BOARD OF **SUPERVISORS**  Hilda L. Solis First District

Holly J. Mitchell Second District

Lindsey P. Horvath Third District

Janice Hahn Fourth District Kathryn Barger Fifth District





**COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES** 

Kenneth Hahn Hall of Administration 500 West Temple Street, Room 713, Los Angeles, CA 90012 (213) 974-1101 ceo.lacounty.gov

**Chief Executive Officer** Fesia A. Davenport

"To Enrich Lives Through Effective and Caring Service"

August 08, 2023

The Honorable Board of Supervisors County of Los Angeles 383 Kenneth Hahn Hall of Administration 500 West Temple Street Los Angeles, California 90012

Dear Supervisors:

**ADOPTED** BOARD OF SUPERVISORS

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES

22 August 8, 2023

> CELIA ZAVALA **EXECUTIVE OFFICER**

APPROVAL OF MEMORANDA OF UNDERSTANDING (MOUS) FOR BARGAINING UNITS (BUS) REPRESENTED BY UNION OF AMERICAN PHYSICIANS AND DENTISTS (UAPD) AND AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE. COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES LOCAL 685 (AFSCME, LOCAL 685), AGREEMENT WITH SERVICE EMPLOYEES INTERNATIONAL UNION (SEIU). LOCAL 721 TO UPDATE SALARY RANGES, AND APPROVAL OF BONUS PAYMENT AND ADJUSTMENT TO THE CORRECTED STANDARDIZED SALARY TABLE LEVELS AND CORRESPONDING PERCENTAGES PROVIDED FOR IN COUNTY CODE SECTION 6.26.040 (ALL DISTRICTS) (4-VOTES)

#### **SUBJECT**

Approve the successor MOUs for BUs represented by UAPD, and AFSCME, Local 685, the negotiated agreement with SEIU and the payment of various bonuses for recruitment and retention.

This letter is also to modify and incorporate by reference into all successor MOUs the County's standardized salary schedule table levels and percentages. All percentage-based bonuses negotiated to the Level Percentage Conversion Table and standardized salary schedule table can be found in the Los Angeles County (County) Code Section 6.26.040, pursuant to Section 6.26.015.

#### IT IS RECOMMENDED THAT THE BOARD:

1. Approve the accompanying successor MOUs for a three-year term ending January 31, 2025, for the following BUs:

701 – Deputy Probation Officers

2. Approve the accompanying successor MOUs for a three-year term ending September 30, 2025,

The Honorable Board of Supervisors 8/8/2023 Page 2

for the following BUs: 301 – Pharmacists

- 3. Approve the negotiated agreement with SEIU to align with the County's minimum wage increase effective July 1, 2023.
- 4. Authorize the Chief Executive Office to increase existing Field Based Bonus payments as well as weekend and night shift differentials to assist the Department of Mental Health (DMH) with critical vacancies and ensure employee retention. Authorize a negotiation with labor to create a new "interval bonus" totaling no more than \$10,000 per employee assigned to specific Alternative Crisis Response programs to be effective and payable upon reaching a tentative agreement with Labor.
- 5. Approve the conversion of all percentage-based bonuses identified in successor MOUs to a level differential as specified on the accompanying ordinance and pay such bonuses in accordance with the Level Percentage Conversion Table and salary schedule table found in County Code Section 6.26.040.
- 6. Approve the accompanying ordinance amending the Level Percentage Conversion Table in Section 6.26.040 of Title 6 Salaries of the County Code.
- 7. Instruct the Auditor-Controller to make all payroll system changes necessary to implement the recommendations contained herein.

## PURPOSE/JUSTIFICATION OF RECOMMENDED ACTION

On September 13, 2022, the Board agreed to recognize the tentative agreements between the County and its labor partners and authorize payment in accordance with all economic provisions in these contracts. This Board letter seeks official ratification of the terms and conditions of these contracts for a three-year period. In addition to the economic enhancements, these contracts include non-economic provisions related to reasonable telework, contracting-out clauses, fiscal crises, and COVID-19 issues. Several of the contract beginning and end dates were adjusted to bring the County and its labor partners to the table earlier in the negotiation cycle.

In addition, approval of the negotiated agreement with SEIU aligns with the County's minimum wage increase effective July 1, 2023. Approve the proposed increase to existing Field Based Bonus payments from \$180/month to \$280/month as well as doubling the existing weekend and night shift differentials to assist DMH with critical vacancies and hiring for difficult to hire positions. Subject to negotiations with labor, authorize a new "interval bonus" totaling no more than \$10,000 per employee assigned to specific Alternative Crisis Response programs, including Psychiatric Mobile Response Teams, Therapeutic Transport Vans, School Threat Assessment Response Team, Mental Evaluation Team, and Systemwide Mental Assessment Response Team. These interval bonuses will include a signing bonus for new County employees and retention bonuses for both existing and new employees.

Successor MOUs for County BUs were recently approved by the Board. Various MOUs provide for bonuses that are expressed as a flat percentage of salary. In order to conform with the technical definition of "pensionable compensation" as set forth in The California Public Employees' Pension Reform Act (PEPRA), Government Code Sections 7522-7522.74, and consistent with the intent of the parties to the MOUs, it is necessary to convert the flat percentage bonuses set forth in the MOUs to level differentials reflected on the Level Percentage Conversion Table (as specified in County Code Section 6.26.015) and that correspond to the salary schedules and levels on the standardized

The Honorable Board of Supervisors 8/8/2023 Page 3

salary schedule table set forth in County Code Section 6.26.040. It is our intent that this conversion will apply to successor MOUs that are still pending approval by the Board.

The Ordinance sets forth the specified MOUs' percentages, the corresponding level differential to which each percentage is converted, and the adjusted (increased) bonus percentage actually paid pursuant to the established level on the Level Percentage Conversion Table (as specified in County Code Section 6.26.015). In each case, the amount the bonus percentage is increased (in connection with its conversion to a level reflected on the standardized salary schedule table) is equal to a fraction of 1 percent. For example, a bonus that is currently expressed in the MOUs as a 3 percent bonus is converted to a twelve (12) level bonus, which will be paid at 3.0416 percent pursuant to the Level Percentage Conversion Table and the standardized salary schedule table.

Conversion of the specified MOUs' bonuses to level differentials reflected on the Level Percentage Conversion Table and the standardized salary schedules is intended to cause such amounts to be treated as "pensionable compensation" under PEPRA requirements, subject to the determination made by the Board of Retirement for the Los Angeles County Employees Retirement Association (LACERA).

On May 21, 2019, the Board approved the conversion of these bonuses and the payment of bonuses as found in County Code Section 6.26.015. However, the Board did not approve corresponding changes to the County Code at that time. This letter seeks to update the Level Percentage Conversion Table in Section 6.26.040 of the County Code and amend the percentage-based bonuses in order to continue to precisely calculate payments based on these bonuses.

Nothing herein is intended to constitute an administration interpretation and/or determination of the types of compensation included in "pensionable compensation" under PEPRA, or changes a prior determination made by the LACERA Board of Retirement. In all cases, LACERA's Board of Retirement makes determinations regarding inclusion of "compensation earnable" and "pensionable compensation" in the definition of final compensation.

All adjustments to pay and benefits are detailed in the accompanying ordinance.

## **Implementation of Strategic Plan Goals**

The actions recommended in this Board letter promote the County's Strategic Plan Goal of Fiscal Sustainability by providing a wage and benefit structure that is financially responsible.

#### FISCAL IMPACT/FINANCING

The provisions of the successor MOUs have been ratified by their respective unions and are within the parameters established by the Board. The County's pension actuary, Cheiron, has advised that the proposed salary adjustments exceed LACERA's current actuarial assumptions. However, the accumulated increases with consideration of no salary increases in the prior fiscal year offset the impact of these proposed salary adjustments.

The County's pension actuary, Cheiron, has advised that the proposed salary adjustments do not exceed the increase in payrolls assumed in the current actuarial valuation of the retirement plan. Therefore, there will be no negative impact on the funded status of the retirement system.

The estimated cost of the recommended action will be de minimis.

#### FACTS AND PROVISIONS/LEGAL REQUIREMENTS

The successor MOUs establish a new three-year term and provide all general service employees (non-sworn) a 5.5 percent (22 level) salary increase effective October 1, 2022, a 3.25 percent (13 level) salary increase effective October 1, 2023, and a 3.25 percent (13 level) salary increase effective October 1, 2024. All sworn employees will receive the same percentage Cost-of-Living Adjustment (COLA) increases with effective COLA dates set on July 1, 2023. In addition, existing bonuses and other forms of compensation will continue during the term of the MOUs.

The accompanying successor MOUs have been approved as to form by County Counsel.

## **IMPACT ON CURRENT SERVICES (OR PROJECTS)**

No impact on current services.

Respectfully submitted,

FESIA A. DAVENPORT

Chief Executive Officer

FAD:JMN:MM TP:GK:AP:mlj

**Enclosures** 

c: Executive Office, Board of Supervisors County Counsel Auditor-Controller Human Resources

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING FOR JOINT SUBMISSION TO BOARD OF SUPERVISORS REGARDING THE DEPUTY PROBATION OFFICERS EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATION UNIT

THIS MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING made and entered into this 8<sup>th</sup> day of August 2023,

BY AND BETWEEN Authorized Management Representatives

(hereinafter referred to as "Management") of the County of Los Angeles (hereinafter

referred to as "County"),

AND AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE,

COUNTY, AND MUNICIPAL

EMPLOYEES LOCAL 685 (hereinafter referred to as "AFSCME" or "Union")

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>PAGE</u>
ARTICLE 1	RECOGNITION	1
ARTICLE 2	PURPOSE	2
ARTICLE 3	IMPLEMENTATION	3
ARTICLE 4	TERM	
ARTICLE 5	RENEGOTIATION	5
ARTICLE 6	NON-DISCRIMINATION	6
ARTICLE 7	SALARIES	7
ARTICLE 8	OVERTIME	
ARTICLE 9	EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	
ARTICLE 10	SPECIAL PAY PRACTICES	20
ARTICLE 11	BULLETIN BOARDS	26
ARTICLE 12	SAFETY	
ARTICLE 13	WORK HOURS AND SCHEDULES	
ARTICLE 14	CASELOADS	33
ARTICLE 15	EMPLOYEE RELATIONS RULES	
ARTICLE 16	REASSIGNMENTS AND PROMOTIONS/PROBATION	
ARTICLE 17	TRANSFERS/DEPARTMENT OF CHILDREN SERVICES	
ARTICLE 18	WORKING OUT-OF-CLASS	50
ARTICLE 19	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	52
ARTICLE 20	EXPEDITED ARBITRATION	
ARTICLE 21	GRIEVANCES - GENERAL IN CHARACTER	67
ARTICLE 22	UNION REPRESENTATION	69
ARTICLE 23	DISCIPLINARY ACTION	73
ARTICLE 24	PREGNANCY LEAVE	75
ARTICLE 25	PERSONNEL FILES	76
ARTICLE 26	PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS AND DUES/AGENCY SHOP	78
ARTICLE 27	WORK ACCESS	82
ARTICLE 28	EMPLOYEE RIGHTS IN THE EVENT OF TRANSFER OF	
	FUNCTIONS	83
ARTICLE 29	AFFIRMATIVE ACTION	85
ARTICLE 30	EMPLOYEE LISTS	87
ARTICLE 31	LEAVE OF ABSENCE FOR UNION'S BUSINESS	89
ARTICLE 32	LAYOFFS	90
ARTICLE 33	OBLIGATION TO SUPPORT	91
ARTICLE 34	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	92
ARTICLE 35	STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS	
ARTICLE 36	FULL UNDERSTANDING, MODIFICATIONS, WAIVER	94
ARTICLE 37	PROVISIONS OF LAW	
ARTICLE 38	MISCELLANEOUS	97
ARTICLE 39	AUTHORIZED AGENTS	101
ARTICLE 40	UNIFORMS	
ARTICLE 41	ASSIGNMENT BONUS	108
ARTICLE 42	ARMING	111
ARTICLE 43	PROFESSIONALIZING JUVENILE HALLS	
ARTICLE 44	WORK RELEASE TO ATTEND NEGOTIATIONS	

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>PAGE</u>
ARTICLE 45	GRIEVANCE MEDIATION	115
ARTICLE 46	JOINT LABOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE ON JUVENILE	
	PROBATION SERVCES REFORM	117
ARTICLE 47	DCFS RECLASSIFICATION STUDY-GROUPS SUPERVISOR	II. 119
ARTICLE 48	CLOSURE OF CHALLENGER MEMORIAL YOUTH CENTER	
	DISPLACEMENT PAYMENT	120
ARTICLE 49	TRAINING AND WELLNESS	121
ARTICLE 50	JUVENILE JUSTICE FOR SYTF	124
	APPENDIX A	126
	SIGNATURE PAGE	i

## ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION

Pursuant to the provisions of the Employee Relations Ordinance of the County ofLos Angeles and applicable State law, Local 685, AFSCME was certified on June 12, 1969,by the County's Employee Relations Commission (Employee Relations Commission FileNo. R-50-69) as the majority representative of County employees in the Probation Officers Employee Representation Unit (hereinafter called "Unit") previously found to be appropriate by said Employee Relations Commission. Management hereby recognizes Local 685, AFSCME as the certified majority representative of employees in said Unit. Management recognizes AFSCME Local 685's Executive Board as the governing body of the Union. The term "employee" or "employees" as used herein shall refer only to employees employed by the County in said Unit in the employee classifications comprising said Unit as listed in Article 7, Salaries, as well as such classes as may be added hereafter by the Employee Relations Commission.

Management agrees to recognize Local 685, AFSCME, as the exclusive representative of the employees in said Unit when County rules, regulations or laws are amended and Local 685, AFSCME, has shown it has met the requirements of any such new rules.

## ARTICLE 2 PURPOSE

It is the purpose of this Memorandum of Understanding to promote and provide for harmonious relations, cooperation and understanding between Management and the employees covered herein; to provide an orderly and equitable means of resolving any misunderstandings or differences which may rise under this Memorandum of Understanding; and to set forth the full and entire understanding of the parties reached as a result of good faith negotiations regarding the wages, hours and other terms and conditions of employment of the employees covered hereby, which Agreement the parties intend jointly to submit and recommend for approval and implementation to County's Board of Supervisors.

## ARTICLE 3 <u>IMPLEMENTATION</u>

This Memorandum of Understanding constitutes a mutual recommendation to be jointly submitted to County's Board of Supervisors. It is agreed that this Memorandum of Understanding shall not be binding upon the parties unless and until said Board of Supervisors:

- A. Acts, by majority vote, formally to approve said Memorandum of Understanding;
- B. Enacts necessary amendments to all County ordinances, including the Los Angeles
   County Code required to implement the full provisions of articles; and
- C. Acts to appropriate the necessary funds required to implement the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding which require funding.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event the Board of Supervisors fails to take all actions necessary to timely implement this Memorandum of Understanding, it is understood that the parties may mutually agree to implement appropriate provisions of this Memorandum which do not require specific approval by the Board of Supervisors.

Implementation shall be effective as of the date of approval by the Board of Supervisors. If the parties do not mutually agree to implement appropriate provisions of this Memorandum not requiring approval by the Board of Supervisors, then negotiations shall resume upon the request of either party.

## ARTICLE 4 TERM

The term of this Memorandum shall commence on the date when the terms and conditions for its effectiveness, as set forth in Article 3, Implementation, are fully met; but in no event shall said Memorandum of Understanding become effective prior to 12:01 a.m. on February 1, 2022. This Memorandum of Understanding shall expire and otherwise be fully terminated at 12:00 midnight on January 31, 2025.

## ARTICLE 5 RENEGOTIATION

In the event either party hereto desires to negotiate a successor Memorandum of Understanding, such party shall serve upon the other no later than September 7, 2020, its written request to commence negotiations as well as its written proposals for such successor Memorandum of Understanding, with the exception of salary proposals which shall be presented no later than October 5, 2024. Upon receipt of such written notice and proposals, negotiations shall begin no later than October 15, 2024.

## ARTICLE 6 NON-DISCRIMINATION

The parties mutually recognize and agree fully to protect the rights of all employees covered hereby to join and participate in the activities of AFSCME and all other rights guaranteed by law.

No employees shall be interfered with, intimidated, restrained, coerced or discriminated against because of the exercise of these rights.

The provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding shall be applied equally to all employees covered hereby without favor or discrimination because of race, color, sex, sexual orientation, age, national origin, political or religious opinions or affiliations.

# ARTICLE 7 SALARIES

## Section 1.

The parties agree jointly to recommend to County's Board of Supervisors that said Board adopt and implement the following salaries applicable to employees in the Unit on the effective date(s) indicated:

ITEM ITEM NO CLASSIFICATION	EFFECTIVE DATE	NOTE	SCH	MINIMUM RATE	MAXIMUM RATE
8604 DEPUTY PROBATION OFFICER I,FIELD	CURRENT	NO	90D	4844.00	6183.09
	07/01/2022	NO	92D	5114.18	6527.55
	07/01/2023	NO	93F	5281.00	6740.18
	07/01/2024	NO	94H	5452.55	6959.64
8607 DEPUTY PROBATION OFFICER II,FIELD	CURRENT	NXO	96F	5727.91	8149.45
,	07/01/2022	NXO	98F	6047.55	
	07/01/2023		99H	6244.55	
	07/01/2024		100K		
8608 DEP PROB OFFR I,RES TRT/DETEN SVS	CURRENT	NO	90D	4844.00	6183.09
,	07/01/2022	NO	92D	5114.18	6527.55
	07/01/2023	NO	93F	5281.00	6740.18
	07/01/2024	NO	94H	5452.55	6959.64
8609 DEP PROB OFFR II,RES TRT/DETEN SVS	CURRENT	NXO	96F	5727.91	8149.45
	07/01/2022	NXO	98F	6047.55	8603.36
	07/01/2023	NXO	99H	6244.55	8883.73
	07/01/2024	NXO	100K	6447.55	9173.09
8655 DETENTION SERVICES OFFICER	CURRENT	N20	89B	4952.36	5987.91
	07/01/2022	N20	91B	5229.00	6321.73
	07/01/2023	N20	92D	5399.09	6527.55
	07/01/2024	N20	93F	5574.64	6740.18
8602 GROUP SUPERVISOR II	CURRENT	N20	87B	4690.73	5671.18
	07/01/2022	N20	89B	4952.36	5987.91
	07/01/2023	N20	90D	5114.18	6183.09
	07/01/2024	N20	91F	5281.00	6384.64
8619 GROUP SUPERVISOR II, PROBATION	CURRENT	N20	82E	4126.73	4989.45
	07/01/2022	N20	84E	4356.27	5268.00
	07/01/2023	N20	85G	4498.55	5439.18
	07/01/2024	N20	86J	4644.91	5615.82

8618 GROUP SUPERVISOR, NIGHTS, PROBATION	CURRENT	NO	80D	3696.55	4714.18
	07/01/2022	NO	82D	3900.64	4977.09
	07/01/2023	NO	83F	4026.55	5139.64
	07/01/2024	NO	84H	4157.27	5307.00
8670 INVESTIGATOR AID, PROBATION	CURRENT	NO	85K	4292.09	5479.27
	07/01/2022	NO	87K	4531.82	5784.64
	07/01/2023	NO	89A	4679.00	5973.00
	07/01/2024	NO	90C	4832.00	6167.73
8672 INVESTIGATOR, PRETRIAL SERVICES, PROB	CURRENT	NXO	96F	5727.91	8149.45
	07/01/2022	NXO	98F	6047.55	8603.36
	07/01/2023	NXO	99H	6244.55	8883.73
	07/01/2024	NXO	100K	6447.55	9173.09
8657 SENIOR DETENTION SERVICES OFFICER	CURRENT	NO	95F	5574.64	7115.73
	07/01/2022	NO	97F	5885.73	7512.73
	07/01/2023	NO	98H	6077.36	7757.64
	07/01/2024	NO	99K	6275.27	8009.91
8671 SENIOR INVESTIGATOR AID, PROBATION	CURRENT	NO	87K	4531.82	5784.64
	07/01/2022	NO	89K	4784.55	6107.18
	07/01/2023	NO	91A	4940.00	6306.00
	07/01/2024	NO	92C	5101.45	6511.36
8626 TRANSPORTATION DEPUTY, PROBATION	CURRENT	NO	90D	4844.00	6183.09
	07/01/2022	NO	92D	5114.18	6527.55
	07/01/2023	NO	93F	5281.00	6740.18
	07/01/2024	NO	94H	5452.55	6959.64
8997 TRANSPORTATION WORKER	CURRENT	NO	89G	4749.36	6062.45
	07/01/2022	NO	91G	5014.18	6400.36
	07/01/2023	NO	92J	5177.82	6608.45
	07/01/2024	NO	93L	5346.00	6823.36

The County shall pay a one-time signing bonus as described below for all BU 701 employees conditioned on reaching an agreement regarding the 2022-2025 MOU. The bonus shall be paid within 45 days after reaching a full tentative agreement.

- \$1,375 for full-time permanent employees
- \$700 for part-time employees excluding retirees, hiring hall, and contract staff

When mutually agreed to by the parties and if a legitimate fiscal emergency exists, the MOU may be reopened on the issue of the third-year wage of the agreement.

#### Section 2. Step Advances

- A. Full-time permanent employees in this Unit who are below the top step of the salary range and who are eligible for an annual step advance will be granted a step advance only when a competent or better Performance Evaluation has been filed by the employee's department head. The Performance Evaluation shall be filed at least one month prior to the employee's step advance anniversary date and within a period which does not exceed one year prior to that date.
- B. If no performance review is filed as defined in "A" above, or if an employee receives an Improvement Needed Performance Evaluation, the employee's step advance will not be granted on the date due.

Where no Performance Evaluation is issued in accordance with Paragraph A. above, the employee may request his/her department head in writing to issue a Performance Evaluation. The department head shall issue a Performance Evaluation within five days of the employee's request. If said evaluation is competent or better, the employee shall be granted a step advance effective to his/her step advance anniversary date.

- C. Grievances arising out of this section shall be processed as follows:
  - (1). Where no Performance Evaluation has been issued in accordance with Paragraph B above, the employee may file a grievance with the Department of Human Resources. If the Department of Human Resources, fails to obtain issuance of such Performance Evaluation within ten days after the grievance is filed with the Director of Personnel, the employee shall be deemed competent, and the step advance shall be processed within 30 days effective to his/her step anniversary date.
  - (2). Where the department head issues a Performance Evaluation upon request of the Department of Human Resources and said Performance Evaluation is competent or better, the employee shall be provided a step advance within 30 days effective to his/her step advance anniversary date.
  - (3). Grievances based on an Improvement Needed Performance Evaluation shall be filed within ten days of issuance with the department head or his/her designated representative who shall respond to the grievance within ten days. Appeals from a department head decision shall be processed in accordance with Civil Service Rules.

D. During the term of this agreement, should any change be made in the existing categories of Performance Evaluations which adversely impacts the application of this Section, the parties agree to meet and renegotiate this Section. In the event an agreement cannot be reached through negotiations, it is agreed that the Union may submit the dispute to arbitration. The arbitrator shall issue an award on the step advances as affected by the changes in existing categories of Performance Evaluations.

## Section 3. Step Advances for Deputy Probation Officers II

- (1) Deputy Probation Officer II's will be granted step advances up to the 5th step inaccordance with the provisions of Section 6.08.010 of the County Code.
- (2). Effective July 1, 1980, Deputy Probation Officer II's will be advanced from Step 5 to Step 6 after completing two years on the fifth step. Thereafter, Deputy Probation Officer II's will be advanced from Step 6 to Step 7 after completing two years on the 6th step.
- (3). Further, the foregoing step advances shall be granted only in accordance with Section 2 of this Article.

#### Section 4.

Any person employed in the positions of Group Supervisor, Nights and Group Supervisor II, Deputy Probation Officer I and II on a 40-hour workweek at a juvenile hall, MacLaren Children's Center, or a 40-hour or 56-hour workweek at a camp, shall be paid one step higher within the salary range (not to exceed the fifth step of the range) for his/her position upon the completion of two (2) years of continuous service on any one or more of such items in one or more of the juvenile halls, or camps of the Probation Department or MacLaren Children's Center. Notwithstanding the above, Deputy Probation Officer I's who have been on the fifth step of the range for one year shall receive in addition to their regular salary, sixteen (16) standard salary levels; the latter shall not constitute a base rate.

The advance step placement shall continue only for the period of time that the employee remains in an assignment in a juvenile hall, camp, or detention center. If the employee ceases to serve in the locations mentioned below, such step placement shall then cease, and the employee shall be paid at the regular step of the salary range of his/her classification to which he/she would otherwise be entitled. Such step placement shall not change the employee's anniversary date for future step advances.

For the purposes of this section, a juvenile hall means Central Juvenile Hall, Los Padrinos Juvenile Hall, San Fernando Juvenile Hall and a camp means Challenger Memorial Youth Center, Camp Afflerbaugh, Camp Gonzales, Camp Kilpatrick, Camp Mendenhall, Camp Miller, Camp Munz, Camp Paige, Camp Glenn Rockey, Camp Holton, Camp Scudder, Camp Routh, Camp Barley Flats, Camp Mira Loma, Camp Scott and Dorothy Kirby Center.

For purposes of attaining the higher step provided for in this section an employee may combine juvenile hall, camp and MacLaren Children's Center experience to gain the required two years' experience. The Advance Step Placement shall not apply to employees hired or bidding into a Residential Treatment Service Bureau facility on or after February 28, 1991.

#### Section 5.

The parties agree that the recommended salaries set forth herein were negotiated in good faith, and that said salaries were jointly determined independently of race, gender, age or national origin.

### Section 6. Sick Leave Accrual Exchange

The parties further agree to recommend jointly to the County's Board of Supervisors that employees shall earn and accrue full-pay sick leave and be paid for unused full-pay sick leave as provided in Article 12 of the Memorandum of Understanding regarding fringe benefits between the County and the Coalition of County Unions, AFL-CIO.

Employees in this unit who are employed in classes in the Probation Department shall be credited with full-pay sick leave to a maximum of eight (8) days on and after January 1, 1989. Effective January 1, 2016, employees in this unit shall be credited with full-pay sick leave in accordance with Article 12 of the County and Coalition of County Unions fringe benefit MOU to a maximum of twelve (12) days.

## Section 7. Longevity Bonuses

Upon approval of the Board of Supervisors and implementation of this Amendment 2 to the Memorandum of Understanding, members of this bargaining unit shall receive Longevity Pay in accordance with the following implementation schedule:

07/01/06 3% (12 levels) after completion of the  $19^{th}$  year 07/01/07 4% (16 levels) after completion of the  $24^{th}$  year 07/01/07 4% (16 levels) after completion of the  $29^{th}$  year

Longevity Pay is cumulative and shall constitute a base rate.

## ARTICLE 8 OVERTIME

#### Section 1. Compensation

The parties agree to jointly recommend to the County's Board of Supervisors that overtime shall be compensated as follows:

## A. Non-Exempt Employees

The County will pay overtime for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) in one week. "Hours worked" will be calculated as provided for by the Fair Labor Standards Act, 29 U.S.C. '201, et seq. Hours worked do not include time for which persons are compensated but do not actually work, including but not limited to, sick leave and vacation pay, with the exception that those hours paid during a workweek for a regular County holiday will be counted in calculating hours worked for overtime purposes. Effective April 1, 1988, those hours paid during a workweek for compensatory time off will also be counted in calculating hours worked for overtime purposes for employees in classes in the Probation Department.

The County will pay employees for any overtime worked at a rate of one and one-half (1/2) times his/her regular rate of pay. Regular rate of pay shall be calculated as provided for by the Fair Labor Standards Act.

### B. Exempt Employees

Employees considered to be "Exempt," as defined by the Fair Labor Standards Act, shall receive compensatory time off at the straight time rate for all hours worked after forty (40) hours in one week, except as provided in Section 5.

"Hours worked" shall be calculated as provided for by the Fair Labor Standards Act, 29 U.S.C. '201, et. seq. Hours worked do not include time for which persons are compensated but do not actually work, including but not limited to, sick leave and vacation pay, with the exception that hours paid during a workweek for a regular County holiday will be counted in calculating hours worked for overtime purposes. Effective April 1, 1988, those hours paid during a workweek for compensatory time off will also be counted in calculating hours worked for overtime purposes for those employees in classes in the Probation Department.

#### Section 2. Usage of Compensatory Time - Exempt Employees

- A. An exempt employee, as defined under the Fair Labor Standards Act, shall not be directed by management to take compensatory time off without at least ten (10) business days prior notice nor be denied a timely request to carry over or take such time off.
- B. The employee may accumulate compensatory time off. With prior approval of departmental management, accumulated compensatory time not used during the calendar year in which it is earned may be carried over one (1) additional calendar year during which it must be taken.

Compensatory time not used within the above period shall be paid to the employee at the straight time rate rather than lost.

C. The overtime rate for employees in this unit is the premium rate which is one and one-half (1/2) times the regular rate for employees whose regular rate of pay is \$1822 per month or less; \$15.71 per hour for employees whose regular rate of pay is more than \$1822, but less than \$2734 per month; and the straight time hourly rate for persons whose regular rate of pay is \$2734 or more per month.

Effective July 1, 1990, the premium rate shall be one and one-half (1/2) times the regular rate for employees whose regular rate of pay is \$1931.00 per month or less; \$16.65 per hour for employees whose regular rate of pay is more than \$1931.00, but less than \$2897.00 per month; and the straight time hourly for persons whose regular rate of pay is \$2897.00 or more per month.

The computation of the premium rate shall be based on the employee's regular rate of pay calculated as provided for by the Fair Labor Standards Act.

## Section 4. Saving Clause

If, during the term of this agreement, the Fair Labor Standards Act is delayed by law or is determined not to be applicable to all or any classification of public employees or public agencies through legislation, regulation, or court decision, the overtime provisions of the 1983-85 MOU shall be reincorporated into this MOU and applied in this Unit and any contrary language shall be deleted subsequent to the effective date of such action.

## Section 5. Department Head Authority

Department Heads may pay overtime to exempt employees in lieu of compensatory time off when the Department Head deems it essential to the effective operation of the department and its mission, subject to approval of the Chief Administrative Office.

#### Section 6.

For the purpose of this Article:

- Hours required to be worked are hours which department management directs the employee to work.
- (2). The parties agree that two 8-hour periods of sleep time, as defined under the FLSA, will not be calculated as hours worked for overtime purposes for employees on a 56-hour work schedule. If an employee is required to work during sleep time, such time shall be counted toward hours worked.

If an employee is required to work more than three hours during an employee's 8-hour sleep period, then he/she shall be compensated pursuant to Section 1A or Section 1B of this article, whichever is applicable, as though he/she had been required to work through the entire sleep period.

#### Section 7. Distribution of Overtime

Management shall assign overtime work as equitably as possible among all qualified employees in the same organizational unit and work location. In the assignment of overtime under this provision, however, Management may consider special skills required to perform particular work.

## ARTICLE 9 EMPLOYEE BENEFITS

The parties agree that the provisions of the Memorandum of Understanding regarding Fringe Benefits, Mileage and Retirement between the County of Los Angeles and the Coalition of County Unions, AFL-CIO in effect during the term of this agreement shall apply to employees in the Unit.

## ARTICLE 10 SPECIAL PAY PRACTICES

## Section 1. Standby Pay

Any permanent full-time employee assigned to standby status as defined by section 6.10.120 of the County Code, shall receive additional compensation of five dollars (\$5.00) per hour, not to exceed a maximum of one thousand dollars (\$1000.00) per month.

The parties agree that the time spent on standby by an employee shall not be counted toward hours worked for overtime purposes because such time is not "unreasonably restricted" as defined by the Fair Labor Standards Act.

## Section 2. Salary Guarantee on Reclassification

An employee, who accepts a voluntary demotion to retain his same assignment, if his position is reclassified to a lower-paid classification, shall not suffer a reduction in his current salary.

## Section 3. Leaves with Pay

Employees are eligible to be paid for the actual time necessary to be absent from their jobs to take County Civil Service examinations or to serve as jurors or to appear as witnesses if subpoenaed, provided any jury or witness fees received are deposited with the Treasurer of Los Angeles County.

#### Section 4. Call-Back

Whenever an employee is unexpectedly ordered by his Department Head or designated management representative to return to work following the termination of his normal work shift and departure from his work location, the employee shall receive a payment of four hours' pay at the rate of time and one-half of the employee's regular rate of pay. Work performed in excess of four hours will be compensated for in accordance with provisions of Article 8, Overtime.

If an employee should complete work required, leave the work location, and subsequently be recalled during the four-hour period being compensated for as a result of the initial call back, no additional compensation will be paid until four hours have been worked by the employee; i.e., there shall be no pyramiding of time and one-half pay as a result of call back.

If an employee's work schedule must be altered to accommodate operational requirements on any scheduled work day and the employee is required to report for work up to two hours earlier than his normal shift starting time, this shall be considered an early shift start and not a call back. Employees assigned to an early shift start will be allowed to work to the end of their normal shift provided work is available in their classification.

### Section 5. Night Shift Differential

Any employee in the Unit who is assigned to a regularly scheduled evening or night shift as defined in paragraph 6.10.020 of the County Code shall receive, effective October 1, 2019, differential of 90 cents each hour worked during said shifts.

#### Section 6. Bus Driving Differential

The parties agree to jointly recommend to County's Board of Supervisors that persons employed in the classification of Transportation Deputy, whose primary responsibility is to drive buses with a capacity of 26 or more passengers for more than 50 percent of their driving time in any calendar month shall receive, in addition to that compensation specified for their positions in Section 1 of the Article, \$50 per month.

## Section 7. Assignment of Additional Responsibilities

Any permanent, full-time employee in this bargaining unit shall be entitled to additional compensation equivalent to two (2) standard salary schedules for the performance of the additional responsibilities which are assigned and approved by the department head and approved by the Chief Administrative Officer.

To qualify for this additional compensation, a full-time, permanent employee must either perform all of the significant duties of a higher level class or be assigned a special project or assignment which requires the performance of additional higher level duties and carries additional responsibilities beyond those required of positions typically allocated to the employee's class.

The assignment of additional duties normally performed by incumbents of the employee's class would not qualify for this additional compensation. The additional compensation shall begin on the first day the additional responsibilities are assigned by management and performed by the employee and shall end on the day the additional responsibilities are no longer performed or approved by management. This Section does not apply to any assignment or special project in existence prior to September 1, 1999. The parties agree that this Section shall not be subject to the grievance and arbitration provisions of Articles 19, 20 and 21.

The additional compensation provided for herein shall not constitute a base rate.

## Section 8. Advanced Educational Degree Bonus

Persons who are employed by the Probation Department or Department of Children and Family Services in a permanent full-time position covered by this Memorandum of Understanding who have a Master's Degree from an accredited university will receive a 2% bonus.

The education bonus will become effective the first pay period following written proof provided by the employee to the department's Human Resource Office in the form of official transcripts.

Compensation pursuant to this section shall not constitute a base rate bonus.

This section is not subject to the grievance and or arbitration provisions of this MOU.

## Section 9. Bachelor's Degree Bonus

A Detention Services Officer (DSO), Group Supervisor Nights (GSN), Senior Detention Services Officer (Sr. DSO), Investigator Aid, or Transportation Deputy in the Probation Department, or a Group Supervisor II (GS II) or Transportation Worker (TW) assigned to Department of Child and Family Services (DCFS) in a permanent, full-time position is eligible for a 2% bonus, approximately eight (8) standard salary levels, if he or she possesses a bachelor's degree and the bachelor's degree is from an accredited university.

To receive the bonus, the DSO, GSN, Sr. DSO, Investigator Aid, Transportation Deputy, GS II, or TW must request the bonus and supply a set of official transcripts to their Department's Human Resources Office.

Transcripts or other proof of education previously provided to the Department, whether for promotion or any other reason, will not be considered for bonus eligibility. The bonus will become effective the first pay period following the Department's receipt of the aforementioned transcripts.

Compensation pursuant to this section shall not constitute a base rate.

This section is not subject to the grievance or arbitration provisions of this MOU.

## Section 10. 4850 Leave and Bonus Pay

If an employee of this bargaining unit suffers a job-related illness or injury and takes leave for which s/he is eligible under California Labor Code section 4850 ("4850 leave"), for the pendency of that eligible 4850 leave, the Department will not cancel any bonus pay the employee was receiving at the time of the job-related illness or injury. Claims for inclusion of hourly shift differentials to be included in this payment will not pre-date the approval date of the 2018-2021 successor MOU.

## ARTICLE 11 BULLETIN BOARDS

Management will furnish adequate bulletin board space where reasonably needed by AFSCME. Such space will be labeled "Probation Department Union, Local 685, AFSCME." Notices posted will be limited to official union communications such as meeting notices, election notices and results, social affairs and similar official business announcements and will be on union letterhead, dated and signed by either the President, Chief Steward, functional Vice-President, or the Steward Chairperson.

#### ARTICLE 12 SAFETY

## Section 1. Parties' Responsibilities

It is the duty of Management to make every reasonable effort to provide and maintain a safe place of employment. AFSCME will cooperate by encouraging all employees to perform their work in a safe manner. It is the duty of all employees in the course of performing their regularly assigned duties to be alert to unsafe practices, equipment, and conditions and to report any such unsafe practices, or conditions to their immediate supervisor and subsequently to the office head. If such condition cannot be satisfactorily remedied by the office head, the employee has the right to submit the matter in writing either personally or through his steward to the Head of Facilities Management who shall respond in writing within a reasonable period of time.

If the steward is not satisfied with the written response of the Head of Facilities Management, an AFSCME business agent may consult with the Chief of the Workers' Compensation Branch of the Chief Administrative Office, Human Resources, or with his designate. A representative of such branch shall investigate the matter and advise the department head and AFSCME of his findings and recommendations, if any.

If AFSCME is not satisfied with the response of the Chief of Workers' Compensation and Occupational Health, the issue may be taken within ten (10) days to arbitration as set forth in Article 20. During such ten (10) days, consultation between the department head and AFSCME will take place.

## Section 2. First Aid Kits

Work location directors will maintain first aid kits at their respective facilities and department vehicles.

### Section 3.

Probation management will consult with the Union during the term of this agreement for the purpose of discussing and attempting to resolve problems associated with vacancies in post positions at camps.

#### Section 4.

## A. <u>Labor/Management Safety Committees</u>

The parties agree to form four Labor/Management Safety Committees to study and discuss safety-related matters including, but not limited to, the issuance of, and training in the use of safety equipment. There will be a Labor/Management Safety Committee for: Detention Services; Camps and Dorothy Kirby Center; Field Services; and the Transportation Section. Each Labor/Management Safety Committee shall consist of five (5) representatives designated by management, and five (5) employee representatives designated by the Union. The Safety Committees/Sub-Committees will be established within 60 days of the receipt of the request from the union.

It is understood and agreed that the role of the Safety Committee will be advisory in nature, and that recommendations from the Committees will be submitted to the Chief Probation Officer for his consideration, and his decision shall be final.

Additionally, the parties agree to form a Labor/Management Safety Sub-Committee to study matters related to arming and firearms issues. The Sub-Committee shall consist of five (5) representatives designated by management, and five (5) employee representatives designated by the union.

## B. <u>Health Committee</u>

The parties agree to form a Labor/Management Committee to study and discuss health-related matters in the work environment. The Health Committee shall consist of five (5) representatives designated by management, and five (5) employee representatives designated by the Union. The Health Committee will be established within 60 days of the receipt of the request from the union.

It is understood and agreed that the role of the Health Committee will be advisory in nature, and that recommendations from the Committee will be submitted to the Chief Probation Officer for his consideration, and his decision shall be final.

## ARTICLE 13. WORK HOURS AND SCHEDULES

### Section 1. Assignment of Work Hours and Workweek

The workweek for employees in this unit is 40 hours of work in a seven consecutive day period as defined by Management.

- A. Field Services, Juvenile Hall, Special Services (exclusive of Transportation Deputies) and Administrative Services employees shall be assigned to a work schedule of a 40-hour week consisting of five consecutive eight hour workdays, with the understanding that the basic days of work will be assigned Monday through Friday, 8:00 a.m. through 5:00 p.m., exclusive of lunch periods, except upon mutual agreement between Management and the employee(s).
- B. Employees assigned to probation camps s hall be assigned to a 56-hour work schedule, except as provided in the following paragraph as it applies to the Challenger Memorial youth Center. The parties agree that two (2) 8-hour periods of sleep time, as defined by FLSA, will be deducted from hours worked for overtime purposes. An employee shall be entitled to 4 2/3 days off except upon mutual agreement between Management and the employee(s).
- C. There may be, at the Challenger Memorial Youth Center, no more than 20 Deputy Probation Officer I positions assigned to a 40-hour work schedule, excluding 42 Deputy Probation Officer I positions in Movement and Control and Special Housing Unit(s) who may also be assigned to a 40-hour schedule. Fifty-six (56) hour and

40-hour work schedules will be posted as such for the purpose of bidding into the Challenger Memorial Youth Center.

- D. Transportation Deputies shall be assigned a 40-hour workweek to be worked on regularly assigned daily shifts with a specified starting and quitting time as reflected in Appendix "A" of this agreement. Management may institute deviations from Appendix "A" during the term of this agreement under any of the following conditions.
  - (1) Emergencies caused by absence, equipment failure, or other similar unforeseen events which occur no more than three days prior to the need for change.
  - (2) New requirements imposed by authorities outside the Probation Department (e.g., Board of Supervisors, Courts, etc.).
  - (3) With prior written agreement of the President of the Deputy Probation

    Officers representation unit, or his delegate.

# Section 2. Work Schedule Changes

Management may direct deviations or changes to an employee's work schedule on a temporary basis during emergency conditions.

Management will authorize deviations or changes to an employee's work schedule when the legitimate and reasonable needs of individual employees so require and do not conflict with work requirements.

### Section 3. Rest Periods

Employees covered hereunder will be granted rest periods by Management as follows:

- A. Field and Administrative Services employees shall be allowed one 15-minute rest period during each four (4) continuous hours of work.
- B. When school is in session, camps and juvenile hall employees on the A.M. shift will be allowed one 15-minute rest period in the morning and when workload permits, one 15-minute rest period in the afternoon. Afternoon and night shifts will be allowed two 15 minute rest periods when workload permits.
- C. Transportation Deputies will be allowed one 15-minute rest period during each four continuous hours of work.

#### Section 4.

Employees may request alternative work schedules such as a nine (9) day, 80-hour, two-week schedule or a four (4) day 40-hour a week schedule. Management will respond to the employee's request. Any changes in existing work schedules will be based on the needs of the service as determined by Management. Employees covered by the Fair Labor Standards Act will not be placed on alternative work schedules that mandate the payment of overtime under the Act.

# ARTICLE 14 CASELOADS

# Section 1. Definitions

- A. Workload is the number of employee hours which represent the work effort required to successfully complete a given quantity of tasks. These employee hours may represent individual, group, unit, district, division or departmental employee work efforts.
- B. In the investigation categories, caseload is a number representing the quantity of new cases assigned during a three-month period to individual, group, unit, area, division or department employee(s). In the supervision categories, caseload is a number representing the quantity of cases assigned at a specific point in time to an individual, group, unit, district, division or department employee(s).
- C. Yardstick is a number used by Management to budget employee months each fiscal year.

# Section 2. Employee Assignments

Management will assign employees whose positions are justified by yardsticks to work contemplated in the development of such yardsticks.

# Section 3. Caseloads

A. The following caseloads have been agreed upon as the average quarterly caseload per employee:

Adult Investigation Superior Court	63	to	74
Civil, Juvenile Court Investigations	63	to	74
Municipal Court Investigations II	157	to	184
Municipal Court Investigations I	315	to	369
Static Intake Officer	152	to	178
Juvenile Supervision	400	to	470
Juvenile Placement	138	to	162
High Risk Offender	552	to	648
Automated Minimum Service Caseload	2,758	to	3,241

- B. Management will assign specialized cases on the basis of operational requirements which will be equitable relative to the credit given for regular cases.
- C. The parties mutually agree to cooperate in maintaining operations in the Probation Department on the basis of the budget established by the Board of Supervisors during the term of this agreement. If management determines that it is necessary to increase or otherwise modify existing caseloads or create new categories of caseloads, it will notify Local 685.

If Local 685 wishes to negotiate with management regarding the proposed changes, Local 685 shall notify management's authorized agent within five (5) working days from receipt of such notice. If agreement is not reached within thirty (30) days, management may implement such changes as it considers appropriate subject to the provisions of the grievance procedure of the agreement.

D. The parties agree that the caseload assignments defined in paragraph A of this Section will remain in effect until six (6) months following implementation of the contract, except where changes are required due to emergent conditions which may arise during this period. Any modification of defined caseloads or establishment of new caseloads determined to be necessary by management in each succeeding six months' period of this agreement will be accomplished through the process defined in paragraph C of this Section.

## <u>ARTICLE 15</u> <u>EMPLOYEE RELATIONS RULES</u>

#### Section 1.

When new rules are established, or existing rules are changed, affecting conditions of employment, Management will notify the union and, upon request, will consult with the union prior to placing the new or changed rules in effect.

Where Management must make a change because of an emergency, it shall notify the union immediately but shall make the necessary change to meet the emergency. For purposes of this Memorandum of Understanding, "emergency" is defined as an unforeseen circumstance requiring the immediate implementation of the proposed action, such as natural disaster or civil disturbance.

# Section 2.

#### <u>Transfers</u>

Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 16, or the preceding language of this Article, Involuntary Transfers may occur due to emergency, or to address staffing and operational needs of the service. The Chief Probation Officer shall consider the nature of the emergency, staffing, or operational needs when determining the necessity for Involuntary Transfers.

### **Promotions**

Notwithstanding the provisions of Article 16, in selecting employees for promotion to classifications within the Unit, the Department shall consider the relative skills and ability of the employees within each eligible group. In making the final determination regarding the relative skills and ability of employees, the Department shall consider any specialized training, education, assignments, and knowledge, among the factors. If the skills and ability of the employees in each eligible band are relatively equal, the senior employee will be appointed.

## ARTICLE 16. REASSIGNMENTS AND PROMOTIONS/PROBATION

AFSCME and Management, in an attempt to obtain a balanced distribution of protected classes within the work force and in the hope of providing equal opportunity for all, agree to the following reassignment procedure:

#### Section 1.

- A. As of July 1, 1977, and annually thereafter, Probation management will determine the percentage of the clients of each work location who are members of each of the following protected classes:
  - (1) Black
  - (2) Oriental
  - (3) American Indian
  - (4) Spanish-surnamed Americans, consisting of persons of Mexican, Cuban,
    - Puerto Rican, Spanish or Latin American origin
  - (5) Women

Each such percentage shall be computed by rounding off to the next higher percentile, with 0 or 5 as the last integer.

- B. If the client population of a work location contains over 5% of one of the classes (1), (2), (3), or (4) mentioned in Paragraph A, one out of every three vacant positions in said location shall be designated to be filled by voluntary bid byan employee in that class.
- C. This procedure will remain in effect until the percentage of employees who are members of that class in said location equal the percentage of the clients of said location who are members of the ethnic class in question.
- D. To avoid totally segregated offices, a maximum of 85% staff of any ethnic background in a work location is considered the departmental objective.
- E. One out of every three vacancies in a work location shall be designated to be filled by voluntary bid by a woman employee until the percentage of women employed as Deputy Probation Officers in that location equals the percentage of women employed as Deputy Probation Officers in the Probation Department as a whole. For purposes of reassignment, the placement of women of the protected classes (1) through (4) listed in Section 1(A) pursuant to this Article will only count towards the criteria listed in classes (1) through (4) and will not count towards the proportion of women required to be placed in a given work location.

- F. Vacancies not filled in accordance with the criteria listed in Paragraphs 8 and D will be filled on the regular seniority basis.
- G. When vacancies occur in a position in the employee's classification within the representation unit, appropriate timely notices will be posted on bulletin boards advising of the vacancy. Copies of such notices will be sent to AFSCME's principal authorized representative. Each such notice shall, if applicable, state if the position has been designated, pursuant to Paragraphs 8 or D, to be filled by a member of the protected class.
- H. Employees seeking reassignments to other work locations will, providing that the last Performance Evaluation of record is at least competent and provided that the employee has a minimum of two years in the current work location, submit to the Human Resources Division a bid or bids by the last working day of any given month. Such bids may be physically received in the Human Resources Division no later than 4:00 p.m. of the last working day of the month in order to be considered for reassignment the following month. All bids will be stamped upon receipt in Human Resources Division. Bids will be submitted on a form provided by management and available in each work location.
- I. The Human Resources Division will, by the third business day of the new month, mail to AFSCME's chief authorized representative updated lists of all employees bidding for reassignment to other work locations. Such lists will be in rank order by seniority as defined in Section 6 of this Article and will show which of the listed employees, if any, is a member of a protected class listed in Paragraph A.

J. All vacancies occurring in a given calendar month will be filled from the current month's list of employees. When a vacancy occurs, the Office Head will notify the Human Resources Division. If the vacant position has been designated to be filled by a member of one of the protected classes listed in Paragraph A, the Personnel Services Office will, within said time, notify the most senior listed employee who is amember of said class. If no such employee has requested reassignment to that work location, the vacancy will be filled as if the position has not been designated.

If the vacant position has not been designated to be filled by a member of a protected class listed in Paragraph A, the Human Resources Division will, within said time, notify the most senior listed employee. If the most senior protected class employee or the most senior listed employee refuses to accept a transfer offer to that work location, the employee's name will be removed from the list for the work location. In order to be considered for transfer to that work location again, the employee must resubmit another transfer bid. Except as hereinabove stated, assignments in the department, unless contrary to the specific nature of the assignment, will be made without regard to the sex of the employee involved. The employee notified pursuant to this paragraph shall be referred to throughout the remainder of this Section as "the nominated employee."

K. When the nominated employee is notified by the Human Resources Division of his selection, the Human Resources Division will contact the nominated employee's present Office Head to request a release date. The nominated employee under the provisions of this Article, shall be notified of the effective date of such reassignment within seven (7) calendar days of his selection. Such date should be no more than 14 calendar days after Management hasnotified the employee of his or her selection.

If Management cannot affect the employee's reassignment within the time period specified above, Management shall discuss the reasons for the delay of the reassignment effective date with the employee. Within two (2) calendar days of his or her notification, the nominated employee may decline the reassignment. Failure to decline within the time period specified herein will automatically grant to the Probation Department the right to proceed with the reassignment.

L. If a nominated employee is on an extended leave of absence at the time the vacancy occurs, he or she will be passed by and the next most senior employee in the applicable category, as established in Paragraph I, shall be nominated and notified. Employees on vacation at the time the vacancy occurs will be passed by unless prior to vacation they notify the Human Resources Division of their interest in transferring to the work location of their prior choice.

- M. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in considering all requests for reassignment, Management shall first consider whether each of the applicants for any vacancy meets the required Civil Service qualifications for the assignment. In assigning employees to vacant positions, Management shall select the employee in the applicable protected class with the greater seniority as defined hereinafter, unless the position requires a special skill such as the ability to speak Spanish.
- N. Notwithstanding the foregoing, transfers to intensive treatment caseload positions shall be given to the most senior employee in the applicable protected class or to the most senior employee only if the skill and ability of the three most senior applicants for a given transfer are relatively equal. A senior employee, not appointed, will be furnished in writing the reasons for his non-appointment. Such non-appointment may be subject of a grievance.

Notwithstanding other provisions of this Article, employees hired after June 30, 1987, seeking a reassignment from one bureau to another, where a vacancy has been designated to be filled by the bidding process, must pass a qualifying examination. conducted by Management. Employees so qualifying shall be reassigned in accordance with the preceding applicable provisions of Section I of this Article.

# Section 2. Promotions

In the selection of employees for promotion to classifications within the Unit, if the skill and ability of the employees within each group eligible for promotion are relatively equal, the senior employee will be appointed.

A senior employee not appointed will be furnished in writing the reasons for his or her non-appointment. Such non-appointment may be the subject of a grievance.

### Section 3. <u>Displacement</u>

It is understood that except for disciplinary reasons, an employee who is otherwise performing competently will not be reassigned or transferred to accommodate an employee with greater seniority.

## Section 4. Special Assignments

- A. Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is understood that Management's assignment of employees to specialized staff assignments such as training office, Affirmative Action program, research, budget, personnel office and similar non-probation officer assignments, shall not be subject to the provisions of this Article. Furthermore, assignment to the Juvenile Court Officer item shall be selected from one of the three most senior applicants.
- B. Vacancies in pilot, experimental, or specialized programs newly created after the effective date of the Memorandum of Understanding may be filled for a period of two years after the start of the program by the department's selection of any employee from among the three (3) most senior employees bidding for the vacancy.
- C. Vacancies in grant, and any contract programs, to a maximum of fifty (50) items, shall be exempt from the provisions of this article, except for "specialized" staff assignments. All employees working in grant or contract programs must work in their appointed classifications under the Memorandum of Understanding.

Any time after December 2, 1992, the Union shall, upon request of the department, negotiate regarding additional contract and grant items.

Contract and grant items are those items where at least 50% of the employee's salary is being paid by an outside agency.

#### Section 5. Juvenile

#### <u>Facilities</u>

Insofar as possible, only personnel with experience in working in a juvenile facility will be assigned on an as needed or recurrent basis to juvenile halls.

#### Section 6. Definition

For purposes of this Article, seniority shall be based upon active service in the employee classification involved or a previously held higher level classification within the Probation Department including time spent on authorized leaves of absence and including service interrupted by resignation followed by reinstatement within one year of the date of resignation. In the event two or more employees have equal seniority in the employee classification involved, then preference shall be given to the employee having the greater seniority in the Probation Department.

#### Section 7.

- A. Should critical staffing needs arise in the Department during the term of this MOU, the parties agree that:
  - In the absence of active certification lists, vacancies in the Field Services
     Bureaus will initially be filled by volunteers from Camp DPO I's and Senior
     DSO's who possess the minimum requirements selected on the basis of seniority in grade; the two (2) year work location requirement shall be waived.
  - Remaining vacancies will be filled by the administrative transfer from
     Camp of DPO I's selected in inverse order of seniority in grade.
- B. DPO I's currently assigned to a DPO II position or transferred under the provisions of paragraphs I or II above, will be promoted by examination to DPO IJ's in the field upon completion of two (2) years of experience, the last six (6) months of which must have been in the field. Retention in the position is subject to said employees passing Field Core training. DPO J's who have completed the required experience prior to the date of the execution of this MOU shall be promoted by examination, retroactive to the date of eligibility.

# ARTICLE 17 TRANSFERS/DEPARTMENT OF CHILDREN SERVICES

### Section 1. Definitions

For the purpose of this Article, a transfer is a change in job location from MacLaren Children Center to another facility.

## Section 2. Voluntary Transfers

An employee who desires a transfer from one office to another to available equivalent position/s within the Department of Children Services, for which they qualify, shall submit a written request in triplicate to the Office Head of the office to which the transfer is desired. The employee's current Office Head shall approve or deny the transfer request in writing within ten (10) business days from receipt of such request. If approved, the Office Head shall indicate such approval, sign, and return the request to the employee. If denied, the Office Head shall give the employee the reason. Whether approved or denied, one copy of the transfer request shall be sent to the Office Head where the transfer is desired. All approved transfer requests shall be considered for one year from the date of filing.

As openings occur, management shall review transfer requests on file on a monthly basis and shall consider filling vacancies by effecting transfers before filling vacancies by promotion from eligible lists. Management shall use the following criteria in considering filling vacancies:

- -- Seniority defined as Continuous County Service
- -- Travel Distance
- -- Hardship
- -- Skills

# Section 3. <u>Involuntary Transfers</u>

The provisions of DPSS Manual Sections 11915 through 11918 shall be applied.

# Section 4. Service Needs

During emergencies or when vacancies occur as a result of opening new facilities, significant program changes or unusual caseload changes, the provision of this Article shall be applied only to the degree applicable.

### ARTICLE 18 WORKING OUT-OF-CLASS

#### Section 1.

It is the intent of Management to avoid working an employee on an out-of-class assignment for a prolonged period. Whenever possible, an employee required to work in an out-of-class assignment will be selected from those on a current eligible list who are employed in the location of an out-of-class assignment. Any employee working on an out-of-class assignment for longer than 15 calendar days may request appointment to thehigher class. Upon review and confirmation of the out-of-class assignment, and subject to Civil Service Rules, Management will either initiate action to appoint the employee to theposition of the higher class or will reassign him to a position corresponding to his current Civil Service class. No out-of-class assignment will continue in excess of 30 calendar days, except by mutual agreement of the union and Management.

When an employee, who is reachable on a current eligible list at the time of his request, is appointed to a higher classification as a result of such request, he shall receive the rate of pay for the higher classification effective as early as possible but not later than the thirty-first (31st) working day of such assignment.

For the purpose of this Article, an out-of-class assignment is the full-time performance of all the significant duties of an authorized, funded position in one class by an employee on a position in another class, within the same organizational unit such as a juvenile hall, a camp, a field office or a special program.

# Section 2. Emergencies

Nothing herein shall limit the authority of the department head to make temporary assignments to different or additional locations, shifts, or work duties for the purpose of meeting emergencies. However, such emergency assignments shall not extend beyond the period of such emergency.

# Section 3.

For the purpose of vacation coverage, an employee may be worked out-of-class for up to 30 days.

### ARTICLE 19 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

A grievance is any dispute concerning the interpretation or application of this Memorandum of Understanding or rules or regulations governing personnel practices or working conditions that the employee and his supervisor have not been able to resolve.

## Section 1. Responsibilities and Restrictions

- 1. Management of the department has the responsibility to:
  - A. Inform an employee of any limitation of the department's authority to fully resolve the grievance; and
  - B. Supply the employee with the necessary information to process his grievance to the proper agency or authority.
- 2. The immediate supervisor will, upon the request of an employee, discuss the employee's complaint with him.

## Section 2. Responsibilities

AFSCME agrees to encourage an employee to discuss his complaint with his immediate supervisor, prior to filing a grievance.

The immediate supervisor will, upon request of an employee, discuss the employee's complaint with him at a mutually satisfactory time.

Further, AFSCME agrees to encourage an employee who files a formal written grievance to state clearly and concisely the specific action(s) being grieved, the article(s) violated, and the specific remedy requested.

# Section 3. Waivers and Time Limits

- Failure by Management to reply to the employee's grievance within the time limits specified automatically grants to the employee the right to process the grievance to the next level.
- 2. Any level of review, or any time limits established in this procedure, may be waived or extended by mutual agreement confirmed in writing.
- 3. If an employee fails to appeal from one level to the next level within the time limits established in this grievance procedure, the grievance shall be considered settled on the basis of the last decision and the grievance shall not be subject to further appeal or reconsideration.
- 4. By mutual agreement, the grievance may revert to a prior level for reconsideration.

## Section 4. Employee Rights to Representation

- 1. The employee may select a person to represent him in scheduled grievance meetings at Levels 1 and above. However, if a fellow employee is selected, that person must be from the same work location.
- 2. If the employee selects the Union to represent him at Level 1, the local steward will be his representative; at Levels 2 and above, the representatives will be any two of the following: The Union President, the Vice-President from the functional area, the Union Chief Steward, the grievant's local steward, the Union=s Business Representative or its Staff Attorney.
- 3. In the event an employee does not wish to be represented by the Union in processing a grievance involving the interpretation or application of this Memorandum of Understanding, a representative of the Union shall have the right to be present as an observer at any formal meeting with the employee at Levels 1 or 2.
- 4. An employee involved in the processing of his grievances may do so without loss of compensation provided that he accomplished all phases of preparation and presentation in a reasonable and expeditious manner.
- Only County employees in this Unit or authorized representatives as specified in Article 27, Work Access, may be selected by an employee to represent him in formal grievance meetings.

- 6. A County employee selected as a representative in a grievance is required to obtain the permission of his immediate supervisor to absent himself from his duties to attend a grievance meeting and must apprise his supervisor where he can be reached and his approximate time of return to his regular work location.
- 7. A County employee selected as a representative in a grievance shall not receive compensation from Los Angeles County for any time spent investigating or processing the grievance unless the employee's name is supplied to Management as required in Article 22.

# Section 5. Procedure - Employee Grievances

## 1. Informal Complaint

- A. Within five (5) business days from the occurrence of the matter on which the complaint is based or within five (5) business days from his knowledge of such occurrence, an employee may discuss his complaint in a meeting with his immediate supervisor.
- B. Within five (5) business days from the day of the discussion with the employee, the immediate supervisor shall verbally reply to the employee's complaint.

# 2. Formal Complaint

#### Level 1 - Office or Institution Head

(1). Within five (5) business days of the receipt of the answer from the immediate supervisor, if the informal step is followed or within five (5) business days from the occurrence of the matter on which a complaint is based or within five (5) business days from his knowledge of such an occurrence, an employee shall file a formal written grievance. Three (3) copies of the departmental grievance form shall be completed by the employee stating the nature of the grievance and the remedy he requests.

The employee shall submit two (2) copies to his office or institution head and retain the third copy.

(2). Within five (5) business days, the office or institution head shall give his decision in writing to the employee on the original copy of the grievance.

#### Level 2 - Chief Probation Officer

(1). Within five (5) business days from his receipt of the decision at Level 1, the employee may appeal to the Chief Probation Officer, using the original copy of the grievance form.

- (2). Within ten (10) business days from the receipt of the employee's grievance, the Department Head or his designated representative who has not been involved in the grievance in prior levels shall make a thorough review of the grievance, meet with the parties involved and give a written decision to the employee.
- (3). If the Department Head or his designated representative fails to give a decision within the specified time limit, the Union shall have the option of referring a grievance alleging a violation of the negotiated agreement between the parties to arbitration.
- 3. For employees of the Department of Children Services, the Formal Complaint procedure of Section 5, Paragraph 2 of this Article shall be as follows:

Level 1 - Section Head

Level 2 - Office or Institution Head

Level 3 - Department Head or his designated representative

#### 4. Exception to Standard Grievance Procedure

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Management and the Union agree that grievances involving disciplinary suspensions will be immediately processed to Level 2 of the grievance procedure.

#### Section 6. Arbitration

- 1. Within thirty (30) days from the receipt of the written decision of the Department Head or his designated representative, the Union may request that the grievance be submitted to arbitration as provided for hereinafter.
- 2. Only those grievances which directly concern or involve the interpretation or application of the specific terms and provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding may be submitted to arbitration hereunder. In no event shall such arbitration extend to:
  - A. The interpretation, application, merits or legality of any state or local law or ordinance, including specifically all ordinances, adopted by County's Board of Supervisors; unless the arbitrator, in his/her discretion finds it necessary to interpret or apply such State or local law in order to resolve the grievance which has been submitted to the arbitrator.
  - B. The interpretation, application, merits or legality of any or all of the County of Los Angeles Civil Service Rules nor matters under the jurisdiction of the Civil Service Commission for which said Commission has established procedure or processes by which employees or employee organizations may appeal to, or request review by, said Civil Service Commission, including, but not limited to, discharges, reductions, discrimination; nor

- C. Competent or better performance evaluations which meet the guidelines set forth at the Employee Relations Commission meeting on December 19, 1986.
- D. The interpretation, application, merits on legality of the rules or regulations of the department head, the Chief Administrative Office, Human Resources or any other department, agency, or commission, unless the arbitrator, in his/her discretion, finds it necessary to interpret or apply such rules or regulations in order to resolve the grievance which has been submitted to the arbitrator.
- 3. In the event the Union desires to request a grievance, which meets the requirements of Paragraph 2 hereof, be submitted to arbitration, it shall within the time requirements set forth above, send a written request for arbitration to the Employee Relations Division of the Chief Administrative Office, which request shall:
  - A. Set forth the specific issue or issues still unresolved through the grievance procedure and which are to be submitted to arbitration;

- B. The parties shall select an arbitrator by mutual agreement and recommend to the Employee Relations Commission that the individual be appointed for the purpose of conducting the arbitration proceeding. In the event the parties cannot agree on a choice within thirty (30) working days from the date of receipt of the request for arbitration, the parties shall request that the Employee Relations Commission provide them with a panel of five (5) arbitrators. Upon receipt of the Employee Relations Commission panel, the parties shall alternately strike one name each from the panel and the last name left will be appointed as the arbitrator in the case by the Employee Relations Commission.
- C. Arbitration procedures conducted under the authority of this Article shall be held at an appropriate location in the County Hall of Administration except when another location is mutually agreed upon by the parties to the case.
- 4. Arbitration of grievances hereunder will be limited to the formal grievances as originally filed by the employee to the extent that said grievance has not been satisfactorily resolved. Arbitration hereunder shall be conducted in accordance with applicable rules and procedures adopted or specified by County's Employee Relations Commission unless the parties hereto mutually agree to other rules or procedures for the conduct of such arbitration.

The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the parties involved, it is being understood and agreed that all other expenses including, but not limited to, fees for witnesses, transcripts, and similar costs incurred by the parties during such arbitration, will be the responsibility of the individual party involved.

- 5. Prior to a hearing by an arbitrator, a representative of the County and the Union shall meet and prepare a submission statement setting forth the issue(s) to be determined which shall be submitted to the arbitrator. In the event the County and the Union cannot jointly agree on a submission statement, then at the hearing, each party shall present to the arbitrator its own submission statement in which case the arbitrator shall determine the issue(s) to be resolved.
- The decision of an arbitrator resulting from any arbitration of grievances hereunder shall not add to, subtract from, or otherwise modify the terms and conditions of this Memorandum of Understanding.
- 7. The decision of the arbitrator shall be binding upon the Union. To the extent the decision and award of the arbitrator does not require legislative action by the Board of Supervisors, such decision and award shall be binding upon the County. If, within 60 days of receiving notice of a decision and award requiring legislative action by the Board of Supervisors, such legislative action is not taken, the arbitrator's decision and award shall have no force or effect whatsoever.

The Union may then resort to a court of competent jurisdiction to pursue whatever other legal remedies are available to it under the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding.

8. A written decision of an arbitrator resulting from the arbitration of a grievance under the following articles shall be entirely advisory in nature and shall not be binding upon any of the parties:

Recognition

Purpose

Implementation

Term

Renegotiation

Non-Discrimination

Safety

Payroll Deduction and Dues

Leave of Absence for Union Business

**Authorized Agents** 

Provisions of Law

### ARTICLE 20 EXPEDITED ARBITRATION

- This is an alternate to the procedure set forth in Section 6, Arbitration, of Article 19,
   Grievance Procedure and will only be utilized upon mutual written agreement of the parties.
- A joint submission statement setting forth the issue(s) to be determined will be prepared prior to the hearing by an arbitrator. If the parties cannot agree to a submission statement, the expedited arbitration procedure will not be utilized.
- 3. Only those grievances which directly concern or involve the interpretation or application of the specific terms and provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding may be submitted to arbitration hereunder. In no event shall such arbitration extend to:
  - A. The interpretation, application, merits or legality of any state or local law or ordinance, including specifically all ordinances adopted by County's Board of Supervisors; unless the arbitrator, in his discretion, finds it necessary to interpret or apply such state or local law in order to resolve the grievance which has been submitted to the arbitrator.

- B. The interpretation, application, merits, or legality of any or all of the County of Los Angeles Civil Service Rules, nor matters under the jurisdiction of the Civil Service Commission for which said Commission has established procedures or processes by which employees or employee organizations may appeal to, or request review by, said Civil Service Commission, including, but not limited to, discharges, reductions, and discrimination; nor
- C. The interpretation, application, merits or legality of the rules or regulations of the department head, the Chief Administrative Office, Human Resources, or any other County department, agency, or commission, unless the arbitrator, in his/her discretion, finds it necessary to interpret or apply such rules or regulations in order to resolve the grievance which has been submitted to the arbitrator.
- 4. The parties shall select an arbitrator from the panel of arbitrators previously agreed to by the parties and established for the purpose of conducting expedited arbitration proceedings:
  - A. The arbitrator will be compensated at the contracted for flat daily rate. The cost of the arbitrator shall be borne equally by the parties. In addition, each party shall pay for all fees and expenses incurred by that party on its behalf, including but not limited to witness fees.

- B. The parties agree that: 1) no stenographic record of the hearing will be made; 2) there will be no representation by counsel; and 3) there will be no post hearing briefs.
- 5. The arbitrator selected shall hear the grievance(s) within ten (10) working days of his selection and may hear multiple cases during the course of the day. However, six (6) hours of hearings will constitute one day.
- Arbitration of a grievance hereunder shall be limited to the formal grievance as
  originally filed by the employee to the extent that said grievance has not been
  satisfactorily resolved.
- 7. The arbitrator shall issue a "bench" decision at the conclusion of the parties' testimony. Only by mutual agreement of the parties and the arbitrator will a written decision be issued.
- 8. The decision of an arbitrator resulting from any arbitration of grievance hereunder shall not add to, subtract from, or otherwise modify the terms and conditions of this Memorandum of Understanding.

- 9. The decision of the arbitrator shall be binding upon the Union. To the extent the decision and award of the arbitrator does not require legislative action by the Board of Supervisors, such decision and award shall be binding upon the County. If within sixty (60) days of receiving notice of a decision and award requiring legislative action by the Board of Supervisors, such legislative action is not taken, the arbitrator's decision and award shall have no force or effect whatsoever.
- 10. Election of this binding forum shall constitute a waiver by all parties to this process of all other administrative processes for the resolution of this dispute in whole or in part and the award shall not be appealed. The decision from this arbitration shall not be precedent setting.
- 11. The decision of an arbitrator resulting from the arbitration of a grievance under the following Articles shall be entirely advisory in nature and shall not be binding upon any of the parties:

Recognition

Non-Discrimination

**Implementation** 

Term

Renegotiation

Safety

Payroll Deductions and Dues

Leave of Absence for Union Business

**Authorized Agents** 

Provisions of Law

#### <u>ARTICLE 21</u> <u>GRIEVANCES - GENERAL IN CHARACTER</u>

In order to provide an effective mechanism whereby disagreements between AFSCME and Management concerning the interpretation or application of any of the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding affecting the rights of the parties or the working conditions of a significantly large number of employees in the Unit may be effectively resolved, the following procedures are agreed upon:

A. Within fifteen (15) business days from the occurrence of the matter on which a complaint is based or within fifteen (15) business days from its knowledge of such an occurrence, where AFSCME has reason to believe that Management is not correctly interpreting or applying any of the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding, AFSCME may request in writing, within fifteen (15) business days from the occurrence or knowledge of the matter in dispute, that a meeting be held with the Department's Director of Employee Relations for the purpose of resolving the matter. Such written request shall set forth in detail the facts giving rise to the request for the meeting and shall set forth the proposed resolution sought.

Within fifteen (15) business days of receipt of such request for such a meeting, the Department's Director of Employee Relations, and AFSCME's representative(s) will meet for the purpose of discussing and attempting to resolve the disagreement.

- B. Within fifteen (15) business days of such meeting, and in the event the matter is not satisfactorily resolved; AFSCME shall have the right to meet with the principal representative(s) of the County who have authority to resolve the matter. For purposes of this provision, Management's principal representative(s) shall mean the Division Chief, Employee Relations, CEO's Office or his authorized representative who has authority to resolve the matter.
- C. Within ten (10) business days after the meeting provided in (B) above, if the matter is not satisfactorily resolved, and if the disagreement meets the requirements of Section 6 of Article 19 the disagreement may be submitted to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of Section 6 of Article 19 of this Memorandum of Understanding.

It is further understood that this Article is not intended as a substitute or alternative for the grievance procedures set forth in Article 19 of this Memorandum of Understanding. Instead, this Article is intended to provide a procedure to resolve disagreements arising from the application of the terms of this Memorandum of Understanding affecting the working conditions of a significantly large number of employees in the Unit, as distinguished from the rights of individual employees.

Accordingly, the parties agree that the procedures set forth herein shall not be implemented where the dispute or complaint involved is or could be effectively brought by an employee or employees, and otherwise processed through the grievance procedures set forth in Article 19 hereof.

#### ARTICLE 22 UNION REPRESENTATION

#### New Section 1. Legal Rights of Shop Steward

Management recognizes AFSCME Local 685 Shop Stewards are the official on-site representatives of the Union; and further acknowledges that no Steward or Alternate Steward shall be discriminated against because of the exercise of their rights and duties under the provisions of the MOU. Stewards will be released from their normal work duties to participate in investigation or processing of formal grievances, joint labor-management committee meetings, new employee orientations, and to represent members in administrative investigation interviews.

# Section 2. Steward Recognition

AFSCME Local 685's Executive Board may designate, and Management shall recognize, the number of stewards indicated to service the following facilities:

- A. Institutions one per shift with one additional in those institutions where the established workweek is four days. Stewards will have access to all members in the institution.
- B. Forestry Camps one per each shift.
- C. Intensive After-Care Program one.
- D. Other Special Units one for the entire group.
- E. One Chief Steward for the entire unit covered hereby.
- F. Transportation three.

In addition, the AFSCME Executive Board may designate, and Management shall recognize, an alternate steward for each of the aforementioned regular stewards to serve in the absence of said regular steward. The AFSCME Executive Board shall appoint stewards and promptly furnish the Chief Executive Office/Employee Relations Division, Chief Probation Officer and the Department of Children Services, Personnel Officer with a written list of the names of the employees designated as stewards and alternates and the areas in which they are assigned steward responsibilities, which list will be kept current by AFSCME's Executive Board.

#### Section 3. Steward Representation

When stewards desire to leave their work locations to transact such investigations or process grievances; or union business activities pursuant to section 1, they shall first obtain permission from their immediate supervisor and inform him or her of the nature of the business, their destination(s), and approximate time of return to their regular work location. Permission to leave will be granted promptly unless such absence would cause an unreasonable interruption of work. Upon entering other work location(s), stewards shall inform the cognizant supervisor of the nature of his/her business. Permission to leave the job will be granted promptly to the employee involved unless such absence would cause an unreasonable interruption of work. If the employee cannot be made available, the steward will be informed when the employee will be made available.

# Section 4. Steward Time Off

Whenever investigation or processing of formal grievances is or performing Union activities described in Section 1 of this article are transacted during working hours, only that amount of time necessary to bring about a prompt disposition of the matter will be utilized. The AFSCME President, First Vice President, Field Vice President, Camps Vice President, Institutions Vice President and the Chief Steward will be permitted reasonable time off without loss of pay to perform his/her responsibilities. Such reasonable time off as requested by the Executive Board, shall be based on past practice, including up to full time leave, as approved by the Chief Executive Officer. Reasonable time off will not be interpreted as full-time leave unless approved by the Chief Executive Office. All other stewards will be permitted, not to exceed 20 hours per month time off without loss of pay for investigating or processing formal grievances, subject to manager approval. Such reasonable time off for Union Officers who are not off full-time shall be subject to Department management approval pursuant to section 3. In the event an alternate steward acts in place of the regular steward during the absence of a regular steward, the time spent by the alternate steward will be included in the time off permitted without loss of pay for the regular steward as provided for herein.

Additionally, alternate stewards will be permitted time off as provided for herein only in the event of the bona fide absence of the regularly designated steward. Time required to conduct grievance hearings shall not constitute investigating and processing time.

# Section 4. Assignment of Stewards

Properly designated stewards or Executive Board members will not be reassigned by Management during the term of this Memorandum of Understanding provided their work performance evaluation reflects a competent rating unless such reassignment is necessitated by clearly defined operational needs or requested by the employee.

# ARTICLE 23 DISCIPLINARY ACTION

#### Section 1.

Disciplinary action will include letter of warning, written reprimand, suspension, demotion, or discharge. Any disciplinary action imposed on an employee may be processed through the grievance procedure contained in this Memorandum of Understanding. County will not issue a letter of warning, written reprimand, nor suspend, demote or discharge any permanent employee without just cause. If the County believes there is just causing to issue a written reprimand, suspend, demote or discharge a permanent employee, the County will furnish to the employee copies of any documents or written statements used by the County in justifying its action. If the employee grieves the action, the County will, upon request of the employee, furnish the Union copies of any such documents.

#### Section 2.

When an employee investigation arises as a result of a citizen complaint, the department requires that the complaint be in writing and signed by the complainant.

#### Section 3.

When an emergent complaint (for example, via telephone) charges the employee with behavior or conduct which can be refuted or verified through immediate investigation, such an investigation will be initiated. If the employee is a Union member, the Union will be notified prior to the investigation.

# Section 4.

When a citizen complaint charges the employee with behavior or conduct which cannot be verified via immediate investigation, the employee will be advised of the nature and source of the charge and that he is subject to investigation.

#### Section 5.

When evidence suggests that a law violation has occurred which may require the intervention of a law enforcement agency, the department makes such investigation as is necessary prior to referral to the law enforcement agency. In such cases, the employee will not be informed in advance of the investigation.

# Section 6.

Where the employee has been notified that he is the subject of an administrative investigation, and no disciplinary action ensues from the investigation's findings, the employee will be noticed by the Department that said investigation has been concluded.

# ARTICLE 24 PREGNANCY LEAVE

The parties agree that departmental management shall grant a leave of absence without pay to any full-time, permanent employee who becomes disabled as a result of pregnancy, which disability prevents her from performing the duties of her position. Such leave must be requested in writing by the employee and will be granted pursuant to state law, Civil Service Rules and such procedures as are determined by the Chief Administrative Office, Human Resources and by the department head.

The parties further agree that upon commencement of an authorized pregnancy leave of absence, any full-time, permanent employee disabled as a result of pregnancy, which disability prevents her from performing the duties of her position as certified by her physician, may use sick leave benefits for which she is otherwise eligible in the same manner as for any other disability resulting from sickness or injury.

#### ARTICLE 25 PERSONNEL FILES

An employee, or his certified representative with the written consent of the employee, may inspect that employee's personnel file with the exception of all material obtained from other employers and agencies at the time that employee was hired.

An employee shall be advised of, and entitled to read, any written statement by the employee's supervisor or departmental management regarding his work performance or conduct if such statement is to be placed in his personnel file. The employee shall acknowledge that he has read such material by affixing his signature on the copy to be filed, with the understanding that such signature merely signifies that he has read the material to be filed but does not necessarily indicate agreement with its content. If the employee refuses to sign, the supervisor shall note his refusal on the copy to be filed along with the supervisor's signature and the signature of a witness to the employee's refusal to sign.

The employee may file a grievance regarding any such document within the prescribed time limits of the grievance procedure. If the employee fails to file a grievance within the designated time limits, the document becomes part of the official file. If the employee does file a grievance within the designated time limits, said document would not be placed in the official file until the grievance procedure or civil service appeal rights have been exhausted.

Grievances filed under this provision shall not be subject to the Arbitration provisions of the Grievance Procedure unless they involve violation of a specific provision of this agreement.

Management agrees that no properly used full paid sick leave used in the twelve months immediately prior to an Appraisal of Promotability or a Performance Evaluation will be referenced on such forms.

On reviewing his personnel file, an employee may request and have any written warnings issued more than one year prior removed from his personnel file except as such may be a part of an official permanent record.

# ARTICLE 26 PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS AND DUES/AGENCY SHOP

#### Section 1. Deductions and Dues

It is agreed that Union dues and such other deductions as may be properly requested and lawfully permitted shall be deducted, in accordance with the provisions of applicable State law, monthly by Management from the salary of each employee covered hereby who files with the County a written authorization requesting that such deduction be made.

Remittance of the aggregate amount of all dues and other proper deductions made from the salaries of employees covered hereunder shall be made to the Union by Management within thirty (30) working days after the conclusion of the month in which said dues and deductions were deducted.

#### Historical Language

# Section 2. Procedures

#### A. Agency Shop Defined

It is mutually agreed by the parties that the term Agency Shop means that every employee represented by this Unit shall, as a condition of continued employment, either join the certified majority representative organization; or pay the organization a Fair Share Fee or Agency Shop Fee equal to Union dues; or lawfully permitted fees to a non-religious, and non-labor charitable fund exempt from taxation under Section 501(c)3 of the Internal Revenue Service Code for the duration of this agreement, or a period of three years from the effective date of this agreement, whichever comes first.

#### B. Religious Objections

An employee, who is a member of a bona fide religion, body, or sect which has historically held conscientious objections to joining or financially supporting public employee organizations, shall not be required to join or financially support the Union. Such employee shall, in lieu of periodic dues or Fair Share Fees, pay sums equal to Agency Shop Fees to a non-religious, and non-labor charitable fund exempt from taxation under Section 501(c)3 of the Internal Revenue Code. Such sums shall be paid through payroll deduction to eligible charitable agencies available through the Los Angeles County Charitable Giving Program.

# C. Agency Shop

It is mutually agreed by the parties that this Unit is an agency shop Unit.

#### D. Rescission

It is mutually agreed by the parties that the Agency Shop provisions in this agreement may be rescinded by a majority vote of all the employees represented by this Unit under procedures established by the Employee Relations Commission. In the event such rescission should take place, then the procedures as described in Section 1 shall prevail. There shall be only one election during the term of this agreement.

# E. Union Responsibilities - Hudson Notice

The Union agrees to provide notice and maintain constitutionally acceptable procedures to enable non-member agency fee payers to meaningfully challenge the propriety of the use of agency fees as provided for in Chicago Teachers Union, Local No. 1, AFT, AFL-CIO et al. v. Hudson, 106 S. Ct. 1066 (1986). Such notice and procedures shall be provided to non-members agency fee payers in each year that the agency shop agreement is in effect.

# F. <u>Implementation</u>

Any employee hired by the County subject to this Memorandum of Understanding on or after the date of implementation of this Article, shall be provided, through the employee's department, with a notice advising that the County has entered into an Agency Shop agreement with the Union and that all employees subject to the Memorandum of Understanding must either join the Union; pay a Fair Share Fee equal to union dues; or pay an Agency Shop Fee to the Union; or execute a written declaration claiming a religious exemption from this requirement. Such notice shall include a payroll deduction authorization form for the employee's signature authorizing payroll deduction of Union dues, Fair Share Fees, Agency Shop Fees or execution of a written declaration claiming a religious exemption from this requirement. Said employee shall have thirty (30) working days following the initial date of employment to fully execute the authorization form of his/her choice and return said form to the Union or departmental payroll office.

If the form is not completed and returned within (30) working days, the County-Auditor shall commence and continue a payroll deduction of a Fair Share Fee equal to Union dues from the regular pay warrants of such employee.

The effective date of deducting Union dues, Fair Share Fees, Agency Shop Fees or charitable contributions shall be the first pay period following thirty (30) working days of employment or the pay period this Article becomes implemented for current employees, whichever is later.

# G. <u>List of New Employees/Separations</u>

The County will furnish the Union with a monthly list of new employees/separations at the cost established by the Auditor-Controller for processing and photocopying documents. The list shall contain the name, date of hire into the Unit, salary, classification, and work location of all employees who enter the Bargaining Unit and are subject to this agreement.

Such list shall include new hires, and employees promoted, demoted or transferred into the Bargaining Unit. The monthly list shall also contain information which includes the names and effective dates of employees leaving this Bargaining Unit.

#### H. Indemnification Clause

The union agrees to indemnify and hold the County of Los Angeles harmless from any liabilities of any nature which may arise as a result of the application of the provisions of this Article.

# ARTICLE 27 WORK ACCESS

Authorized AFSCME representatives may be given access to work locations during working hours to conduct AFSCME grievance investigations and observe working conditions. AFSCME representatives desiring access to a work location hereunder shall state the purpose of his visit and request the Office or Institution Head's authorization before the intended visit unless the parties mutually agree to waive notice. In addition, AFSCME agrees that its representative will not knowingly interfere with operations of the department or any facility thereof.

AFSCME shall give to the Probation Department and the Department of Children Services Management of the County of Los Angeles a written list of all authorized representatives, which list shall be kept current by AFSCME. Access to work locations will be granted only to those representatives on the current list.

# ARTICLE 28 EMPLOYEE RIGHTS IN THE EVENT OF TRANSFER OF FUNCTIONS

In the event the County enters into any agreement with another public employer or private entity which involves the transfer of functions now being performed by employees in this representation Unit or the law provides for the transfer of functions now being performed by employees in this Unit to another public or private agency, the County will advise such public or private entity of the existence and terms of this Memorandum of Understanding and will immediately advise Local 685 of such agreement or law. In addition, the County will consult with the employer absorbing a County function to encourage utilization of affected employees by the new employer. When a Department's Request for proposal is approved by the Chief Administrative Officer, the Labor Relations Office will arrange to meet with representatives of Local 685 to advise them of this action within five (5) business days.

When advance knowledge of the impact of pending changes in function, organization, or operations is available which will result in the abolishment of positions or when there is any major reassignment of functions from one department to another or to another agency, Management will make an intensive effort to either reassign or transfer affected employees to other positions for which they qualify, or train affected employees for new positions in order to retain their services. It is understood and agreed that Management shall have no obligation to negotiate the decision of any reorganization by the County during the life of this agreement.

Management acknowledges an obligation to negotiate the impact on wages, hours and working conditions of the employees in this bargaining unit insofar as such subjects are not set forth in Memoranda of Understanding or Civil Service Rules.

#### ARTICLE 29 AFFIRMATIVE ACTION

- 1. The immediate establishment of a joint committee to recommend to the Chief Probation Officer on affirmative action composed of an equal number of representatives of the Probation Department and Local 685, AFSCME, AFL-CIO, that such committee elects its own chairman and secretary; one representative each from the department and the union. Such positions shall annually be alternated between the department and the union.
- 2. The committee shall make recommendations to the department as are necessary to accomplish a meaningful affirmative action program consistent with the policy positions set forth by the County Board of Supervisors. Such recommendations shall, as soon as feasible, include an intra-department on-the-job training program designed to prepare for accelerated promotion to all levels of department operations, employees who are identified as racial or ethnic minorities as well as women. Participation in such training programs shall not, in any way, be abridged because of bargaining union affiliation or the lack of same.
- 3. The department, through all available channels, shall keep the entire department apprised of the progress of the department's affirmative action program, including, but not limited to, short, intermediate and long range goals of the department's affirmative action program, including reasonable deadlines.

- 4. The department shall, in submission of its budget request for future fiscal years, include a proposal for necessary funds and items required to effectuate its projected affirmative action thrust.
- 5. The parties shall jointly work toward the goals of the affirmative action program within the budgetary abilities of the County.
- 6. Probation management agrees to consult with the union regarding selection criteria for classifications within the Unit.

# ARTICLE 30 EMPLOYEE LISTS

# Section 1. Bargaining Unit Information

County Management shall provide AFSCME Local 685, on a monthly basis, in a Word, or Excel format, or on a CD Rom, without cost, the following employee census information:

- Name and employee number of all new hires, and hire date, transfers, and employees that promote to job classifications that are in the bargaining unit; and the number and name of employees that promote to positions that are outside Bargaining Unit #701.
- Salary Step Placement for employees in job classifications that are in Bargaining Unit # 701.
- Monthly listing of bargaining unit members that transfer, promote, terminate, annual salary step advancement, reinstate and/or retire from County service.
- Name and number of employees that are receiving bonus compensation or advanced step placement.
- Name and number of employees that are assigned to specialized programs: AB
  109, SB 678, High Risk Offender Caseloads: gang unit, sexual deviants, domestic
  violence, hard core criminal; SEO, ASCOT (juvenile and adult), and Armed
  Deputies.
- Number of vacant positions in each job classification that is in the bargaining unit.

# Section 2. Automatic Dues Update

Management will provide, when available, a list which reflects the amount of dues deducted from each member of the Unit. Such list shall be made available on a monthly basis and shall be provided pursuant to all County rules, regulations or applicable laws as interpreted by the County.

# Section 3. <u>Information Brochure</u>

Management will make available to each new employee a brochure furnished by AFSCME and approved by management.

# ARTICLE 31 LEAVE OF ABSENCE FOR UNION'S BUSINESS

Not more than three employees covered hereby, at the written request of union, and subject to Civil Service Rules, shall be granted a leave of absence without pay not to exceed one year for the purpose of conducting union business with the County of Los Angeles.

#### ARTICLE 32 LAYOFFS

Layoff procedures shall be followed according to appropriate Los Angeles County Civil Service Rules.

When advance notice is available on the impact of pending changes which will result in layoffs, Management will, upon request, attempt to train the affected employees for other positions whenever possible. To be selected for such training, employees must have received at least a competent rating on their last performance evaluation. Employees who successfully complete such training will be given first opportunity to qualify for other positions.

Management agrees to make a reasonable effort to place permanent employees in departmental vacancies when Management determines that these employees are fully qualified for such vacancies.

The Chief Administrative Office, Human Resources shall prepare a listing of employees affected by the layoff and when sufficient advance notice is available, Management shall give such list to the appropriate AFSCME representative prior to the layoff. A Chief Administrative Office, Human Resources designate may consult, based upon appropriate Civil Service rules, on the accuracy of the list with an AFSCME representative. Complaints arising from layoffs arranged for as provided herein shall be handled by appropriate Civil Service procedures.

# ARTICLE 33 OBLIGATION TO SUPPORT

The parties agree that subsequent to the execution of this Memorandum of Understanding and during the period of time said Memorandum is pending before the Board of Supervisors for action, neither AFSCME nor Management, nor their authorized representatives, will appear before the Board of Supervisors or meet with members of the Board of Supervisors individually to advocate any amendment, addition or deletion of the terms and conditions of this Memorandum of Understanding. It is further understood that this Article shall not preclude the parties from appearing before the Board of Supervisors nor meeting with individual members of the Board of Supervisors to advocate or urge the adoption and approval of this Memorandum of Understanding in its entirety.

# ARTICLE 34 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

It is the exclusive right of the County to determine the mission of each of its constituent departments, boards, and commissions, set standards of services to be offered to the public, and exercise control and discretion over its organization and operations. It is also the exclusive right of the County to direct its employees, take disciplinary action for proper cause, relieve its employees from duty, as for example, work furlough, because of lack of work or for other legitimate reasons, and determine the methods, means and personnel by which the County's operations are to be conducted; provided, however, that the exercise of such rights does not preclude employees or their representatives from conferring or raising grievances about the practical consequences that decisions on these matters may have on wages, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment.

# ARTICLE 35 STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS

During the life of this agreement no work stoppages, strikes, slowdowns, or picketing shall be caused or sanctioned by the union, and no lockouts shall be made by the County.

In the event any employees covered by this agreement, individually or collectively, violate the provisions of this article and the union fails to exercise good faith in halting the work interruption, the union and the employees involved shall be deemed in violation of this Article and the County shall be entitled to seek all remedies available to it under applicable law.

#### ARTICLE 36 FULL UNDERSTANDING, MODIFICATIONS, WAIVER

- A. It is intended that this Memorandum of Understanding set forth the full and entire understanding of the parties regarding the matters set forth herein, and any other prior or existing understanding or agreements by the parties, whether formal or informal, regarding any such matters are hereby superseded or terminated in their entirety. This Article is not intended to negate or eliminate past practice as a factor establishing agreement in practice between the parties.
- B. It is the intent of the parties that this Memorandum of Understanding be administered in its entirety in good faith during its full term. It is recognized that during such term it may be necessary for Management to make changes in rules or procedures affecting the employees in the Unit. Where Management finds it necessary to make such change, it shall notify AFSCME indicating the proposed change prior to its implementation. Nothing herein shall limit the authority of Management to make necessary changes during emergencies or when required to do so by law. Management shall notify AFSCME of changes resulting from emergent or legal requirements as soon as practicable. AFSCME shall notify Management within five (5) working days from the receipt of such notice if it desires to consult with Management. Nothing contained herein shall prevent the Union from grieving the effect of such change in accordance with the Grievance Procedure contained herein.

- C. Failure by AFSCME to request consultation pursuant to Paragraph B, shall not be deemed as approval of any action taken by the County.
- D. Except as specifically provided herein, it is agreed and understood that each party hereto voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives its right, and agrees that the other shall not be required, to negotiate with respect to any matter covered herein or with respect to any other matters within the scope of negotiations, during the term of this Memorandum of Understanding.
- E. Any agreement, alteration, understanding, variation, waiver, or modifications of any of the terms or provisions contained herein shall not be binding upon the parties hereto unless made and executed in writing by all parties hereto, and if required, approved and implemented by County's Board of Supervisors.
- F. The waiver of any breach, term or condition of this Memorandum of Understanding by either party shall not constitute a precedent in the future enforcement of all its terms and provisions.

# ARTICLE 37 PROVISIONS OF LAW

It is understood and agreed that this Memorandum of Understanding is subject to all current and future applicable Federal, State and County laws and Federal and State regulations, the Charter of the County of Los Angeles, and any lawful rules and regulations enacted by County's Civil Service Commission, Employee Relations Commission, or similar independent commission of the County. If any part or provision of this Memorandum of Understanding is in conflict or inconsistent with such applicable provisions of Federal, State or local law or regulations, or is otherwise held to be invalid or unenforceable by any tribunal of competent jurisdiction, such part or provision shall be suspended and superseded by such applicable law or regulations, and the remainder of this Memorandum of Understanding shall not be affected thereby.

# ARTICLE 38 MISCELLANEOUS

#### Section 1. Dress

Employees shall report to work cleanly attired and well groomed in dress appropriate to the work function of the employee and in accordance with agreements reached between labor and management.

#### Section 2. As-Needed and Temporary Employees

The Chief Probation Officer or Department of Children Services, Personnel Officer will request specialized examinations for employees who have worked in excess of six (6) consecutive months on a full-time basis in an as-needed or temporary status.

#### Section 3. Executive Bulletin No. 140

Executive Bulletin No. 140, dated October 3, 1966, and entitled "Change in Minimum Requirements for Certain Probation Series Positions" is hereby made a part of this agreement.

#### Section 4. Service of Subpoena

When employees of AFSCME subpoena other Probation Department or Department of Children Services employees in connection with administrative proceedings within the County, the Personnel Officer of the department will arrange for the service of such subpoenas and for the excuse from regular assignment of those so subpoenaed.

#### Section 5.

Management will inform AFSCME of departmental intent to freeze a job item within the Unit and the reasons therefore prior to freezing the item.

#### Section 6.

The parties agree to form the following committees consisting of five (5) representatives designated by management and five (5) representatives designated by the union for each committee: A committee to identify, study and discuss matters related to Pretrial Services; A committee to identify, study and discuss matters related to the classes of Transportation Deputy and Deputy Probation Officer I; A committee to identify, study and discuss matters related to MacLaren and Edelman Children=s Court employees represented by the union.

It is understood and agreed that the role of each committee will be advisory in nature, and that recommendations will be submitted to the Chief Probation Officer for his consideration, or to the Director of the Department of Children and Family Services as appropriate, and their decision shall be final.

The committees will convene upon request by the Union, but no later than sixty (60) days after ratification of this MOU, unless otherwise mutually agreed upon.

# Section 7. Meal Time Coverage

- A. When Field Services personnel are assigned to duties of Officer-of-the Day, such employees will be relieved from that duty for their lunch period. Relief will be provided by Management.
- B. Camp and Juvenile Hall employees will be provided with meals if no meal time relief can be provided during the period of their working hours.

#### Section 8. Officer-of-the Day

It is Management's intent that calls referred to the Officer-of-the-Day will be properly screened. The Officer-of-the-Day has the right to clear casework decisions with a Supervising Deputy Probation Officer.

# Section 9.

If prior to a Transportation Deputy finishing his work day Management determines that a juvenile must be picked up or dropped off on the Transportation Deputy's way in or going home from work, the affected Transportation Deputy will be assigned a County vehicle for such purpose.

#### Section 10. Business Cards

Management will provide business cards to Deputy Probation Officers if requested in the maximum amount of 500 cards over a two year period. Requests will be honored only for those Officers at Deputy Probation Officer I (Field Services Bureau), Deputy Probation Officer II level, and Transportation Deputies, who must come in contact with the public or agency representatives.

The card presently issued shall be modified to include the name of the concerned employee.

#### Section 11. Committee

The parties agree to form a Committee to identify, study, and discuss matters related, but not limited, to badges, leaves of absence, procurement/maintenance of specialized equipment. The Committee shall consist of five (5) representatives designated by management, and five (5) employee representatives designated by the Union. The Committee will be established within 120 days of the receipt of the request from the Union.

It is understood and agreed that the role of this Committee will be advisory in nature, and that recommendations from the Committee will be submitted to the Chief Probation Officer for his consideration, and his decision shall be final.

# ARTICLE 39 AUTHORIZED AGENTS

For purposes of administering the terms and 1 provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding:

- A. Management's principal authorized agent shall be County's Chief Executive Officer or his duly authorized representative (Address: 500 West Temple Street, Room 774-A Los Angeles, California 90012; Telephone: (213) 974-4029), except where a particular Management representative is specifically designated in connection with the performance of a specific function or obligation set forth herein.
- B. AFSCME, Local 685's authorized agent shall be the Union Executive Board's duly authorized representative (address: 3375 East Slauson Avenue, Suite 151, Vernon, CA 90058; Telephone: (213) 386-5860). The Executive Board's duly authorized representative(s) shall be furnished in writing to the County's Chief Executive Officer annually and within five (5) business days prior to any change in representatives.

# ARTICLE 40 UNIFORMS

Nothing herein shall be construed to modify in any manner the uniform policy or standards in the Probation Department or Department of Children and Family Services, and nor shall anything herein be construed as a waiver of Management's right to establish, change or otherwise modify uniform standards and dress codes.

# Section 1. Wearing of Uniforms

At the discretion of management, employees shall be required to wear uniforms in the performance of their job duties.

# Section 2. <u>Initial Issue of Uniform Clothing</u>

Each permanent or temporary employee (hereinafter as employee) in this bargaining unit; and any new employee promoted, appointed to, or transferred on an item in the bargaining unit, required by Management to wear a uniform, shall have an initial issue of the following uniform:

Clothing: 1 cap (optional)

5 short-sleeve shirts

5 trousers

1 field jacket with liner (one time issue only)

1 belt

1set of boots

5 rank insignias and emblems

5 sets of shoulder patches

1 identification card

Only specific articles of Uniform that Management require employees to wear shall be furnished. Employees may purchase additional uniforms, or specific uniform items as approved by management from an authorized dealer.

Department issued Uniforms shall be authorized for use only while an employee is on duty.

# Section 3. Uniform Replacement and Maintenance

#### A. Replacement Items

Uniform items damaged during the course of employment shall be replaced at the discretion of management.

Employees in this bargaining unit shall be responsible for the replacement of each uniform item previously issued and considered substandard under the Department's uniform policy guidelines. Uniform items may be replaced by management on an as-needed basis, except where such replacement is as a result of unauthorized use or improper or substandard care.

#### B. General Provisions

Department Management will be the sole determinant as to the standard uniform issue for all employees in the Unit and the need for replacement due to normal wear.

Employees in the Unit shall be responsible for the laundry, care and maintenance for their own uniforms.

# Section 4. <u>Uniform Replacement and Maintenance Allowance</u>

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on November 1, 2018, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of eight hundred and fifty dollars (\$850) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2022, and December 15, 2018, by separate payroll warrant.

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on November 1, 2018, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of eight hundred and fifty dollars (\$850) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2023, and December 15, 2023, by separate payroll warrant.

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on November 1, 2018, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of eight hundred and fifty dollars (\$850) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2024, and December 15, 2024, by separate payroll warrant.

The uniform allowance shall not constitute a base rate.

# <u>Historical Language</u>

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on December 1, 2006, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of five hundred dollars (\$500.00) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2006, and December 15, 2006, by separate payroll warrant.

In addition to the above, permanent employees in this Unit and employed on December 1, 2007, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of five hundred dollars (\$500.00) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2007, and December 15, 2007, by separate payroll warrant.

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on December 1, 2008, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of five hundred dollars (\$500.00) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2008, and December 15, 2008, by separate payroll warrant.

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on November 1, 2013, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of five hundred dollars (\$500.00) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2013, and December 15, 2013, by separate payroll warrant.

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on November 1, 2014, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of five hundred dollars (\$500.00) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2014, and December 15, 2014, by separate payroll warrant.

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on November 1, 2018, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of eight hundred and fifty dollars (\$850) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2018, and December 15, 2018, by separate payroll warrant.

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on November 1, 2019, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of eight hundred and fifty dollars (\$850) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2019, and December 15, 2019, by separate payroll warrant.

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on November 1, 2020, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of eight hundred and fifty dollars (\$850) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2020, and December 15, 2020, by separate payroll warrant.

Permanent employees in this Unit and employed on November 1, 2020, shall be entitled to a lump sum payment of eight hundred and fifty dollars (\$850) in lieu of the uniform items previously issued. Such payment shall be made between December 1, 2021, and December 15, 2021, by separate payroll warrant.

# Section 5. Return of Uniform and Uniform Items

In the event any employee in the Unit terminates from County service within six months of the initial issue of such uniforms and uniform items, he/she must return them to the Department, and in all cases upon termination from the Department or County Service, or transfer from one department to another department, the employee must return all issued uniforms and uniform items listed in Section 2.

# ARTICLE 41 ASSIGNMENT BONUS

# Section 1. Purpose

The original purpose and intent of this article was to codify existing Chief Executive Officer (CEO) approved additional responsibility bonuses received by unit Deputy Probation Officers IIs(DPO IIs) in specific assignments identified as of July 1, 2014.

It was not the purpose or intent of this article to expand, reduce, or modify the current assigned number of positions receiving the assignment bonus as of July 1, 2014.

Since this Article's original inclusion in the Memorandum of Understanding, additional assignments and classifications have been added to those eligible for an assignment bonus as enumerated below. It is still the purpose and intent of this article to eliminate the requirement of an annual administrative renewal process per Article 10 Section 7.

#### Section 2. Bonus

DPO IIs, or other identified classifications, who are assigned to the below listed assignments shall receive a 5.5% (22 Levels)assignment bonus. The bonus shall continue on an ongoing basis as long as the DPO IIremains in the assignment. Upon the DPO IIs no longer being assigned to the listed assignments, the 5.5% assignment bonus shall be discontinued forthwith.

# Section 3. Assignments

Effective July 1, 2014, the following assignments were eligible:

Adult Services Court Officer Team (ASCOT)

Juvenile Court Services (JCS)

Camp Onizuka – Youth Offender Block Grant

(YOBG)Special Enforcement Operation (SEO)

Armed AB 109 Unit (Not Including DPO's armed

by way of "Arm on Request Form")AB 109

**Revocation Court** 

Following ratification of the 2018-2021 successor MOU and effective upon Board of Retirement approval, DPO IIs or specifically identified classifications assigned to the following additional assignments will receive a 5.5% (22 Level)bonus as described below:

Mobile Assistance Team

Intensive Gang Supervision Program (IGSP)

Detention Services Officers and Senior Detention Services Officers who are assigned to Barry J. Nidorf Juvenile Hall and work in units that are part of the "Compound" (or any unit at another location holding a pre-disposition population with pending SYTF or DJJ recommendations) for at least four (4) full (8 hour) shifts per month.

Effective September 1, 2022, DPO IIs or specifically identified classifications assigned to the following additional assignments will receive a 5.5% (22 Level) bonus:

Child Trafficking Unit

Employees holding a DPO II Treatment and Counselling classification

Juvenile Field DPO IIs assigned to supervision of DJJ Youth

Armed AB 109 deputies co-located with other law enforcement agencies not receiving a bonus under the SEO provision of this article

Any classification covered by this MOU not named in the "Compound Bonus" above, but that otherwise meets the requirements of that language

Any classification covered by this MOU assigned to work in a unit or facility housing young people with SYTF adjudications who are providing supervision and treatment to said population.

# <u>Section 4.</u> (Historical Language)

Employees assigned to Camp Ellis Onizuka and receiving a bonus under Section 2 above who were displaced through the camp's reassignment closure fair on July 17, 2019, will continue to receive the above-described bonus until one (1) year from the date of the Board of Supervisor's approval of the 2018-2021 successor MOU.

# ARTICLE 42 ARMING

# Section 1.

The parties agree that the intent of this section is to provide information for employees in this Unit to initiate a written request to Probation Department management to be armed due to the nature of their assignment, mutual aid and protection, and because of potential exposure to undue risk of harm in the performance of their assigned job duties.

#### Section 2.

The Probation Department shall continue its practice of allowing employees the right to request to be armed in carrying out the duties and responsibilities of their assignments. Probation Management shall develop a departmental written request form for employees to complete to request to be armed. The arming request form shall contain information regarding the nature of the employee's assignment, high risk factors, and other information that the Department may require. The Department will maintain and preserve records for employee's written request for arming.

#### Section 3.

The Chief Probation Officer will exercise his discretion to determine whether employees are to be armed that are performing high risk or law enforcement related assignments. All employees that are to be armed must meet the Department's criteria for arming including training, testing, psychological, performance, and other requirements as may be established by the Chief Probation Officer.

# Section 4.

This article shall not be subject to the grievance and / or arbitration provisions of this MOU.

ARTICLE 43 PROFESSIONALIZING JUVENILE HALLS

Section 1. Review of DPO Professional Career Ladder in Juvenile Halls

**Enhancing Professionalization** 

Career Ladder

DHR in consultation with the Probation Department will conduct a review of the class specification concept, standards and duties of Deputy Probation Officers for the purpose of enhancing professionalization and establishing a career ladder in the Juvenile Halls. Such review will include assignment of professional positions (Deputy Probation Officers) to the Juvenile Halls and focus on the performance of professional duties including "treatment and counseling, case management, life skills assessment, evidenced based best practices and other direct services" for juveniles under the care and custody of the department.

The review shall be targeted for completion no later than January 15, 2006. The parties shall meet and discuss the review no later than February 15, 2006.

Section 2.

CEO Classification in conjunction with the Probation Department will conduct a review of the organization, programs (AB 109, SB 678), budget, staffing, and classification concept, standards, and duties of Deputy Probation Officers I and II for the specific purpose of enhancing professionalization and establishing a career ladder for Deputy Probation Officer I and II in the Juvenile Halls. Such review will include a feasibility study relating to the assignment of professional positions (Deputy Probation Officers I and II) to the Juvenile Halls, and focus on the needs of juveniles and performance of professional duties and responsibilities (developmental, unfit-compound, etc.)

The review shall be targeted for completion no later than 6 months after BOS adoption of the MOU. AFSCME Local 685 may request to meet with County management prior to the onset of the review for the purpose of providing information related to the review. Within 30 days after completion of the review, the County shall meet and discuss the completed review with AFSCME Local 685.

The findings of the review shall be submitted to the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Probation Officer.

# Section 3. Stabilization of Juvenile Halls

The County agrees that a promotional career pathway to the DPO series will be introduced in the Detention Services Bureau (i.e., Halls) during the term of the 2018-2021 successor MOU. This new pathway will be accomplished by a reclassification of a portion of existing and vacant DSO positions, as determined by the Probation Department. It will not be accomplished through upgrading particular DSOs to DPOs. The newly established positions will be filled pursuant to the promotions sub-section of Article 16 of this MOU. Management will determine in its sole discretion the number of DPOs to be introduced into Juvenile Halls and will retain the discretion and right to review and adjust the level. The Department will begin to allocate DPO series items into the Halls no later than October 1, 2020.

As part of the above-described stabilization program, the County commits that during the first budgeting cycle following ratification of the 2022-2025 successor MOU, the Department will request to allocate additional DPO series positions to the Juvenile Halls with the intent of allowing qualifying DSO's an opportunity to promote within the Juvenile Halls and allow for increased therapeutic programming in these settings.

# Section 4. Deputy Probation Officer III Classification

CEO-Classification shall conduct a review to determine if a classification of Deputy Probation Officer III position should be developed in the Probation Department.

This article shall not be subject to the grievance and / or arbitration provisions of this MOU

# ARTICLE 44 WORK RELEASE TO ATTEND NEGOTIATIONS

It is the intent of the parties to engage in good faith negotiations and to endeavor to reach agreement on a successor Memorandum of Understanding for the Deputy Probation Officer's Bargaining Unit #701.

The Chief Executive Office/Employee Relations Division shall meet and consult with AFSCME Local 685's Executive Board thirty (30) calendar days prior to the commencement of negotiations for the purpose of obtaining information and to ensure the release of a reasonable number of departmental employee representatives to attend and participate in successor contract negotiations.

For employees working on an evening or night shift the Chief Executive Office/Employee Relations Division will coordinate temporary work schedule/shift changes with Probation Department Management subject to operational considerations to facilitate negotiations for a successor MOU.

The parties shall be guided by past practice and ERCOM decisional precedent in releasing employees to attend contract negotiations

AFSCME Local 685's Executive Board shall provide a final list containing the names for bargaining committee members (regular members and alternates) to the Chief Executive Office/Employee Relations Division at least thirty (30) days prior to commencement of negotiations.

# ARTICLE 45 GRIEVANCE MEDIATION

- This procedure is an alternate dispute resolution and does not supersede the provision of Article 19, Grievance Procedure.
- 2. Only those grievances which meet the requirements for submission to arbitration pursuant to Article 19, Section 6, can be submitted to grievance mediation. Both AFSCME Local 685's Executive Board and Management must mutually agree to submit a qualifying grievance to grievance mediation.
- 3. After completion of level 2 (level 3 for employees of the Department of Children and Family Services) of the grievance procedure and by mutual agreement, either Management or Local 685's Executive Board may request the assistance of a mediator from the State Mediation and Conciliation Service to resolve the grievance. It is the intent of the parties that the grievance mediation session shall begin as soon as practicable consistent with the mediator's schedule.
- 4. The parties agree that no stenographic record of the session will be made, there will be no representation by Counsel, and there will be no pre- or post-hearing briefs filed.

5. The mediator's role shall be to assist the parties to reach an agreement. The mediator shall not have authority to impose a settlement on the parties. Any final settlement of the grievance shall be reduced to writing and signed by Management, a designated representative of Local 685's Executive Board, and the grievant. The final agreement shall be binding on all parties.

Final agreements reached by the parties shall not be published or precedent setting in any other dispute.

- 6. The mediator may provide the parties with a private, informal, non-binding assessment of the procedural and substantive merits of the dispute, and how an arbitrator may likely decide the grievance.
- 7. All mediation sessions shall be confidential. The content of the mediation proceedings including, but not limited to, settlement proposal or any concessions agreed to or offered during mediation shall not be admissible in an arbitration of this grievance or any other similar dispute.
- 8. The parties agree that the provisions of this Article shall not be subject to arbitration.

# ARTICLE 46 JOINT LABOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE ON JUVENILE PROBATION SEREVICES REFORM

# Section 1. Purpose

For the purposes of working collaboratively to ensure the success of the Department in delivering state of the art services to its juvenile population, AFSCME Local 685 and the Probation Department agree to establish a regular joint labor-management committee meeting specifically dedicated to discussing matters related to reforms and changes in the area of juvenile probation services. Potential topics for this joint labor-management committee meeting include but are in no way limited to use of the L.A. Model in Department institutions; use of HOPE Centers; and Residential Treatment Services Bureau camp closures, redesigns, and consolidations.

# Section 2. Meetings

Committee meetings shall be held no less than quarterly, with the first meeting commencing no later than 60 days after the ratification and approval of the 2018-2021 successor MOU. Committee meetings will be a cooperative forum for parties to meet and exchange input and ideas over topics relevant to the Department's delivery of juvenile services. Such meetings may serve as a forum for "meet and confers" or negotiations when required by law, however committee meetings will not be the sole forum for such interactions. Further, the existence of this standing committee does not relieve either party of their rights and duties under applicable state and local labor laws such as the Los Angeles County Employee Relations Ordinance and the Meyers Milias Brown Act.

The parties agree that up to five (5) AFSCME Local 685 labor representatives designated by Local 685's Executive Board, and up to five (5) County management representatives designated by the Probation Department and Chief Executive Office may attend such meetings. A representative from the Chief Executive Office Employee Relations Division will be invited to each meeting of this committee.

# <u>ARTICLE 47</u> <u>DCFS RECLASSIFICATION STUDY – GROUPS SUPERVISOR II</u>

Within 60 days following Board approval of the 2018-2021 successor MOU, the Department of Children and Family Services shall conduct a classification study of 15 Group Supervisor II positions that regularly transport minors to juvenile facilities as part of their daily assignment to determine if there is justification for a reclassification to Transportation Worker, DCFS.

# ARTICLE 48 CLOSURE OF CHALLENGER MEMORIAL YOUTH CENTER DISPLACEMENT PAYMENT

Employees that meet the following criteria will be entitled to a one-time, nonpensionable payment of \$1,000 dollars:

- Permanent, full-time employee with LA County Probation in a position covered by this MOU at time of camp closure;
- Permanently assigned to one of the Challenger Memorial Youth Center camps at the time of closure occurring during the camp consolidation period of 2017-2019;
- Resided in the Antelope Valley at the time of their assigned camp's closure, as provable by Departmental records;
- During their camp's closure reassignment fair, the employee was assigned to a new location outside of the Antelope Valley; and
- The employee is currently employed with the Probation Department at the time payment is distributed.

The Department and Union will work together to develop a comprehensive list of qualifying employees before the payments are distributed. Total funds dispersed through this payment shall not exceed \$250,000. If total number of qualifying employees exceeds 250, all qualifying employees will receive an equal, reduced, prorated dispersal.

# ARTICLE 49 TRAINING AND WELLNESS FUND

AFSCME Local 685 and County Management agree and recognize the Importance of specialized training and wellness programs for employees to have a safe, stable work environment, and an effective qualified workforce specially trained to provide rehabilitative services.

# Section 1. High Risk Institutional Assignment

Employees who work in juvenile institutions or Secure Youth Treatment Facility (SYTF) should be provided special training programs such as de-escalation, self-defense/awareness, crisis management intervention, building healthy relationships with difficult youth with mental problems, and other training programs unique to working in an institutional environment.

# Section 2. Employee Wellness

In order to maintain a healthy productive department workforce, wellness programs should be made available to employees. Wellness programs such as ones centered around the concepts listed below will enhance work performance.

- Peer-group support
- Counselling, therapy, mindfulness
- Psychiatric/Psychological and emotional support after major crisis
- Mental Health and stress reduction
- Weight Management
- Crisis Management
- Isolation and Depression
- Suicide Prevention

# Section 3. <u>Training Fund and Fund Accountability</u>

In order to allow AFSCME Local 685 the ability to offer training and programs oriented towards the above stated priorities that by not be already provided by the Department, the parties agree to a training and wellness fund as follows:

The County agrees to pay the sum of \$500,000 to AFSCME Local 685 within sixty (60) days of final Board approval of this MOU for the sole purpose of providing training to its members subject to this MOU.

AFSCME Local 685 shall manage and accept responsibilities over these funds incompliance with relevant accounting standards. The County, the Probation Department the CEO shall have no responsibility or liability for the administration of the Training Fund. The Parties will convene a Training Fund Steering Committee comprised of three (3) members from the Department and three (3) members from the Union to designate training to be provided. All training shall be related to the duties and responsibilities of the classifications subject to this MOU in order to advance their knowledge and skills in their respective positions. AFSCME Local 685 shall provide advance notice, training description and training materials to the Probation Department,

An itemized financial statement addressing the sums spent on the above referenced training shall be provided to the Probation Department and CEO at the end of each fiscalyear or upon request. All funds not expended at the end of this contract shall be returned by AFSCME Local 685 and paid to the County.

All training activities are to be conducted on an employee's own time, unless pre- authorized by the employee's supervisor. This MOU provision will be sunset at the end of this contract term.

### ARTICLE 50

# JUVENILE JUSTICE FOR SYTF

# Section 1.

The County agrees to meet with the Union on a regular basis to update and receive input regarding the Secure Youth Treatment Facility (SYTF) program. The County further acknowledges that it may be required to meet and confer pursuant to state law and local rules as a result of changes made necessary to adapt to the SYTF program.

# Section 2.

The Parties agree to establish an SYTF joint-labor management committee composed of three (3) Union representatives and three (3) County management representatives to meet regularly to consult regarding the SYTF program.

The committee will select a chairperson from the Chief Executive Office or Probation Department to call for meetings and to prepare agenda for such meetings.

The focus of the JLMC SYTF committee will be to meet and discuss implementation and ongoing operation of the SYTF program, such as:

- SYTF facilities and infrastructure improvement
- Juvenile Hall professionalization
- Specialized Training
- Trauma informed care and programming
- Community and parental engagement\
- · Recruitment and retention of staff

The JLMC may make advisory recommendations regarding the SYTF program to the Chief Executive Office or Chief Probation Officer for review.

# APPENDIX A

# TRANSPORTATION WORK SCHEDULE

	ASSIGNMENT	USUAL SCHEDULE
1.	ANTELOPE VALLEY COURT	4-day Work Week 7:00 - 6:00
2.	COMPTON COURT	Monday thru Friday 7:00 - 4:00 9:00 - 6:00
3.	INGLEWOOD COURT	Monday thru Friday 7:30 - 4:30 9:00 - 6:00
4.	KENYON JUVENILE JUSTICE CENTER	Monday thru Friday 7:30 - 4:30 9:00 - 6:00
5.	LONG BEACH COURT	Monday thru Friday 7:00 - 4:00 9:00 - 6:00
6.	PASADENA COURT	Monday thru Friday 7:30 - 4:30 9:30 - 6:30
7.	POMONA COURT	Monday thru Friday 7:00 - 4:00 9:00 - 6:00
8.	EAST CAMPS	Monday thru Friday 7:00 - 4:00
9.	WEST CAMPS	Monday thru Friday 6:00 - 3:00
10.	NORTH CAMPS	Monday thru Friday 7:00 - 4:00
11.	MID VALLEY CAMPS	Monday thru Friday 7:00 - 4:00
12.	LP MOVEMENTS	Monday thru Friday 6:00 - 3:00
13.	SFV MOVEMENTS	Monday thru Friday 6:00 - 3:00

	ASSIGNMENT	USUAL SCHEDULE	
14.	TRANSIENTS	Monday thru Friday 7:00 - 4:00	
15.	WORK SCHEDULE	Monday thru Friday 6:00 - 3:00	
16.	WORK SCHEDULE	Monday thru Friday 7:30 - 4:30	
17.	WORK SCHEDULE	Monday thru Friday 8:30 - 5:30	
18.	WORK SCHEDULE	Monday thru Friday 10:00 - 7:00	
19.	WORK SCHEDULE	Monday thru Friday 7:00 - 4:00	
20.	CHALLENGER RUN	11:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m.	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Memorandum of Understanding the day, month and year first above written.

AMERICAN FEDERATION OF STATE, COUNTY, AND MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES LOCAL685

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES AUTHORIZED MANAGEMENT REPRESENTATIVES

Hans Liang, President AFSCME Local 685

Fesia A. Davenport Chief Executive Officer

Eddie Chism, 1<sup>st</sup> Vice President

Jonathan B. Byrd, 2<sup>nd</sup> VP Chief Steward

Theodore Cha, Treasurer

Maryam Munir, Secretary

SIGNATURE PAGE (Continued)
By Wight (Nampagn)  Dwight Thompson, Field Vice President
By Stacy Ford, Camps Vice President
By Celeste Coleman is Children Services Vice President
By
By
Anthony Davis, Transportation Vice President
By Mike Davis, Special Representative
By AMM Cookie Lonimel, Member Services Representative
Esteban Lizardo, Counsel AFSCME Local-685
ByRalph Miller, Consultant
By Ashara Maynard, Consultant
ByDonald L. Washington, Labor Negotiator and Counsel AFSCME Local 685

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING FOR JOINT SUBMISSION TO BOARD OF SUPERVISORS REGARDING THE PHARMACISTS EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATION UNIT

THIS MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING made and entered into this 8<sup>th</sup> day of August 2023,

BY AND BETWEEN Authorized Management Representatives (hereinafter

referred to as "Management") of the County of Los Angeles (hereinafter referred to a "County")

AND Union of American Physicians & Dentists

(hereinafter referred to as "UAPD").

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

		<u>PAGE</u>
ARTICLE 1	MAJORITY AND EXCLUSIVE RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE 2	NON-DISCRIMINATION	
ARTICLE 3	IMPLEMENTATION	3
ARTICLE 4	TERM	4
ARTICLE 5	RENEGOTIATION	5
ARTICLE 6	SALARIES	
ARTICLE 7	OVERTIME	
ARTICLE 8	EVENING AND NIGHT SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL	
ARTICLE 9	EMPLOYEE BENEFITS	
ARTICLE 10	BULLETIN BOARDS	
ARTICLE 11	WORK SCHEDULE CHANGES	
ARTICLE 12	PROFESSIONAL ACTIVITIES COMMITTEE	
ARTICLE 13	CONSULTATION	
ARTICLE 14	TRAINING	
ARTICLE 15	VACATION SCHEDULING	
ARTICLE 16	PERSONNEL FILES	_
ARTICLE 17	POSTING OF VACANCIES	
ARTICLE 18	PROMOTION	
ARTICLE 19	LEGAL REPRESENTATION	_
ARTICLE 20	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 21	EXPEDITED ARBITRATION	
ARTICLE 22	GRIEVANCES- GENERAL IN CHARACTER	_
ARTICLE 23	UAPD STEWARDS	
ARTICLE 24	RECORDING WORK HOURS	
ARTICLE 25	TRANSFER	
ARTICLE 26	AGENCY SHOP	
ARTICLE 27	PAYCHECK ERRORS	_
ARTICLE 28	STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS	
ARTICLE 29	UNION ACCESS	
ARTICLE 30	IDENTIFICATION OF EMPLOYEES	
ARTICLE 31	OBLIGATION TO SUPPORT	
ARTICLE 32	FULL UNDERSTANDING, MODIFICATIONS, WAIVER	
ARTICLE 33	AUTHORIZED AGENTS	60
ARTICLE 34	CONTRACTING OUT AND TRANSFER OF FUNCTIONS	
ARTICLE 35	MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	
ARTICLE 36	PROVISIONS OF LAW	
ARTICLE 37	PARKING	64
ARTICLE 38	PRODUCTIVITY ENHANCEMENTS	65
ARTICLE 39	ASSIGNMENT OF ADDITIONAL RESPONSIBLITIES	
ARTICLE40	OUT-OF-CLASS	
ARTICLE41	BU 301 JOINT LABOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	71
ARTICLE42	DIGNITY AND PROFESSIONALISM IN THE WORKPLACE.	
ARTICLE43	PROFESSIONAL JUDGMENT	
ARTICLE44	HEALTH AND SAFETY	75
ARTICLE45	REIMBURSEMENT FOR BOARD OF PHARMACY	
	CERTIFICATION	
	SIGNATURE PAGE	i

# ARTICLE 1 MAJORITY AND EXCLUSIVE RECOGNITION

# Section 1. Majority Recognition

Pursuant to the provisions of the Employee Relations Ordinance of the County of Los Angeles and applicable State law, the Union of American Physicians and Dentists was certified on June 22, 2015, by County's Employee Relations Commission (Employee Relations Commission Decision NO. 30 Pharmacists) as the majority representative of County employees in the Pharmacists' Employee Representation Unit (hereinafter the "Unit") previously found to be appropriate by the Employee Relations Commission, which Unit consists of classifications identified as "item 5512, Pharmacists", "Item 5514, Radio pharmacist" and "Item 5513, Clinical Pharmacist."

Management recognizes the UAPD as the certified, majority representative of the employees in said Unit. The term "employee" or "employees", as used in this Memorandum of Understanding, shall refer only to employees employed by the County in those classifications found by the Employee Relations Commission to be properly included in said Unit.

# Section 2. Exclusive Recognition

Management shall recognize the UAPD as the exclusive representative of the employees in said Unit subject to appropriate action of the Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors, and if necessary, County's Employee Relations Commission.

# ARTICLE 2 NON-DISCRIMINATION

The parties mutually recognize and agree fully to protect the rights of all employees covered hereby to join and participate in the activities of the UAPD and all other rights in the Employee Relations Ordinance and Government Code, Sections 3500 through 3511. No employee shall be interfered with intimidated, restrained, coerced, or discriminated against because of the exercise of these rights.

The provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding shall be applied equally to all employees covered hereby without favor or discrimination because of race, gender, gender-identity, sexual orientation, age, national origin, political or religious opinions or affiliations, or disability.

# <u>ARTICLE 3</u> <u>IMPLEMENTATION</u>

This Memorandum of Understanding constitutes a mutual recommendation to be jointly submitted to County's Board of Supervisors. It is agreed that this Memorandum of Understanding shall not be binding upon the parties either in whole or in part unless and until said Board of Supervisors:

- A. Acts, by majority vote, formally to approve said Memorandum of Understanding.
- B. Enacts necessary amendments to all County ordinances, including the Code, Title 6, Salaries; and
- C. Acts to appropriate the necessary funds required to implement the provisions of this Memorandum Understanding which require funding.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event the Board of Supervisors fails to take all actions necessary to timely implement this Memorandum of Understanding, it is understood that the parties may mutually agree to implement appropriate provisions of this Memorandum which do not require specific approval by the Board of Supervisors.

Implementation shall be effective as of the date approved by the Board of Supervisors. If the parties do not mutually agree to implement appropriate provisions of this Memorandum not requiring approval by the Board of Supervisors, then negotiations shall resume upon the request of either party.

# ARTICLE 4 TERM

The term of this Memorandum of Understanding shall commence on the date when the terms and conditions for its effectiveness, as set forth in Article 3, Implementation, are fully met, but in no event shall said Memorandum of Understanding become effective prior to 12:01 a.m. on October 1, 2022. This Memorandum of Understanding shall expire and otherwise be fully terminated at 12:00 midnight on September 30, 2025.

# <u>ARTICLE 5</u> <u>RENEGOTIATION</u>

# Section 1. Calendar for Negotiations

In the event either party hereto desires to negotiate a successor Memorandum of Understanding, such party shall serve upon the other during the period from April 1, 2025, through July 1, 2025, its written request to commence negotiations as well as its full and complete proposals for such successor Memorandum of Understanding.

Upon receipt of such written notice and proposals, negotiations shall begin no later than July 1, 2025. An impasse concerning the matters under negotiations shall be declared automatically if full and entire agreement on the terms of a successor Memorandum of Understanding is not reached by August 31, 2025, unless the parties agree to continue negotiations.

# ARTICLE 6 SALARIES

#### Section 1. Recommended Salary Adjustment

The parties jointly agree to recommend to the County's Board of Supervisors that said Board adopt and implement the following salaries applicable to employees in the Unit

IT	EM ITEM	EFFECTIVE			MINIMUM	MAXIMUM
NO	CLASSIFICATION	DATE	NOTE	SCH	RATE	RATE
5513	3 CLINICAL PHARMACIST	CURRENT	N4WO	118D	12179.55	13949.91
		10/01/2022	N4WO	120D	12858.73	14727.64
		10/01/2023	N4WO	121F	13278.09	15207.73
		10/01/2024	N4WO	122H	13711.09	15702.82
551	12 PHARMACIST	CURRENT	N4WO	116D	11536.91	13212.45
		10/01/2022	N4WO	118D	12179.55	13949.91
		10/01/2023	N4WO	119F	12576.45	14404.73
		10/01/2024	N4WO	120H	12986.36	14873.82
5514	RADIOPHARMACIST	CURRENT	N4VO	123F	14019.18	15625.73
		10/01/2022	N4VO	125F	14800.73	16496.64
		10/01/2023	N4VO	126H	15282.82	17033.73
		10/01/2024	N4VO	127K	15779.91	17588.00

Specific to 2022-2025 bargaining season the County is offering a one-time signing bonus as described below for all BU 301 employees conditioned on reaching an agreement. One-time signing bonus paid within 45 days after Board Ratification of the Agreement \$1,375 for full time permanent employees. \$700 for part time employees excluding retirees, hiring hall, and contract staff.

The maximum rate includes the salary enhancements provided under Section B.

1) Effective July 1, 2001, any person employed as a full-time permanent Pharmacist (Item #5512) or Clinical Pharmacist (Item #5513) shall be compensated on a six-step salary range, the sixth step being the fifth step of the salary schedule which is 1 salary schedule above the indicated schedule number. Effective July 1, 2002, any person employed as a full-time Pharmacist

or Clinical Pharmacist shall be compensated on a seven-step salary range, the seventh step being the fifth step of the salary schedule which is 2 salary schedules above the indicated schedule number. The rate or rates established by this provision constitute a base rate.

2) Advancement beyond the fifth step of the salary range will be in compliance with Title 6, Section 6.08.010 and 6.08.060 of the Los Angeles County Code.

# Section 2. Equity

If implemented and operational circumstances permit, it is Management's intent to apply the work furlough equitably among all employees in the Unit on a Department by Department basis and on a classification by classification basis.

# Section 3. Step Advances

- A. Full-time permanent employees in this Unit who are below the top step of the salary range and who are eligible for an annual step advance will be granted a step advance only when a competent or better performance evaluation has been filed by the employee's department head. The performance evaluation shall be filed at least one month prior to the employee's step advance anniversary date and within a period which does not exceed one year prior to that date.
- B. If no performance review is filed as defined in A. above, or if an employee receives an Improvement Needed Performance Evaluation, the employee's step advance will not be granted on the date due.

Where no performance evaluation is issued in accordance with paragraph A. above, the employee may request his department head in writing to issue a performance evaluation.

The department head shall issue a performance evaluation within 5 days of the employee request. If said evaluation is competent or better, the employee shall be granted a step advance effective to his step advance anniversary date.

- C. Grievances arising out of this section shall be processed as follows:
  - 1. Where no performance evaluation has been issued in accordance with paragraph B. above, the employee may file a grievance with the Department of Human Resources. If the Director of Personnel fails to obtain issuance of such performance evaluation within (10) days after the grievance is filed with the Department of Human Resources, the employee shall be deemed competent, and the step advance shall be processed within 30 days effective to his step advance anniversary date.
  - Where the department head issues a performance evaluation upon request of the Department of Human Resources, and said performance evaluation is competent or better, the employee shall be provided a step advance within 30 days effective to his step advance anniversary date.
  - 3. Grievances based on an Improvement Needed Performance Evaluation shall be filed within 10 days of issuance with the Department Head or his designated representative who shall respond to the grievance within ten (10) days. Appeals from a Department Head decision shall be processed in accordance with Civil Service Rules.

D. During the term of this agreement should any changes be made in the existing categories of Performance Evaluation which adversely impacts the application of this Section, the parties agree to meet and renegotiate this Section. In the event an agreement cannot be reached through negotiations, it is agreed that the UAPD may submit the dispute to arbitration. The arbitrator shall issue an award on the step advances as affected by the changes in existing categories of performance evaluations.

# Section 4.

The parties having jointly reviewed and considered available salary and wage information data, agree that independent of their relationship to prior salaries, the recommended salaries were salaries set forth herein were negotiated in good faith and that said salaries were determined independently or race, gender, age or national origin.

### Fiscal Emergency Language

When mutually agreed by the parties and if a legitimate fiscal emergency exists, the MOU may be reopened on the issue of the third-year wage of the agreement.

# ARTICLE 7 OVERTIME

#### Section 1. Compensation

The parties agree to jointly recommend to the County's Board of Supervisors that overtime shall be compensated as follows:

- A. The County will pay overtime for all hours worked-in excess of forty (40) in one week. "Hours worked" will be calculated as provided for by the Fair Labor Standards Act, 29 U.S.C §, et seq. Hours Worked do not include time for which persons are compensated but do not actually work, including but not limited to, sick leave and vacation pay, with the exception that those hours paid, during a workweek for a regular County holiday or use or compensatory time will be counted in calculating hours worked for overtime purposes.
- B. The County will pay employees for any overtime worked at a rate of one and one-half (1½) time his/her regular rate of pay. Regular rate of pay shall be calculated as provided for by the Fair Labor Standards Act.
- C. For each hour of overtime, an employee may elect, with the approval of the Department Head, to receive one (1) hour of pay at straight time and accrue one-half (½) hour of compensatory time or receive one-half (½) hour of straight time pay and accrue one (1) hour of compensatory time or accrue one and one-half (1½) hours of compensatory time. Said accrued compensatory time may be accumulated to a maximum of 120 hours worked.

#### Section 2. Savings Clause

If, during the term of this agreement, the Fair Labor Standards Act is delayed by law or is determined not to be applicable to all or any classification of public employees or public agencies through legislation, regulation, or court decision, the overtime provisions of the 1983-85 MOU shall be reincorporated into this MOU and applied in this Unit and any contrary language shall be deleted subsequent to the effective date of such action.

# Section 3. <u>Distribution</u>

Management shall assign overtime work as equitably as possible among employees in the same organization Unit and work location regardless of an employee's overtime payment selection option. Available overtime shall be distributed evenly among those staff members possessing the necessary skill set to perform the functions of the available assignment.

Available overtime shall be equitably offered to unit members with the necessary skill sets, as determined by management, to perform the functions of the available assignment. This language does not in any matter preclude management from assigning overtime to registry staff to ensure patient care needs are met.

### <u>ARTICLE 8</u> <u>EVENING AND NIGHT SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL</u>

Any employee in the Unit, who is assigned to a regularly established evening or night shift, shall receive a bonus for each hour worked during such shift for the term of this agreement as follows:

Differential Bonus Compensation

Evening Shift: \$3.00 per hour

Night Shift \$5.75 per hour effective 10/1/22

\*Evening and Night Shift Differential shall be increased by 5% on October 1, 2017.

### **Differential Bonus Hours**

Pursuant to Los Angeles County Code, Section 6.10.020:

- 1. An "evening shift" is a regularly established work shift at least five-eighths of which falls between the hours of 4:00 p.m. and 11:00 p.m.
- 2. A "night shift" is a regularly established work shift at least five-eighths of which falls between the hours of 9:00 p.m. and 8:00 a.m.

#### Weekend Differential

Full-time permanent Pharmacists covered by the MOU who work on a weekend (i.e., 7 p.m. on Friday through 7 a.m. on Monday) shall receive an additional \$4.00 per hour bonus for each hour worked on a weekend effective 10/1/22.

#### Clinical Pharmacist Assignment Bonus

Pharmacists who are assigned by Management to complete onsite Clinical Pharmacist training and are subsequently assigned by Management Clinical

Pharmacist duties and responsibilities in eight-hour increments or more shall receive a 5.5% per shift bonus.

Clinical Pharmacist shall not qualify for this bonus. There shall be no pyramiding of this bonus with additional responsibility bonuses, out of class bonuses, or Administrative Projects and Initiatives bonus unit members receive for performing Clinical Pharmacist duties and responsibilities.

Within sixty (60) days of the Board of Supervisors approval and adoption of the 2023 thru 2025 successor MOU, DHS Pharmacy Management will meet with the union to discuss procedural and administrative components of this bonus.

The Clinical Pharmacist assignment bonus shall become effective October 1, 2023. Additionally, this bonus shall not constitute a base rate bonus.

Administrative Projects and Initiatives Bonus

Effective October 1, 2023, DHS Pharmacists and DHS and DMH Clinical Pharmacists assigned the administrative responsibility for priority projects, initiatives, or clinical operations, as defined by the DHS and DMH Chief Pharmacy Officer or his/her/their designee shall receive a 3% bonus.

There shall be no pyramiding of this bonus with additional responsibility bonuses, out of class bonuses, or Clinical Pharmacist Assignment bonus unit members receive for performing Administrative Projects and Initiatives duties and responsibilities.

Within sixty (60) days of the Board of Supervisors approval and adoption of the 2023 thru 2025 successor MOU. DHS/DMH Pharmacy Management will meet with the union to discuss procedural and administrative components of this bonus.

This bonus shall not constitute a base rate bonus.

# <u>Detention and Correctional Facilities Assignment</u>

Full-time permanent Pharmacists permanently assigned to a Los Angeles County detention or correctional facility including juvenile halls will receive a 5.5 % assignment bonus effective 10/1/22. Upon the employee no longer being assigned to Los Angeles County detention or correctional facility the bonus shall cease forthwith.

This bonus shall not constitute a base rate bonus.

# <u>ARTICLE 9</u> <u>EMPLOYEE BENEFITS</u>

The parties agree that the provisions of the Memoranda of Understanding regarding Fringe Benefits, Bilingual Bonus, Mileage and Retirement between the County of Los Angeles and the Coalition of County Unions, AFL-CIO in effect during the term this agreement shall apply to employees in the Unit.

#### ARTICLE 10 BULLETIN BOARDS

Adequate bulletin board space will be provided for use by the UAPD All notices will be posted by a designated representative or representatives of the UAPD, and such material must bear the signature of a registered official of the UAPD.

The boards shall be used only for the following subjects:

- A. UAPD recreational, social and related news bulletins;
- B. Scheduled UAPD meetings;
- C. Information concerning UAPD elections or the results thereof;
- Reports of official business of UAPD including reports of committees or the Board of Directors, and
- E. Any other written material which first has been approved and initialed by an authorized representative of the Department Head.

The UAPD agrees that notices posted on County bulletin boards shall not contain anything which may reasonably be construed as maligning the County, its representatives or any individual employees in any manner whatsoever.

# ARTICLE 11 WORK SCHEDULE CHANGES

#### Section 1. Work Week

The work week for employees in this Unit is 40 hours of work in a seven consecutive day period as defined by Management. Normally, the work schedule will consist of five 8-hour work days, however, the work schedule may include alternate work schedules such as 9/80 schedule, 4/10 schedule, or 7/80 schedule (11 to 11.5 hour shifts spread over two consecutive 7 day work periods). Nothing in this Article shall be construed to guarantee any day or work week assignment required for the maintenance of necessary operations.

# Section 2. Work Schedule Changes

Except for emergencies, employees' work schedules shall not be changed without notice to the employee at least fourteen (14) calendar days before the change is to be implemented including the reason to the employee at least ten (10) working days prior to the date the change is to be effective. Where work schedules are regularly and routinely used, such schedules shall be posted at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the effective date of any routine and general work schedule changes. Irregular work schedules shall not be changed without written notice.

Nothing herein shall limit the authority of the Department Head or his designate to make temporary assignments to different or additional locations, shifts, or work duties for the purpose of meeting emergencies. However, such emergency assignments shall not extend beyond the period of such emergency.

# Section 3. Weekend Off

For the purposes of this Section, a weekend is defined as two consecutive weekend days starting at 7:00 p.m. Friday and ending at 7:30 a.m. Monday. Management shall make every reasonable effort to schedule every other weekend off for employees.

# ARTICLE 12 PROFESSIONAL ACTIVITIES COMMITTEE

Management will recognize a Professional Activities Committee consisting of three County Pharmacists in the Unit. The goal of this committee is to ensure ongoing transparency between labor and management. The committee shall have the following privileges:

- 1. To meet with the local facility administrators and pharmacy director, at the request of union, at a mutually agreed upon time, date, and location.
- 2. To work in good faith to resolve the problems presented at the committee meetings in a timely manner. Should the problems remain unresolved at the local level, the Union may request a meeting with the departmental Pharmacy Director. Any such meeting with the departmental Pharmacy Director will be held at a mutually agreed upon date, time, and location.
- 3.. To recommend methods for improvement of pharmacy practice, in accordance with Safe and Just Culture Policy.
- To suggest methods in the development of pharmacy operations that serve to enhance the advancement of pharmacy staff and optimize patient care.

# ARTICLE 13 CONSULTATION

# Section 1. Consultation of Educational Programs

County Management will consult on present and future educational programs on behalf of pharmacists in conformity with the provisions of Section 6(a) of the Employee Relations Ordinance.

# ARTICLE 14 TRAINING

#### Section 1.

Management will allow the full-time permanent Pharmacist up to a maximum of 24 hours on County time each contract year during the term of this agreement for the purpose of meeting the requirements set forth in the Business and Professions Code, Section 4098.5, 4098.6, 4098.7 and 4.099. Documented evidence of attendance of Department approved training shall be required.

Management shall provide 12 hours of training effective April 1, 2022, to September 30, 2023, to complete previous contract term of 24 hours.

Subject to the needs of the pharmacy services and upon request of the full-time permanent Pharmacist, Management may allow the full-time permanent Pharmacist to carry over up to 15 hours to the second year. If carry over hours are not used during the second year, they will be lost.

#### Section 2.

Use of Continuing Education Time, including home study, requires prior management approval. Such approval shall not be unreasonably denied.

Home study includes Board Re-Certification, Continuing Education, management approved webinars and educational activities that meet the need of the Department as determined by Management. Documented evidence of completion of any of the above management approved home study shall be required.

Effective January 1, 2019, bargaining unit members who are in possession of an Advance Practice Pharmacists License and those bargaining unit members who successfully obtain a Management approved Board of Pharmacy Specialty Certification consistent with the contract language covering Reimbursement for Board of Pharmacy Specialty Certification shall receive an additional eight (8) hours of Continuing Education Time per contract year. There will be no retroactive distribution of the additional eight (8) hours of Continuing Education Time prior to January 1, 2019.

# ARTICLE 15 VACATION SCHEDULING

Vacation periods shall be scheduled by Management to provide adequate staffing.

Pharmacists shall be entitled to take their authorized vacation in accordance with the following procedures:

- At least annually, Management shall post a vacation schedule for all Pharmacists in each department. Such vacation schedule shall include the Pharmacist's name and the time period Management has authorized such Pharmacists to use for their vacation.
- The Pharmacist with the greatest seniority will be given the opportunity to have first choice of his vacation schedule, with the other Pharmacists being given their choice of vacation schedules in descending order of seniority.
- 3. Having once made a choice, no Pharmacist may change his vacation schedule if such change will conflict with the choice of another employee in the department or unless the affected Pharmacist and Management agree to such a change.
- 4. A Pharmacist may split his authorized vacation leave if it does not interfere with adequate staffing. A Pharmacist taking a split vacation will be allowed his choice in accordance with this Article only for the first vacation period.

- 5. For the purpose of this Article, the Prescription Services Section, the Manufacturing and Supplies Section, and the Clinical Section within the LAC/USC Medical Center, every comprehensive health care center, and every hospital other than those located at the LAC/USC Medical Center within the Department of Health Services shall be considered separate departments.
- 6. For the purpose of this Article, seniority shall be defined as the total amount of continuous service within a classification. A Pharmacist may exercise his seniority only within the department to which he is permanently assigned. In the case of a tie involving two or more employees, the opportunity to choose a vacation schedule will be given in order of their County seniority.
- 7. In the case of a tie involving two or more employees, the opportunity to choose a vacation schedule will be given in order of their County seniority.
- 8. A Pharmacist whose assignment is changed from one department to another department will not be allowed to exercise his bidding rights under this Article if the exercise of such rights would result in replacing another Pharmacist on the existing vacation schedule.

# ARTICLE 16 PERSONNEL FILES

An employee, or his/her certified representative with the written Consent of the employee, may inspect that employee's personnel file with the exception of all material obtained from other employers and agencies at the time that employee was hired.

An employee shall be advised of, and entitled to read, any written statement by the employee's supervisor or departmental management regarding his/her work performance or conduct if such statement is to be placed in his/her personnel file. The employee shall acknowledge that he/she has read such material by affixing his/her signature on the copy to be filed, with the understanding that such signature merely signifies that he/her has read the material to be filed but does not necessarily indicate agreement with its content. If the employee refuses to sign, the supervisor shall note his/her refusal on the copy to be filed along with the supervisor's signature and the signature of a witness to the employee's refusal to sign.

The employee may file a grievance regarding any such document within the prescribed time limits of the grievance procedure. If the employee fails to file a grievance within the designated time limits, the document becomes part of the official file. If the employee does file a grievance within the designated time limits, said document would not be placed in the official file until the grievance procedure or civil service appeal rights have been exhausted. Grievances filed under this provision shall not be subject to the Arbitration provisions of the Grievance Procedure unless they involve violation of a specific provision of this agreement.

Management agrees that no properly used full paid sick leave used in the twelve months immediately prior to an Appraisal of Promotability or a Performance Evaluation will be referenced on such forms.

Within 30 days of his/her knowledge of a written statement regarding employee performance or conduct, the employee is entitled to place a written statement in his/her file stating reasons for disagreement with the written statement.

On reviewing his/her personnel file, an employee may request and have any written warnings issued more than one year prior placed in an envelope and sealed in his/her personnel file except as such may be a part of an official permanent record. On the face of the sealed envelope, is shall read "The contents herein shall be disclosed only upon written consent of the subject employee or by subpoena or other legal process from a public body of competent jurisdiction." The date the contents of the sealed envelope will be destroyed shall also appear on the face of envelope. That date shall be two (2) years from the date of issue of the documents in the sealed envelope.

On reviewing his/her personnel file, an employee may request and have any written warnings issued more than two years prior removed from his/her personnel file except as such may be a part of an official permanent record.

# ARTICLE 17 POSTING OF VACANCIES

Management will post, at least two weeks in advance, promotional opportunities and vacancies\* to be filled on the bulletin board or boards designated expressly for this purpose and in each pharmacy.

Management shall also post current promotional opportunity/vacancy notice(s) on the designated websites for the attached departments, including: Department of Health Service (Government Job/SharePoint websites); Department of Public Health; and Department of Mental Health.

<sup>\*</sup> Involving pharmacy positions

# ARTICLE 18 PROMOTION

Upon the employee's request, Management shall discuss with the employee the reason(s) why they were not selected for a promotion if the employee ranked higher on the Civil Service Commission list than the employee who was appointed.

For the purpose of this Article, promotion shall be defined as advancement to a position of higher rank or grade involving an increase in pay.

#### <u>ARTICLE 19</u> <u>LEGAL REPRESENTATION</u>

Upon request of an employee and subject to any limitations provided by law, County will provide for the defense of any civil action or proceeding initiated against the employee by a person or entity other than County in a court of competent jurisdiction, on account of any act or omission occurring within the course and scope of his employment as an employee of the County.

Nothing herein shall be deemed to require the provision of such defense where the discretion to provide or not provide such defense is vested in County pursuant to the provisions of the California Government Code, or where the act or omission was not within the scope of the employee's employment, or the employee acted or failed to act because of actual fraud, corruption, or actual malice, or where the provision of such defense would create a conflict of interest between County and the employee.

Nothing herein shall be construed to grant to any employee any rights or privileges in addition to those provided in the said Government Code.

# ARTICLE 20 GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

#### Section 1. Definitions

- "Grievance" means a complaint by an employee or the UAPD concerning the interpretation or application of the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding.
- 2. "Days" means calendar days exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays or legal holidays.

#### Section 2. Responsibilities

- The UAPD agrees to encourage an employee to discuss his/her complaint with his/her immediate supervisor. The immediate supervisor will, upon request of an employee, discuss the employee's complaint with him/her at a mutually satisfactory time.
- 2. The employee will name the specific action complained of and state in sufficient detail the facts and reasons for the complaint and the remedy requested.
- 3. Departmental management has the responsibility to:
  - A. Respond only to the specific complaint and facts cited in the grievance as originally presented.
  - B. Inform an employee of any limitation of the department's authority to fully resolve the grievance; and

C. Supply the employee with the necessary information to process his/her grievance to the proper agency of authority.

#### Section 3. Waivers and Time Limits

- Failure by Management to reply to the employee's grievance within the time limits specified, automatically grants to the employee the right to process the grievance to the next level.
- 2. Any level of review, or any time limits established in this Article may be waived or extended by mutual agreement confirmed in writing.
- 3. If an employee fails to appeal from one level to the next level within the time limits established in this grievance procedure, the grievance shall be considered settled on the basis of the last decision and the grievance shall not be subject to further appeal or reconsideration.

# Section 4. General Provisions

- 1. An employee has the right to the assistance of a representative in the preparation of his/her written grievance, and to represent him/her in formal grievance meetings.
- 2. If the employee elects to be represented by any person in a formal grievance meeting, the department may designate a Management representative to be present at such meeting.

- 3. A UAPD steward selected as a representative in a grievance is required to obtain the permission of his/her immediate supervisor to absent himself/herself from his/her duties to attend a grievance meeting. The UAPD steward shall give his/her supervisor reasonable advance notice to ensure that his/her absence will not unduly interfere with departmental operations.
- 4. Only a person selected by the employee and made known to Management prior to a scheduled formal grievance meeting shall have the right to represent or advocate as an employee's representative.
- 5. The UAPD has the right to be present at any formal grievance meeting concerning a grievance that directly involves the interpretation or the application of the specific terms and provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding.

#### Section 5. Procedure

#### 1. <u>Informal Complaint</u>

- A. Within five (5) days from the occurrence of the matter on which a complaint is based, or within five (5) days from his/her knowledge of such occurrence, an employee shall discuss his/her complaint in a meeting with his/her immediate supervisor.
- B. Within five (5) days from the day of the discussion with the employee, his/her immediate supervisor shall verbally reply to the employee's complaint.

# 2. <u>Grievance</u>

# Step 1 - Supervisor

- A. Within ten (10) days from receipt of his/her supervisor's decision, an employee not satisfied, may file a formal written grievance. The written grievance form shall be completed by the employee stating the nature of the grievance and the remedy he/she requests from his/her departmental management. The employee shall submit the grievance to his/her immediate supervisor.
- B. Within ten (10) days, his/her immediate supervisor shall give his/her decision in writing to the employee on the original copy of the grievance.

### Step 2 - Middle Management

- A. Within ten (10) days from his/her receipt of his/her supervisor's written decision and using the returned original copy of the grievance form, the employee may appeal to the Middle Management of the facility.
- B. Within ten (10) days from receipt of the grievance, the Manager shall give a written decision to the employee using the original copy of the grievance.

# Step 3 - Top Management

A. Within ten (10) days from the receipt of the decision at level two, the employee may appeal to Top Management or his/her designate using the original copy of the grievance.

- B. Within ten (10) days from receipt of the employee's grievance, Top Management or his/her designate who has not been involved in the grievance in prior levels, shall make a thorough review of the grievance, may meet with the parties involved and shall give a written decision to the employee.
- C. On the matters that do not directly concern or involve the interpretation or application of the specific terms and provisions of the Memorandum of Understanding, the written decision of Top Management or his/her designate shall be final.

### Section 6. <u>Arbitration</u>

- Within twenty (20) days from the receipt of the written decision of Top
  Management or his/her designated representative, the UAPD may request that
  the grievance be submitted to arbitration as provided for hereinafter.
- 2. Only those grievances which directly concern or involve the interpretation or application of the specific terms and provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding may be submitted to arbitration hereunder. In no event shall such arbitration extend to:
  - A. The interpretation, application merits, or legality of any state or local law or ordinance, including specifically all ordinances, adopted by County's Board of Supervisors; unless the arbitrator, in his/her discretion, finds it necessary to interpret or apply such state or local law in order to resolve the grievance which has been submitted to the arbitrator.

- B. The interpretation, application, merits, or legality of any or all of the County of Los Angeles Civil Service Rules, nor matters under the jurisdiction of the Civil Service Commission for which said Commission has established procedures or processes by which employees or employee organizations may appeal to, or request review by, said Civil Service Commission, limited to discharges, reductions, and discrimination; nor
- C. The interpretation, application, merits or legality of the rules or regulations of the department head, the Department of Personnel, or any other County department, agency, or commission, unless the arbitrator, in his/her discretion, finds it necessary to interpret or apply such state or local law in order to resolve the grievance which has been submitted to the arbitrator.
- D. Competent performance evaluations.
- 3. In the event the UAPD desires to request that a grievance, which meet the requirements of Paragraph 2 hereof be submitted to arbitration, it shall within the time requirements set forth above, send a written request to County's Employee Relations Commission, with a copy thereof simultaneously transmitted to the Chief Administrative Office and to the County Department Head or Officer affected, which written request shall.

- A. Set forth the specific issue or issue still unresolved through the grievance procedure and which are to be submitted to arbitration; and
- B. Request that said Employee Relations Commission, pursuant to its applicable rules and regulations, appoint an arbitrator for the purpose of conducting arbitration concerning such grievance as provided for herein.
- 4. Arbitration of grievances hereunder will be limited to the formal grievances as originally filed by the employee to the extent that said grievance has not been satisfactorily resolved. Arbitration hereunder shall be conducted in accordance with applicable rules and procedures adopted or specified by County's Employee Relations Commission unless the parties hereto mutually agree to other rules or procedures for the conduct of such arbitration. The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the parties involved, it being understood and agreed that all other expenses including, but not limited to, fees for witnesses, transcripts, and similar costs incurred by the parties during such arbitration, will be the responsibility of the individual party involved. It is further agreed that the County will not be responsible for expenses or salaries for witnesses called by the UAPD. However, the County will continue to pay the salary of the grievant(s).
- The parties shall select a mutually acceptable arbitrator and request the Employee Relations Commission to appoint him/her pursuant to their applicable rules and regulations.

If the parties cannot agree on an arbitrator, they shall notify the Employee Relations Commission and request that the Commission provide the parties with a panel of five names from which the parties will select an arbitrator by alternately striking one name each from the panel until there is one arbitrator remaining who will be deemed to be the mutually acceptable arbitrator and be appointed as above.

6. Prior to a hearing by an arbitrator, a representative of the County and the UAPD shall meet and prepare a submission statement setting forth the issue(s) to be determined, which shall be submitted to the arbitrator.

In the event the County and the UAPD cannot jointly agree on a submission statement, then at the hearing, each party shall present to the arbitrator, its own submission statement in which case the arbitrator shall determine the issue(s) to be resolved.

7. The decision of an arbitrator resulting from any arbitration of grievance hereunder shall not add to, subtract from, or otherwise, modify the terms and conditions of this Memorandum of Understanding.

- 8. The decision of the arbitrator shall be binding upon the UAPD. To the extent the decision and award of the arbitrator does not require legislative action by the Board of Supervisors, such decision and award shall be binding upon the County. If within sixty (60) days of receiving notice of a decision and award requiring legislative, action by the Board of Supervisors, such legislative action is not taken, the arbitrator's decision and award shall have no force or effect whatsoever. The UAPD may then resort to a court of competent jurisdiction to pursue whatever other legal remedies are available to it under the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding.
- 9. A written decision of an arbitrator resulting from the arbitration of a grievance under the following articles shall be entirely advisory in nature and shall not be binding upon any of the parties:

Majority and Exclusive Recognition

Implementation

Term

Renegotiation

Non-discrimination

Posting of Vacancies

Recording Work Ho6rs

Payroll Deductions and Dues

**Authorized Agents** 

Provisions of Law

#### <u>ARTICLE 21</u> <u>EXPEDITED ARBITRATION</u>

- This is an alternate to the procedure set forth in Section 6 Arbitration, of Article
   Grievance Procedure and will only be utilized upon mutual written agreement of the parties.
- 2. A joint submission statement setting forth the issue(s) to be determined will be prepared prior to the hearing by an arbitrator. If the parties cannot agree to a submission statement, the expedited arbitration procedure will not be utilized.
- 3. Only those grievances which directly concern or involve the interpretation or application of the specific terms and provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding may be submitted to arbitration hereunder. In no event shall arbitration extend to:
  - A. The interpretation, application, merits or legality of any state or local law or ordinance, including specifically all ordinances adopted by County's Board of Supervisors; unless the arbitrator, in his/her discretion, finds it necessary to interpret or apply such state or local law in order to resolve the grievance which has been submitted to the arbitrator.

- B. The interpretation, application, merits, or legality of any or all of the County of Los Angeles Civil Service Rules, nor matters under the jurisdiction of the Civil Service Commission for which said Commission has established procedures or processes by which employees or employee, organizations may appeal to, or request review by, said Civil Service Commission, including, but not limited to, discharges, reductions and discrimination; nor
- C. The interpretation, application, merits or legality of the rules or regulations of the department head, the Chief Administrative Office, or any other County department, agency, or commission, unless the arbitrator, in his discretion, finds it necessary to interpret or apply such rules or regulations to resolve the grievance which has, been submitted to the arbitrator.
- 4. The parties shall select an arbitrator from the panel of arbitrators previously agreed to by the parties and established for the purposes of conducting expedited arbitration proceedings:
  - A. The arbitrator will be compensated at the contracted for flat daily rate. The cost of the arbitrator shall be borne equally by the parties. In addition, each party shall pay for all fees and expenses incurred by that party on its behalf, including but not limited to witness fees.

- B. The parties agree that 1) No stenographic record of the hearing will be made, 2) there will be no representation by counsel and 3) there will be no post hearing briefs.
- 5. The arbitrator selected shall hear the grievance(s) within ten (10) working days of his selection and may hear multiple cases during the course of the day. However, six (6) hours of hearings will constitute one day.
- 6. Arbitration of a grievance hereunder shall be limited to the formal grievance as originally filed by the employee to the extent that said grievance has not been satisfactorily resolved.
  - A. It is further agreed that the County will not be responsible for expenses or salaries for witnesses called by the UAPD. However, the County will continue to pay the salary of the grievant(s).
- 7. The arbitrator shall issue a "bench" decision at the conclusion of the parties' testimony. Only by mutual agreement of the parties and the arbitrator will a written decision be issued.
- 8. The decision of an arbitrator resulting from any arbitration of grievances hereunder shall not add to, subtract from or otherwise modify the terms and conditions of this Memorandum of Understanding.

- 9. The decision of the arbitrator shall be binding upon the UAPD. To the extent the decision and award of the arbitrator does not require legislative action by the Board of Supervisors, such decision and award shall be binding upon the County. If within sixty (60) days of receiving' notice of a decision and award requiring legislative action by the Board of Supervisors, such legislative action is not taken, the arbitrator's decision and award shall have no force or effect whatsoever.
- 10. Election of this binding forum shall constitute a waiver by all parties to this process of all other administrative processes for the resolution of this dispute in whole or in part and the award shall not be appealed. The decision from this arbitration shall not be precedent setting.
- 11. The decision of an arbitrator resulting from the arbitration of a grievance under the following Articles shall be entirely advisory in nature and shall not be binding upon any of the parties:

Majority and Exclusive Recognition

Non-discrimination

Implementation

Term

Renegotiation

Posing of Vacancies

**Recording Work Hours** 

Payroll Deductions and Dues

**Authorized Agents** 

Provisions of Law

# ARTICLE 22 GRIEVANCES - GENERAL IN CHARACTER

In order to provide an effective mechanism whereby disagreements between the UAPD and Management concerning the interpretation or application of any of the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding affecting the rights of the parties or the working conditions of a significantly large number of employees in the Unit may be effectively resolved, the following procedures are agreed upon:

A. Where the UAPD has reason to believe that Management is not correctly interpreting or applying any of the provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding, the UAPD may request in writing that a meeting be held with the authorized representatives of the County who have authority to make effective recommendations for the resolution of the matter with copies to the Department Heads involved and to the Chief Administrative Office. Such written request shall set forth in detail the facts giving rise to the request for the meeting and shall set forth the proposed resolution sought.

Within five business days of receipt of the request for such a meeting, the parties will meet for the purpose of discussing and attempting to resolve the disagreement.

B. Within ten business days of such meeting, and in the event the matter is not satisfactorily resolved; the UAPD shall have the right to meet with the principal representative(s) of the County who have authority to resolve the matter. For purposes of this provision, Management's principal representative(s) shall mean its Chief Administrative Office or his authorized representative, and any other

County Department Head or his authorized representative, who has authority to resolve this matter.

C. Within ten business days after the meeting provided in (B). above, if the matter is not satisfactorily resolved, and if the disagreement meets the requirements of Section 6 of Article 21 the disagreement may be submitted to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of Section 6 of Article 21 of this Memorandum of Understanding.

It is further understood that this Article is not intended as a substitute or alternative for the grievance procedures set forth in Article 21 of this Memorandum of Understanding. Instead, this Article is intended to provide a procedure to resolve disagreements affecting the rights of the parties or disagreements arising from the application of the terms of this Memorandum of Understanding affecting the working conditions of a significantly large number of the employees in the Unit, as distinguished from the rights of individual employees. Accordingly, the parties agree that the procedures set forth herein shall not be implemented where the dispute or complaint involved is or could be effectively brought by an employee or employees, and otherwise processed through the grievance procedures set forth in Article 21 hereof.

# ARTICLE 23 UAPD STEWARDS

## Section 1. Stewards

The UAPD may designate stewards to represent employees in the processing of grievances subject to the following rules and procedures:

- A. The UAPD and Management shall negotiate as to a reasonable number of stewards within each facility.
- B. The UAPD shall furnish Management representatives with a written list identifying by names and assigned work areas all regular and alternate stewards and the list shall be kept current by the UAPD at all times.
- C. The UAPD will designate as a steward only employees who have passed an initial probation period and have been designated as permanent.
- D. Management agrees a steward will not be discriminated against because of his/her activities as a steward.

#### Section 2. Handling Grievances

A. When requested by an employee, a steward, with permission of his/her supervisor, may investigate any alleged grievance in his/her assigned work area and assist in its preparation.

- B. After notifying and receiving approval of his/her immediate supervisor, a steward may be allowed reasonable time off during working hours without loss of time or pay to process such grievance. Such notification shall include the nature of his/her business for which time off is requested and the estimated time of his/her absence. The immediate supervisor will authorize the steward to leave his/her work to process such a grievance unless compelling circumstances require refusal of such permission, in which case the immediate supervisor shall inform the steward of the reasons for the denial and establish an alternate time when the steward can reasonably be expected to be released from his/her work assignment. The steward shall notify his/her supervisor upon his/her return to work.
- C. When a steward desires to contact an employee at his/her work location, the steward shall first contact the immediate supervisor of that employee, advise him/her of the nature of his/her business, and obtain the permission of the supervisor to meet with the employee. The immediate supervisor will make the employee available promptly unless compelling circumstances prohibit the employee's availability, in which case the supervisor will notify the steward when he/she can reasonably expect to contact the employee.
- D. A steward's interview or discussions with an employee on County time will be handled expeditiously, reasonable in length, and shall not interfere with or interrupt county business.

E. The time authorized for a steward to handle an employee's grievance will be recorded by the steward on forms made available by his/her department. The original of the form will be forwarded to the department's personnel office, and a copy retained by the steward.

# ARTICLE 24 RECORDING WORK HOURS

Management may exempt employees in this Unit of the obligation to record their hours of work by time clock. This exemption may be applied to specific work locations or to specific days or shifts. This exemption may be extended to individuals or to groups of individuals.

This exemption once given is revocable, with five days' notice to the employee, but its revocation shall address the management's need for accurate, unimpeachable timekeeping and shall not be construed as diminishing the professional status of the employees.

ARTICLE 25 TRANSFER

Section 1. Definitions

For the purpose of this Article, a transfer is a change in job location.

Section 2. Transfer

An employee, who desires a transfer from one job location to another, shall prepare a written request and submit it to the Chief Pharmacist of the job location where the transfer is desired. All transfer requests shall be considered for one year from the date of filing.

As openings occur, Management shall consider the transfer request on file first. Management shall consider filling vacancies by effecting transfers before filling vacancies by hiring or promotions from eligible lists. The seniority of the employees requesting such a transfer will be considered. However, this Article in no way is intended to limit Management's authority to make appointments.

It is understood and agreed that transfers will not be made for disciplinary purposes.

Section 3.

Management shall consider factors including, but not limited to, geographical preference and seniority of the employee being transferred when initiating a transfer. Reasonable efforts will be made to accommodate location preference when practicable.

Nothing herein shall preclude Management from making involuntary transfers of employees based on a specific skill set or operational need.

## ARTICLE 26 PAYROLL DUES AND DEDUCTION

#### Section 1. UAPD RIGHTS

Los Angeles County agrees to deduct and transmit to UAPD all membership dues authorized on a form provided by UAPD.

Employees of this bargaining unit may withdraw from membership in UAPD by sending a signed withdrawal letter to UAPD with a copy to the County's Chief Executive Office Employee Relations Division within thirty (30) days prior to the expiration date of the MOU. Union dues deductions shall be cancelled within forty-five (45) calendar days of receipt of the notice of cancellation.

UAPD agrees to indemnify and hold the County of Los Angeles harmless from any liabilities of any nature which may arise as a result of the application of the provisions of this Article.

#### Section 2. UAPD Information

The UAPD may provide, and a department will make available a packet of information at orientation sessions for all new employees in the bargaining unit.

Upon initial appointment to any bargaining unit position as a probationary or permanent employee, the employee shall be informed by the employer that UAPD is the recognized employee organization for the employee in said classification and present the employee with a packet of information which has been supplied by UAPD.

No provision of this Article nor any disputes arising thereunder shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure contained in this Agreement.

On a quarterly basis, the County shall provide UAPD with an electronic roster bearing the names, home addresses, identification/employee numbers, department, facility, unit code, class title, salary amount, and membership status of all employees covered by this Agreement where permitted by law. On a quarterly basis, the County shall also provide access to BU 301 employees who have separated from County employment or left the bargaining unit.

#### ARTICLE 27 PAYCHECK ERRORS

#### A. <u>Underpayments</u>

- 1. If an underpayment of 10% of base monthly pay (5% of base monthly pay if paid twice a month) or \$100, whichever is least, occurs in an employee's pay check, a pay check correction may be requested. Such request must be made to the appointing authority within two business days after receipt of the warrant. Otherwise, the correction shall be made in the next regularly issued warrant.
- The Auditor-Controller will issue a corrected or supplemental warrant within three working days after receiving the request from the appointing authority.
- Changes in salary resulting from step advances or changes in status are excluded from amounts which constitute paycheck errors for purposes of this Article.

# B. Overpayments

- 1. Employees will be notified prior to the recovery of overpayments.
- 2. Recovery of more than 15% of net pay will be subject to a repayment schedule established by the appointing authority under guidelines issued by the Auditor-Controller. Such recovery shall not exceed 15% per month of a disposable income (as defined by State law), except, however, that a mutually agreed-upon acceleration provision may permit faster recovery.

## ARTICLE 28 STRIKES AND LOCKOUTS

During the life of this agreement no work stoppages, strikes, slowdowns, or picketing shall be caused or sanctioned by the UAPD, and no lockouts shall be made by the County.

In the event any employees covered by this agreement individually or collectively, violate the provisions of this Article and the UAPD fails to exercise good faith in halting the work interruption, the UAPD and the employees involved shall be deemed in violation of this Article and the County shall be entitled to seek all remedies available to it under applicable law.

## ARTICLE 29 UNION ACCESS

Authorized Union representatives may be granted access to work locations in all hospital and health facilities, including areas utilized for patient care, treatment, and general work in which employees covered hereby are employed, for the purpose of conducting grievance investigations and/or to observe working conditions. Authorized Union representatives desiring access to such locations shall first request permission from the appropriate Management representative, at which time the authorized representative shall inform the Management representative of the purpose of the visit. The Management representative may deny access to a work location if in his/her judgment he/she deems that a visit will unduly interfere with the operations of the department or facility thereof, in which event the Management representative will recommend an alternate time for the visit.

A Union representative assigned to a facility on regularly scheduled days will inform the designated Management representative of his/her schedule and any subsequent change in such schedule. Upon meeting this requirement, the Union representative may have access to any cafeteria, canteen or rest area not requiring passage through or entrance into a patient care, treatment or general work area.

Union shall within thirty (30) days of the effective date of this Memorandum of understanding give to Management a written list of all authorized representatives, which list shall thereafter be kept current the Union. Access to work locations hereunder will be granted only to representatives on the current list.

#### ARTICLE 30 IDENTIFICATION OF EMPLOYEES

A master list is a list of the names and payroll location of all employees in the classifications comprising this Unit as listed in Article 1. Such master list may be furnished by Management when requested by the Union no more than four times a year. The Union is entitled to one list at no charge each year of this agreement. The Union shall pay to County \$100.00 for each additional master list furnished by the County. Such payment shall be due and payable within 30 days from the date of billing.

Within thirty days from the effective date of this Memorandum of Understanding, Management shall provide the Union with the first master list without charge. Upon the Union's request the County will provide the master list in computer tape format following the Union's payment to the County of an initial \$500.00 programming fee.

#### ARTICLE 31 OBLIGATION TO SUPPORT

The parties agree that subsequent to the execution of this Memorandum of Understanding and during the period of time said Memorandum is pending before the Board of Supervisors for action, neither the UAPD, nor Management, nor their authorized representatives, will appear before the Board of Supervisors individually to advocate any amendment, addition or deletion to the terms and conditions of the Memorandum of Understanding.

It is further understood that this Article shall not preclude the parties from appearing before the Board of Supervisors nor meeting with individual members of the Board of Supervisors to advocate or urge the adoption and approval of this Memorandum of Understanding in its entirety.

# ARTICLE 32 FULL UNDERSTANDING, MODIFICATIONS, WAIVER

#### Section 1.

It is intended that this Memorandum of Understanding sets forth the full and entire understanding of the parties regarding the matters set forth herein, and any other prior or existing understanding or agreements by the parties, whether formal or informal, regarding any such matters are hereby superseded or terminated in their entirety. It is agreed and understood that each party hereto voluntarily and unqualifiedly waives its right, and agrees that the other shall not be required, to negotiate with respect to any subject or matter covered herein.

With respect to other matters within the scope of negotiations, negotiations may be required during the term of this agreement as provided in Section 2 of this Article.

#### Section 2.

It is understood and agreed that the provisions of this Section are intended to apply only to matters which are not specifically covered in this agreement.

It is recognized that during the term of this agreement, it may be necessary for Management to make changes in rules or procedures affecting the employees in the Unit. Where Management finds it necessary to make such changes, it shall notify the Union indicating the proposed change prior to its implementation.

Where such change would significantly affect the working conditions of a significantly large number of employees in the Unit; where the subject matter of the change is subject to negotiations pursuant to the Employee Relations Ordinance and where the Union requests to negotiate with Management, the parties shall expeditiously undertake negotiations regarding the effect the change would have on employees in the Unit.

The phrase 'significantly large number" shall mean (a) a majority of the employees in the Unit, (b) all the employees within a Department in the Unit, or (c) all of the employees within a readily identifiable occupation such as Physician Specialist, MD.

Any agreement, resulting from such negotiations shall be executed in writing by all parties hereto, and if required, approved and implemented by County's Board of Supervisors. If the parties are in disagreement as to whether any proposed change is within the scope of negotiations, such disagreement may be submitted to the Employee Relations Commission for their resolution.

In the event negotiations on the proposed change are undertaken, any impasse which arises may be submitted as an impasse to the Employee Relations Commission.

#### Section 3.

Nothing herein shall limit the authority of Management to make necessary changes required during emergencies. However, Management shall notify the Union of such changes as soon as practicable. Such emergency assignments shall not extend beyond the period of the emergency. "Emergency" is defined as an unforeseen circumstance requiring immediate implementation of the change.

#### Section 4.

Where Management makes any changes in working conditions because of the requirements of law, including ordinances adopted by the Board of Supervisors, the County shall not be required to negotiate the matter or manner of compliance with such law where the manner of compliance is specified by such law.

#### Section 5.

The waiver of any breach, term or condition of this Memorandum of Understanding by either party shall not constitute a precedent in the future enforcement of all its terms and provisions.

#### ARTICLE 33 AUTHORIZED AGENTS

For the purpose of administering the terms and provisions of this Memorandum of Understanding:

- A. Management's principal authorized agent shall be County's Chief Administrative Officer or his duly authorized representative (Address: 500 West Temple Street, Room 774-A, Los Angeles, California 90012; Telephone: (213) 974-4029), except where a particular Management representative is specifically designated in connection with the performance of a specific function or obligation set forth herein.
- B. The Union's principal authorized agent shall be its General Manager, or the duly authorized representative, (Address: 1960 East Grand Avenue, Suite 810 El Segundo, CA 90245. Telephone: (310) 398-4038; Facsimile: (310) 398-6427.

# ARTICLE 34 CONTRACTING OUT AND TRANSFER OF FUNCTIONS

In the event the County enters into any agreement with another public employer or private entity which involves the transfer of functions now being performed by employees in this Representation Unit or the law provides for the transfer of functions now being performed by employees in this Unit to another public or private agency, the County will advise such public or private entity of the existence and terms of this Memorandum of Understanding and will immediately advise the UAPD of such agreement or law. In addition, the County will consult with the employer absorbing a County function to encourage utilization of affected employees by the new employer. When a Department's Request for Proposal is approved by the Chief Administrative Officer, the Labor Relations Office will arrange to meet with representatives of the UAPD to advise them of this action within five (5) business days.

When advance knowledge of the impact of pending changes in function organization, or operations is available which will result in the abolishment of positions or when there is any major reassignment of functions from one department to another or to another agency, Management will make an intensive effort to either reassign or transfer affected employees to other positions for which they qualify, or train affected employees for new positions in order to retain their services.

## <u>ARTICLE 35</u> <u>MANAGEMENT RIGHTS</u>

It is the exclusive right of the County to determine the mission of each of its constituent departments, boards, and commissions, set standards of services to be offered to the public, and exercise control and discretion over its organization and operations. It is also the exclusive right of the County to direct its employees, take disciplinary action for proper cause, relieve its employees from duty because of lack of work or for other legitimate reasons, determine the methods, means and personnel by which the County's operations are to be conducted, to reorganize any County department during the term of this agreement; however, management shall at the earliest time possible meet and confer with the union on the impact of any decision to reorganize when such issues are not covered by Civil Service Rules or Memorandum of Understanding; provided, however, that the exercise of such rights does not preclude employees or their representatives from conferring or raising grievances about the practical consequences that decisions on these matters may have on wages, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment.

## ARTICLE 36 PROVISIONS OF LAW

It is understood and agreed that this Memorandum of Understanding is subject to all current and future applicable Federal, State and County laws; Federal and State regulations; the Charter of the County of Los Angeles, and any lawful rules and regulations enacted by County's Civil Service Commission, Employee Relations Commission or similar independent commissions of the County. If any part or provision of this Memorandum of Understanding is in conflict or inconsistent with such applicable laws, rules or regulations, or is otherwise held to be invalid or unenforceable by any tribunal of competent jurisdiction, such part or provision shall be suspended and superseded by such applicable law, regulations or rules, and the remainder of this Memorandum of Understanding shall not be affected thereby.

#### ARTICLE 37 PARKING

The UAPD agrees to be a non-participant of SEIU Local 721's Labor Management Transportation Committee and agrees to any plans implemented on traffic mitigation/reduction by SEIU Local 721.

The Union recognizes the County's obligation to fulfill employer requirements for traffic reduction under the South Coast Air Quality Management District Regulation XV. It is the Union's intent to assist the County in fulfilling its obligation.

County Management will continue to make every reasonable effort to provide safe and adequate free parking facilities for employees who regularly find it necessary to use their own vehicle for transportation to their work location.

# ARTICLE 38 PRODUCTIVITY ENHANCEMENTS

The parties mutually agree to negotiate any incentive plans which will increase productivity and reward employees with a share of the gains. The parties further agree to develop wellness programs in accordance with the Fringe Benefits Memorandum of Understanding which may also result in monetary incentives for employees.

# ARTICLE 39 ASSIGNMENT OF ADDITIONAL RESPONSIBLITIES

Upon the employee's written request, any permanent, full-time employee shall be entitled to additional compensation for the performance of additional responsibilities which are assigned and approved by the Department Head or designated management representative and the Chief Administrative Office.

The Department shall notify an employee in writing of the approval or denial of his/her written request within 45 business days of receipt of the request for the additional responsibilities bonus.

If the employee is placed in an assignment requiring the performance of additional responsibilities prior to the Department obtaining CAO approval, upon his/her request he/she shall be returned to an assignment in his/her own classification until notified of the CAO's approval in writing.

To qualify for this additional compensation a full-time permanent employee must either:

1. Be assigned to a special project or assignment which requires the performance of additional duties and carries additional responsibilities beyond those typically allocated to the employee's class. The assignment of additional duties normally performed by incumbents of the employee's class would not qualify for this compensation. The bonus for being assigned a special project or assignment shall be two standard salary schedules; or

2. Perform all the significant duties of a higher level class for which there is no vacant funded position. The bonus shall be two standard salary schedules unless the difference between the employee's class and the higher level class is less than two standard salary schedules. In this case, the bonus shall be the difference between the two classes.

The bonus provision of paragraph 2 above does not apply to employees on short term higher level assignments of two weeks or less.

The additional compensation shall begin on the first day the additional responsibilities are assigned by management and shall end on the day the additional responsibilities are no longer performed. Management shall notify the employee of the termination of any assignment for which he or she qualifies for the additional responsibilities bonus. In no event shall an employee receive compensation pursuant to this Section and receive the out-of-class bonus pursuant to Article 40, Out-of-Class Assignments for the same assignment.

The additional compensation provided in this Section shall not constitute a base rate.

#### ARTICLE 40 OUT-OF-CLASS

## Section 1. Definitions

- A. For the purpose of this Article, an out-of-class assignment is the full-time performance of all the significant duties of an allocated, vacant, funded position in one class by an individual in another class.
- B. The amount of the bonus shall be two standard salary schedules and shall not constitute a base rate. When the difference between rates of the employee class and the out-of-class assignment is less than the above bonus, the employee shall receive the rate for the higher class.

#### Section 2. Conditions

A. If an employee is assigned to an out-of-class assignment for more than 20 consecutive working days, management shall upon the employee's or UAPD's written request for relief either:

appoint the employee according to Civil Service Rules; If the person is appointed within 30 calendar days from the date of request for relief, no bonus under this Article is paid;

Return the employee to an assignment in his/her own class. If such return is made within 30 calendar days of the request for relief, no bonus under this Article is to be paid, or pay the employee the bonus. The bonus is paid from the date of request for relief and terminates when the conditions of this Article are no longer met.

The bonus is not applicable to persons employed on a temporary, recurrent, or less than full-time basis.

B. It is the intent of management to avoid working an employee on an out-of-class for a prolonged period of time.

## Section 3. Special Provisions

- A. Nothing herein shall be construed to limit the authority of management to make temporary assignments to different or additional locations, shifts or work duties for the purpose of meeting emergency situations over which the department has no control. However, such assignment shall not extend beyond the period of emergency.
- B. Nothing in this Article shall be construed as limiting management's authority to make temporary incidental assignments on higher rated classification work, or to assign employees out-of-class for the purpose of training without any additional compensation for the duration of such training. Written confirmation of such assignment will be placed in the employee's personnel file upon request of the employee.
- C. It is agreed that the provisions of this Article will be applied within departments and districts within the County and is not intended to apply departmental organization units.

- D. Upon the employee's written request, a written confirmation of his/her out-ofclass assignment shall be placed in the employees personnel file after completion of the out-of-class assignment. A copy will be provided to the employee.
- E. Grievances filed under this Article may be filed under the expedited arbitration procedure set forth in this MOU.

## ARTICLE 41 BU 301 JOINT LABOR MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

#### Section 1.

The parties agree to establish a Joint Labor-Management Committee to consult on issues pertaining to unit members in accordance with Employee Relations Ordinance 5.04.090.

A. The purpose of the Joint Labor-Management Committee is for BU 301 and Management to establish a forum for labor and management to regularly meet and jointly discuss issues concerning bargaining unit members.

#### Section 2.

The Committee shall be limited to a total of ten (10) members unless the parties mutually agree otherwise. Five (5) members shall be appointed by Management and a total of five (5) unit members appointed by the Union shall make up the committee. Upon request of either party, a representative from the Chief Executive Office Employee Relations Division may attend Joint Labor-Management Committee meetings.

# Section 3.

During the term of this MOU, the Joint Labor-Management Committee shall meet up to four (4) times annually, upon request of either party, at mutually agreeable times and locations and shall commence within thirty (30) days of the ratification of the contract. If meetings must be cancelled or postponed by either party, every effort will be made to immediately reschedule meetings to a date and time agreeable to both parties. Both the Union and Management must mutually agree to the scheduling of any committee meeting which is not a regularly scheduled meeting.

# Section 4.

Meetings shall be on County time for employees who are scheduled to work on scheduled meeting dates. Employees not scheduled to work on scheduled meeting dates shall not be compensated but may attend scheduled meetings.

# Section 5.

The parties agree that the Committee may make advisory recommendations to Management for consideration.

# ARTICLE 42 DIGNITY AND PROFESSIONALISM IN THE WORKPLACE

UAPD and management are committed to working together to ensure a healthy and professional work environment free from emotional and psychological abuse and intimidation and to promote dignity for all workforce members. Labor and management are committed to working together to address complaints of intimidation and other forms of emotional and psychological abuse in the workplace in a timely manner.

# ARTICLE 43 PROFESSIONAL JUDGMENT

The parties agree that the pharmacists in Bargaining Unit 301 shall not practice, nor shall they be required to practice, in any manner which places their professional license(s) in jeopardy.

This article shall not be subject to the grievance and or arbitration provision of this MOU.

## ARTICLE 44 HEALTH AND SAFETY

#### Section 1.

It is the duty of Management to make every reasonable effort to provide and maintain a safe and healthy place of employment. UAPD will cooperate by encouraging all employees to perform their work in a safe manner. It is the duty of all employees in the course of performing their regularly assigned duties to be alert to unsafe and/or unhealthy practices, or conditions and to report to their immediate supervisors. If be satisfactory remedied conditions cannot by the immediate supervisor, the employee or their representative may submit the matter to the local facility safety officer or the departmental safety officer, if there is no local safety officer. The safety officer will respond within five (5) business days. If the employee or their representative is not satisfied with the response of the safety officer, the Union may consult with the Chief Executive Office or their designee. A representative of such branch shall respond to the department head and the Union within ten (10) business days. If the Union is not satisfied with the response of the Chief Executive Office, the issue may be taken within ten (10) business days to arbitration set forth in Article 21. During such ten (10) days, consultation between the department head and the Union will take place.

# Section 2.

Management and UAPD agree that Williams-Steiger Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1970, the California Occupational Safety and Health Act of 1973, and California Senate Bill 198 shall be binding on both parties.

# Section 3.

Management shall maintain adequate first aid kits at all work facilities.

# ARTICLE 45 REIMBURSEMENT FOR BOARD OF PHARMACY CERTIFICATION

Where funding is available, the County shall maintain a reimbursement program for unit employees related to performance of their current assignment. Funding will support one (1) Board of Pharmacy Specialty Certification approved by Management for the term of the of the contract.

Reimbursement Plan: An employee shall submit a request of the proposed reimbursable in advance of attendance to their manager. Due to patient safety concerns, such time off request will be granted contingent upon the number of prescheduled absences, such as vacations, CEU's, and leaves that have been already granted during a scheduling cycle. The employee is required to submit satisfactory evidence of completion of the certification and successful passing of the test in order to receive reimbursement.

Funds of up to \$500 per the term of the contract will be made available to qualified permanent employees on a first come first serve basis as funds are available. Said funds are limited to the training course, and/or testing fees.

This Article shall become effective January 1, 2019, and will sunset and terminate on September 30, 2025. There will be no retroactive reimbursements provided for Board of Pharmacy Specialty Certification obtained prior to January 1, 2019.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused their duly authorized representatives to execute this Memorandum of Understanding the day, month and year first above written.

UNION OF AMERICAN PHYSICIANS AND DENTISTS

Deputy Regional Administrator

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES AUTHORIZED MANAGEMENT REPRESENTATIVES

FESIA A DAVENPOR

Chief Executive Officer

## **ANALYSIS**

This ordinance amends Title 6 – Salaries of the Los Angeles County Code by updating the Level Percentage Conversion Table in Section 6.26.040.

DAWYN R. HARRISON County Counsel

Pouya Bavafa By:

POUYA BAVAFA

Senior Deputy County Counsel Labor & Employment Division

PB:bd

Date Received: 7/11/23 Date Revised: 7/12/23

An ordinance amending Title 6 – Salaries of the Los Angeles County Code, relating to amendment of the Level Percentage Conversion Table.

The Board of Supervisors of the County of Los Angeles ordains as follows:

**SECTION 1.** Section 6.26.040 is hereby amended to delete the Level Percentage Conversion Table as follows:

6.26.040 County of Los Angeles Salary Tables.

. . .

## LEVEL PERCENTAGE CONVERSION TABLE

LEVEL	PERCENTAGE
1	0.2500%
2	0.5006%
3	0.7519%
4	1.0038%
5	<del>1.2563%</del>
6	1.5094%
7	<del>1.7632%</del>
8	<del>2.0176%</del>
9	<del>2.2726%</del>
10	<del>2.5283%</del>
11	<del>2.7846%</del>
12	3.0416%

14       3.5574%         15       3.8163%         16       4.0759%         17       4.3361%         18       4.5969%         19       4.8584%         20       5.1206%         21       5.3834%         22       5.6468%         23       5.9109%         24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%         35       9.1323%	13	3.2992%	
16       4.0759%         17       4.3361%         18       4.5969%         19       4.8584%         20       5.1206%         21       5.3834%         22       5.6468%         23       5.9109%         24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	14	3.5574%	
17       4.3361%         18       4.5969%         19       4.8584%         20       5.1206%         21       5.3834%         22       5.6468%         23       5.9109%         24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	<del>15</del>	<del>3.8163%</del>	
18       4.5969%         19       4.8584%         20       5.1206%         21       5.3834%         22       5.6468%         23       5.9109%         24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	<del>16</del>	4.0759%	
19       4.8584%         20       5.1206%         21       5.3834%         22       5.6468%         23       5.9109%         24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	17	<del>4.3361%</del>	
20       5.1206%         21       5.3834%         22       5.6468%         23       5.9109%         24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	18	4.5969%	
21       5.3834%         22       5.6468%         23       5.9109%         24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	19	4.8584%	
22       5.6468%         23       5.9109%         24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	20	<del>5.1206%</del>	
23       5.9109%         24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	21	5.3834%	
24       6.1757%         25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	22	5.6468%	
25       6.4411%         26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	23	<del>5.9109%</del>	
26       6.7072%         27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	24	6.1757%	
27       6.9740%         28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	<del>25</del>	6.4411%	
28       7.2414%         29       7.5096%         30       7.7783%         31       8.0478%         32       8.3179%         33       8.5887%         34       8.8602%	26	<del>6.7072%</del>	
29     7.5096%       30     7.7783%       31     8.0478%       32     8.3179%       33     8.5887%       34     8.8602%	27	6.9740%	
30     7.7783%       31     8.0478%       32     8.3179%       33     8.5887%       34     8.8602%	28	<del>7.2414%</del>	
31     8.0478%       32     8.3179%       33     8.5887%       34     8.8602%	29	7.5096%	
32     8.3179%       33     8.5887%       34     8.8602%	30	<del>7.7783%</del>	
33 8.5887% 34 8.8602%	31	8.0478%	
<del>34</del> <del>8.8602%</del>	<del>32</del>	8.3179%	
	33	8.5887%	
<del>9.1323%</del>	34	8.8602%	
<u> </u>	35	9.1323%	

37       9.6787%         38       9.9528%         39       40.2277%         40       10.5033%         41       10.7796%         42       11.0565%         43       11.3341%         44       11.6125%         45       11.8915%         46       12.1712%         47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%         58       15.5830%	36	9.4051%	
39       10.2277%         40       10.5033%         41       10.7796%         42       11.0565%         43       11.3341%         44       11.6125%         45       11.8915%         46       12.1712%         47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	<del>37</del>	9.6787%	
40       10.5033%         41       10.7796%         42       11.0565%         43       11.3341%         44       11.6125%         45       11.8915%         46       12.1712%         47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	38	9.9528%	
41       10.7796%         42       11.0565%         43       11.3341%         44       11.6125%         45       11.8915%         46       12.1712%         47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	39	10.2277%	
42       11.0565%         43       11.3341%         44       11.6125%         45       11.8915%         46       12.1712%         47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.7205%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	40	10.5033%	
43       11.3341%         44       11.6125%         45       11.8915%         46       12.1712%         47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.3444%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	41	10.7796%	
44       11.6125%         45       11.8915%         46       12.1712%         47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	42	<del>11.0565%</del>	
45       11.8915%         46       12.1712%         47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	43	11.3341%	
46       12.1712%         47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	44	<del>11.6125%</del>	
47       12.4517%         48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	45	11.8915%	
48       12.7328%         49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	46	<del>12.1712%</del>	
49       13.0146%         50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	47	12.4517%	
50       13.2972%         51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	48	12.7328%	
51       13.5804%         52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	49	13.0146%	
52       13.8644%         53       14.1490%         54       14.4344%         55       14.7205%         56       15.0073%         57       15.2948%	50	13.2972%	
53     14.1490%       54     14.4344%       55     14.7205%       56     15.0073%       57     15.2948%	51	13.5804%	
54     14.4344%       55     14.7205%       56     15.0073%       57     15.2948%	<del>52</del>	13.8644%	
55     14.7205%       56     15.0073%       57     15.2948%	53	14.1490%	
56     15.0073%       57     15.2948%	54	14.4344%	
<del>57</del> <del>15.2948%</del>	<del>55</del>	14.7205%	
	<del>56</del>	<del>15.0073%</del>	
58 15.5830%	<del>57</del>	15.2948%	
i I	58	<del>15.5830%</del>	

60       16.1617%         61       16.4521%         62       16.7432%         63       17.0351%         64       17.3277%         65       17.6210%         66       17.9150%         67       18.2098%         68       18.5053%         69       18.8016%         70       19.0986%	<del>59</del>	<del>15.8720%</del>	
62       16.7432%         63       17.0351%         64       17.3277%         65       17.6210%         66       17.9150%         67       18.2098%         68       18.5053%         69       18.8016%	60	16.1617%	
63       17.0351%         64       17.3277%         65       17.6210%         66       17.9150%         67       18.2098%         68       18.5053%         69       18.8016%	61	<del>16.4521%</del>	
64     17.3277%       65     17.6210%       66     17.9150%       67     18.2098%       68     18.5053%       69     18.8016%	<del>62</del>	<del>16.7432%</del>	
65     17.6210%       66     17.9150%       67     18.2098%       68     18.5053%       69     18.8016%	63	<del>17.0351%</del>	
66	64	<del>17.3277%</del>	
67	<del>65</del>	<del>17.6210%</del>	
68 18.5053% 69 18.8016%	66	<del>17.9150%</del>	
69 18.8016%	67	18.2098%	
	68	18.5053%	
70 19.0986%	69	<del>18.8016%</del>	
1	70	19.0986%	
71 19.3964%	71	<del>19.3964%</del>	
<del>72</del> <del>19.6948%</del>	72	<del>19.6948%</del>	
<del>73</del> <del>19.9941%</del>	73	<del>19.9941%</del>	
74 20.2941%	74	<del>20.2941%</del>	
<del>75</del> <del>20.5948%</del>	<del>75</del>	20.5948%	
<del>76</del> <del>20.8963%</del>	<del>76</del>	20.8963%	
<del>77</del> <del>21.1985%</del>	77	21.1985%	
<del>78</del> <del>21.5015%</del>	78	<del>21.5015%</del>	
<del>79</del> <del>21.8053%</del>	79	21.8053%	
80 22.1098%	80	22.1098%	
81 22.4151%	81	22.4151%	

82	<del>22.7211%</del>
83	<del>23.0279%</del>
84	<del>23.3355%</del>
85	23.6438%
86	23.9529%
87	<del>24.2628%</del>
88	24.5735%
89	24.8849%
90	<del>25.1971%</del>
91	<del>25.5101%</del>
92	25.8239%
93	26.1384%
94	26.4538%
95	26.7699%
96	<del>27.0868%</del>
97	<del>27.4046%</del>
98	<del>27.7231%</del>
99	28.0424%
100	28.3625%
101	28.6834%
102	<del>29.0051%</del>
103	29.3276%
104	<del>29.6509%</del>

105	<del>29.9751%</del>
106	30.3000%
107	30.6258%
108	30.9523%
109	31.2797%
110	31.6079%
111	31.9369%
<del>112</del>	<del>32.2668%</del>
113	32.5974%
114	32.9289%
115	33.2612%
116	33.5944%
117	33.9284%
118	34.2632%
119	34.5989%
120	34.9354%
121	<del>35.2727%</del>
122	35.6109%
123	35.9499%
124	36.2898%
<del>125</del>	<del>36.6305%</del>
126	36.9721%
127	37.3145%

129       38.0019%         130       38.3469%         131       38.6928%         132       39.0395%         133       39.3871%         134       39.7356%         135       40.0849%         136       40.4352%         138       41.1382%         139       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.9858%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%         150       45.4311%	128	37.6578%	
131       38.6928%         132       39.0395%         133       39.3871%         134       39.7356%         135       40.0849%         136       40.7862%         137       40.7862%         138       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	129	38.0019%	
132       39.0395%         133       39.3871%         134       39.7356%         135       40.0849%         136       40.7862%         137       40.7862%         138       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	130	<del>38.3469%</del>	
133       39.3871%         134       39.7356%         135       40.0849%         136       40.4352%         137       40.7862%         138       41.1382%         139       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	131	38.6928%	
134       39.7356%         135       40.0849%         136       40.4352%         137       40.7862%         138       41.1382%         139       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	132	39.0395%	
135       40.0849%         136       40.4352%         137       40.7862%         138       41.1382%         139       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	133	39.3871%	
136       40.4352%         137       40.7862%         138       41.1382%         139       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	134	39.7356%	
137       40.7862%         138       41.1382%         139       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.9858%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	135	40.0849%	
138       41.1382%         139       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	136	40.4352%	
139       41.4911%         140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	137	40.7862%	
140       41.8448%         141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	138	41.1382%	
141       42.1994%         142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	139	41.4911%	
142       42.5549%         143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	140	41.8448%	
143       42.9113%         144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	141	42.1994%	
144       43.2686%         145       43.6267%         146       43.9858%         147       44.3458%         148       44.7066%         149       45.0684%	142	42.5549%	
145     43.6267%       146     43.9858%       147     44.3458%       148     44.7066%       149     45.0684%	143	42.9113%	
146     43.9858%       147     44.3458%       148     44.7066%       149     45.0684%	144	43.2686%	
147     44.3458%       148     44.7066%       149     45.0684%	145	43.6267%	
148     44.7066%       149     45.0684%	146	43.9858%	
149 45.0684%	147	44.3458%	
	148	44.7066%	
<del>150</del> 45.4311%	149	45.0684%	
	150	45.4311%	

<del>151</del>	45.7946%	
<del>152</del>	46.1591%	
<del>153</del>	46.5245%	
154	46.8908%	
<del>155</del>	<del>47.2581%</del>	
<del>156</del>	<del>47.6262%</del>	
<del>157</del>	<del>47.9953%</del>	
<del>158</del>	48.3653%	
159	48.7362%	
160	49.1080%	
161	49.4808%	
<del>162</del>	49.8545%	
163	50.2291%	
164	50.6047%	
<del>165</del>	50.9812%	
166	51.3587%	
167	51.7371%	
168	<del>52.1164%</del>	
169	<del>52.4967%</del>	
170	<del>52.8779%</del>	
171	53.2601%	
172	53.6433%	
173	54.0274%	

174	54.4125%	
<del>175</del>	54.7985%	
<del>176</del>	55.1855%	
<del>177</del>	<del>55.5735%</del>	
<del>178</del>	<del>55.9624%</del>	
<del>179</del>	<del>56.3523%</del>	
180	<del>56.7432%</del>	
181	<del>57.1350%</del>	
182	<del>57.5279%</del>	
183	<del>57.9217%</del>	
184	<del>58.3165%</del>	
185	<del>58.7123%</del>	
186	59.1091%	
187	59.5068%	
188	<del>59.9056%</del>	
189	60.3054%	
190	60.7061%	
191	61.1079%	
192	61.5107%	
193	61.9144%	
194	62.3192%	
195	62.7250%	
196	63.1318%	

197	63.5397%
198	<del>63.9485%</del>
<del>199</del>	64.3584%
200	64.7693%

. . .

**SECTION 2.** Section 6.26.040 is hereby amended to add the following Level Percentage Conversion Table:

## 6.26.040 County of Los Angeles Salary Tables.

. . .

## **LEVEL PERCENTAGE CONVERSION TABLE**

This table must be construed and applied as if it went into effect on and after July 1, 2022.

MOU PERCENTAGE	LEVEL	E-HR PERCENTAGE
0.2500%	1	0.2500%
0.5000%	2	0.5006%
0.7500%	<u>3</u>	0.7519%
1.0000%	4	1.0038%
1.2500%	<u>5</u>	1.2563%
1.5000%	<u>6</u>	1.5094%
1.7500%	7	1.7632%
2.0000%	<u>8</u>	<u>2.0176%</u>
2.2500%	9	2.2726%
2.5000%	10	2.5283%

2.7500%	11	2.7846%
3.0000%	12	3.0416%
3.2500%	13	3.2992%
3.5000%	14	3.5574%
3.7500%	<u>15</u>	3.8163%
4.0000%	<u>16</u>	4.0759%
4.2500%	<u>17</u>	4.3361%
4.5000%	18	4.5969%
4.7500%	<u>19</u>	4.8584%
5.0000%	<u>20</u>	5.1206%
5.2500%	<u>21</u>	<u>5.3834%</u>
5.5000%	<u>22</u>	5.6468%
5.7500%	23	5.9109%
6.0000%	24	6.1757%
6.2500%	<u>25</u>	6.4411%
6.5000%	<u>26</u>	6.7072%
6.7500%	27	6.9740%
7.0000%	28	7.2414%
7.2500%	<u>29</u>	7.5096%
7.5000%	30	7.7783%
7.7500%	<u>31</u>	8.0478%
8.0000%	<u>32</u>	8.3179%
8.2500%	33	8.5887%

8.5000%	<u>34</u>	8.8602%
8.7500%	<u>35</u>	9.1323%
9.0000%	<u>36</u>	9.4051%
9.2500%	<u>37</u>	9.6787%
9.5000%	38	9.9528%
9.7500%	<u>39</u>	10.2277%
10.0000%	40	10.5033%
10.2500%	41	10.7796%
10.5000%	<u>42</u>	11.0565%
10.7500%	43	11.3341%
11.0000%	44	11.6125%
11.2500%	<u>45</u>	11.8915%
11.5000%	46	12.1712%
11.7500%	<u>47</u>	12.4517%
12.0000%	48	12.7328%
12.2500%	49	13.0146%
12.5000%	<u>50</u>	13.2972%
12.7500%	<u>51</u>	13.5804%
<u>13.0000%</u>	<u>52</u>	13.8644%
13.2500%	<u>53</u>	14.1490%
13.5000%	<u>54</u>	14.4344%
<u>13.7500%</u>	<u>55</u>	14.7205%
14.0000%	<u>56</u>	<u>15.0073%</u>

14.2500%	<u>57</u>	<u>15.2948%</u>
14.5000%	<u>58</u>	<u>15.5830%</u>
14.7500%	<u>59</u>	<u>15.8720%</u>
<u>15.0000%</u>	<u>60</u>	<u>16.1617%</u>
15.2500%	<u>61</u>	16.4521%
<u>15.5000%</u>	<u>62</u>	16.7432%
<u>15.7500%</u>	<u>63</u>	<u>17.0351%</u>
16.0000%	<u>64</u>	17.3277%
16.2500%	<u>65</u>	17.6210%
16.5000%	<u>66</u>	<u>17.9150%</u>
16.7500%	<u>67</u>	18.2098%
17.0000%	<u>68</u>	18.5053%
17.2500%	<u>69</u>	18.8016%
17.5000%	<u>70</u>	19.0986%
17.7500%	<u>71</u>	19.3964%
18.0000%	<u>72</u>	19.6948%
18.2500%	<u>73</u>	<u>19.9941%</u>
18.5000%	74	20.2941%
18.7500%	<u>75</u>	20.5948%
<u>19.0000%</u>	<u>76</u>	20.8963%
19.2500%	77	21.1985%
<u>19.5000%</u>	<u>78</u>	21.5015%
19.7500%	<u>79</u>	21.8053%

20.0000%	80	22.1098%
20.2500%	<u>81</u>	22.4151%
20.5000%	<u>82</u>	22.7211%
20.7500%	<u>83</u>	23.0279%
21.0000%	84	23.3355%
21.2500%	<u>85</u>	23.6438%
21.5000%	86	23.9529%
21.7500%	<u>87</u>	24.2628%
22.0000%	88	24.5735%
22.2500%	<u>89</u>	24.8849%
22.5000%	90	25.1971%
22.7500%	91	25.5101%
23.0000%	92	25.8239%
23.2500%	93	26.1384%
23.5000%	94	26.4538%
23.7500%	<u>95</u>	<u>26.7699%</u>
24.0000%	96	27.0868%
24.2500%	97	27.4046%
24.5000%	98	27.7231%
24.7500%	99	28.0424%
<u>25.0000%</u>	100	28.3625%
25.2500%	101	28.6834%
<u>25.5000%</u>	102	29.0051%

25.7500%	103	<u>29.3276%</u>
<u>26.0000%</u>	104	<u>29.6509%</u>
<u>26.2500%</u>	105	<u>29.9751%</u>
<u>26.5000%</u>	106	30.3000%
<u>26.7500%</u>	107	30.6258%
27.0000%	108	30.9523%
27.2500%	109	31.2797%
27.5000%	110	31.6079%
27.7500%	111	31.9369%
28.0000%	112	32.2668%
28.2500%	113	32.5974%
28.5000%	114	32.9289%
28.7500%	115	33.2612%
29.0000%	116	33.5944%
29.2500%	117	33.9284%
29.5000%	118	34.2632%
29.7500%	119	34.5989%
30.0000%	120	34.9354%
30.2500%	121	35.2727%
30.5000%	122	<u>35.6109%</u>
30.7500%	123	<u>35.9499%</u>
31.0000%	124	<u>36.2898%</u>
31.2500%	125	36.6305%

31.5000%	126	<u>36.9721%</u>
31.7500%	127	37.3145%
32.0000%	128	37.6578%
32.2500%	129	38.0019%
32.5000%	130	38.3469%
32.7500%	131	38.6928%
33.0000%	132	39.0395%
33.2500%	133	39.3871%
33.5000%	134	39.7356%
33.7500%	135	40.0849%
34.0000%	136	40.4352%
34.2500%	137	40.7862%
34.5000%	138	41.1382%
34.7500%	139	41.4911%
35.0000%	140	41.8448%
35.2500%	141	42.1994%
35.5000%	142	42.5549%
35.7500%	143	42.9113%
<u>36.0000%</u>	144	43.2686%
<u>36.2500%</u>	145	43.6267%
<u>36.5000%</u>	146	43.9858%
<u>36.7500%</u>	147	44.3458%
<u>37.0000%</u>	148	44.7066%

37.2500%	149	45.0684%
37.5000%	<u>150</u>	45.4311%
37.7500%	<u>151</u>	45.7946%
38.0000%	<u>152</u>	46.1591%
38.2500%	<u>153</u>	46.5245%
38.5000%	<u>154</u>	46.8908%
38.7500%	<u>155</u>	47.2581%
39.0000%	<u>156</u>	47.6262%
39.2500%	<u>157</u>	47.9953%
39.5000%	<u>158</u>	48.3653%
39.7500%	<u>159</u>	48.7362%
40.0000%	<u>160</u>	49.1080%
40.2500%	<u>161</u>	49.4808%
40.5000%	162	49.8545%
40.7500%	<u>163</u>	50.2291%
41.0000%	164	50.6047%
41.2500%	<u>165</u>	50.9812%
41.5000%	<u>166</u>	51.3587%
41.7500%	167	51.7371%
42.0000%	168	<u>52.1164%</u>
42.2500%	169	<u>52.4967%</u>
42.5000%	<u>170</u>	52.8779%
42.7500%	171	53.2601%

43.0000%	<u>172</u>	<u>53.6433%</u>
43.2500%	<u>173</u>	54.0274%
43.5000%	174	<u>54.4125%</u>
43.7500%	<u>175</u>	<u>54.7985%</u>
44.0000%	<u>176</u>	<u>55.1855%</u>
44.2500%	177	<u>55.5735%</u>
44.5000%	178	55.9624%
44.7500%	179	<u>56.3523%</u>
<u>45.0000%</u>	180	56.7432%
45.2500%	181	<u>57.1350%</u>
45.5000%	182	57.5279%
45.7500%	183	57.9217%
46.0000%	184	<u>58.3165%</u>
46.2500%	<u>185</u>	<u>58.7123%</u>
46.5000%	186	<u>59.1091%</u>
46.7500%	187	<u>59.5068%</u>
47.0000%	188	<u>59.9056%</u>
47.2500%	189	60.3054%
47.5000%	190	60.7061%
<u>47.7500%</u>	<u>191</u>	61.1079%
48.0000%	192	61.5107%
48.2500%	193	61.9144%
<u>48.5000%</u>	194	62.3192%

48.7500%	<u>195</u>	62.7250%
49.0000%	<u>196</u>	63.1318%
49.2500%	197	63.5397%
49.5000%	198	63.9485%
49.7500%	199	64.3584%
50.0000%	200	64.7693%

. . .

**SECTION 3.** Pursuant to Government Code Section 25123(f), this ordinance shall take effect immediately.

[626040APCEO]